Limiting Outside Directors' Liability through Charter Provisions: An Empirical Analysis

A Dissertation Presented to the Faculty of the Graduate School of Yale University in Candidacy for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

> By Zhiyan Cao

Dissertation Director: Shyam Sunder

May 2006

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

UMI Number: 3214188

Copyright 2006 by Cao, Zhiyan

All rights reserved.

INFORMATION TO USERS

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted. Broken or indistinct print, colored or poor quality illustrations and photographs, print bleed-through, substandard margins, and improper alignment can adversely affect reproduction.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if unauthorized copyright material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.



UMI Microform 3214188

Copyright 2006 by ProQuest Information and Learning Company. All rights reserved. This microform edition is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code.

> ProQuest Information and Learning Company 300 North Zeeb Road P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Copyright \bigodot 2006 by Zhiyan Cao

All rights reserved.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Abstract

Limiting Outside Directors' Liability through Charter Provisions: An Empirical Analysis

Zhiyan Cao

2006

Monitoring by outside directors is a governance mechanism that can alleviate the agency problem between managers and shareholders. Outsiders would be reluctant to serve on the board due to potential monetary liability, adverse reputational impacts and nuisance costs arising from shareholder litigation, especially in the face of frivolous claims. To attract and retain outside directors, a firm can choose to adopt a "limited liability provision" (LLP) to limit outside directors' fiduciary liability. In this thesis, I examine evidence for links between LLPs and (1) willingness of people to serve as directors; and (2) effectiveness of outside directors in performing their duties expected by shareholders.

Adoption of LLPs clustered in a period immediately following the mid-1980s Director and Officer insurance crisis. It is often said that during this period, outside directors shied away from serving on corporate boards. I show that economic factors closely linked to litigation risk appear to explain both the director outflow firms experienced during the crisis and the decision to adopt LLPs in a consistent fashion. Moreover, for utilities and financial firms, which had a tough time retaining outside directors during the insurance crisis, the decline in the number of outside directors stopped after LLPs were adopted.

Adoption of LLPs seems to have implications for subsequent conduct of outside directors in areas that are frequent targets of shareholder litigation against boards. Specifically, I find that the existence of LLPs is associated with opt-ins of more additional takeover defenses, higher managerial compensation and lower earnings quality. In contrast, adoption of LLPs is not linked to the pay-for-performance sensitivity of managerial compensation.

Contents

Ac	know	ledgments	vii
1	Intr	oduction	1
2	Mot	ivation and Institutional Background	10
	2.1	Motivation	10
	2.2	Institutional background	13
3	Lite	rature review	18
	3.1	Theoretical literature on liability, litigation and incentives to take due care	18
	3.2	Empirical literature on limited liability provisions	22
4	Нур	othesis development and research design	25
	4.1	Economic factors associated with the adoption of LLPs	25
	4.2	Implications of LLPs in the post-adoption period	38
		4.2.1 Short-term implications of LLP	39
		4.2.2 Long-term implications of LLP	41
5	Data	a and descriptive evidence	54
	5.1	Sample selection	54
	5.2	Prevalence of LLP among US firms	57

6	Emp	pirical results	60			
	6.1 Changes in board characteristics during the insurance crisis					
	6.2	Relation between changes in board characteristics during the insurance				
		crisis and adoption of an LLP	61			
	6.3	Economic factors associated with the changes in board characteristics dur-				
		ing the insurance crisis	63			
	6.4	Economic factors related to the likelihood of adopting an LLP	64			
	6.5	Are there immediate benefits of LLPs in retaining and attracting outside				
		directors in the short run?	69			
	6.6 Alternative director incentive mechanisms implemented along with					
		adoption of LLPs	71			
	6.7	Long-term implications of LLP adoption	72			
		6.7.1 LLPs and takeover defenses	73			
		6.7.2 LLP adoption and managerial compensation	74			
		6.7.3 LLP adoption and financial reporting properties	79			
7	Rob	oustness checks and additional tests	82			
	7.1	Link between director outflow and LLP adoption	82			
	7.2	Alternative specifications of the LLP adoption model	83			
	7.3	Relation between LLPs and cash compensation	83			
	7.4	Relation between LLPs and financial reporting	84			
	7.5	Decomposing LLP into <i>ExpAdopt</i> and <i>UAdopt</i>	85			
8	Cav	eats and future research	86			
	8.1	Sample selection bias	86			
	8.2	LLP and D&O insurance	87			
	8.3	Endogeneity issues	88			

	8.4	Outside directors' perception of their liabilities	90
	8.5	Judicial application of LLPs	90
9	Con	clusion	92
A	Tabl	les	94
B	Figu	ires	124
С	Boa	rd proposal of adoption of an LLP	133
D	Sha	reholder proposal of restricting the protection of LLPs	137
Bi	Bibliography 14		141

List of Tables

1	Variable Definition	95
2	Percentage of Firms with LLPs (Decomposition of IRRC Profiles Based	
	on Firm Type)	97
3	Percentage of Firms with LLPs by Industry and Stock Exchange, All firms	
	in IRRC Profiles	98
4	Sample Selection	99
5	Industry Distribution of Sample Firms	100
6	Summary Statistics and Correlations of Changes in Board Characteristics	
	during the Mid-1980s Insurance Crisis	102
7	Relation between Changes in Board Characteristics and LLP Adoption .	103
8	OLS Regressions of Changes in Board Composition during the mid-1980s	
	Insurance Crisis on Economic Factors	104
9	Descriptive Statistics: LLP Adopters vs. Non-Adopters	105
10	Correlation Matrix of Sample Firms	106
11	Logistic Regressions of Firms' Decision to Adopt an LLP	108
12	Board Characteristics around the Adoption of LLP	109
13	Time-Series Board Characteristics of Firms Opting Out of LLPs	112
14	Comparison of Takeover Defense Indices, Adopters vs. Non-Adopters	114

•

15	Summary Statistics and Correlation Matrix of Managerial Compensation		
	Level	115	
16	Regressions of Managerial Compensation Level on the Existence of LLPs	116	
17	Annual Regressions of Executive Compensation Level on LLPs	117	
18	Regressions of CEO Compensation Level on an Indicator for "LLP Firm"		
	in the Pre-LLP Period	118	
19	Summary Statistics and Correlation Matrix of Managerial Compensation		
	Changes	119	
20	Link between LLPs and Pay-for-Performance Sensitivity of Managerial		
	Compensation	120	
21	Link between LLPs and Pay-for-Performance Sensitivity of Managerial		
	Compensation (Annual Regressions)	121	
22	Summary Statistics and Correlation Matrix of Financial Reporting Char-		
	acteristics	122	
23	Link between LLPs and Financial Reporting Properties	123	

List of Figures

1	D&O Insurance Premium Index and Coverage Capacity, US Firms	125
2	Timeline of LLP-Related Events and Empirical Analysis	126
3	Prevalence of LLP Adoption among US Firms	127
4	Board Characteristics around the Adoption of LLPs	128
5	Board Characteristics around the Adoption of LLPs - Firms Opting into	
	LLPs before 1988	129
6	Prevalence of Incentive Plans for Outside Directors around the Adoption	
	of LLP	131
7	Prevalence of Incentive Plans for Outside Directors in Firms Opting Out	
	of LLPs	132

Acknowledgments

This dissertation could not have been completed without the help of many people. First of all, I would like to thank my advisor, Shyam Sunder, who has always encouraged me to conduct research that is driven by one's inner curiosity to better understand the world. He himself, with his passion, self-discipline and integrity, sets a great example for me of how a true scholar should find and address research questions. I am deeply indebted to Shyam for his constant mentoring, advice and support, as well as occasional push throughout my graduate studies.

I would also like to express my gratitude to the members of my dissertation committee, Rick Antle and Gans Narayanamoorthy, for providing valuable guidance and suggestions that lead to great improvement of this dissertation. Rick has made me realize the importance of balancing rigorous thinking from a theoretical perspective and keen observation of the real-world phenomena. Gans has patiently read through many drafts of the dissertation and helped me enrich the hypotheses and research design to the fullest extent.

During the development of this dissertation, Iris Jiang, Brian Mittendorf, Roberta Romano, Jake Thomas, Clement Zhang, Frank Zhang, Ling Zhou and participants of the PhD workshops at Yale School of Management have offered insightful remarks and suggestions. Our Director of Graduate Studies, Subrata Sen, has constantly encouraged me to believe in myself. Two PhD students, Foong Soon Cheong and Pingyang Gao, have provided timely feedback and worthy discussion on both content and presentation of the dissertation during the final revisions.

Special thanks also go to the research support provided by the International Center for Finance at the Yale School of Management, whose timely subscription to the Investor Responsibility Research Center database has critically helped my study. I am also grateful to David Yermack for generously providing the corporate governance data for 1984-1991.

I greatly benefited from discussions with industry participants of the 2004 Tillinghast Executive Seminar on Director & Officer Liability Insurance, and those of the Third Annual Directors' Institute on Corporate Governance hosted by the Practicing Law Institute.

Last but not least, I thank my family, especially my husband, Zhaozhong Ni, for the love, understanding and care. No words can express what their support means to me.

Chapter 1

Introduction

Monitoring by outside directors is a governance mechanism that can potentially alleviate the agency problem between managers and shareholders. Outsiders may be attracted to directorships by compensation, power and network-building, but may also be reluctant to serve on the board due to potential monetary liability, adverse reputational impacts and nuisance costs arising from shareholder litigation, especially in the face of frequent frivolous claims. To attract and retain outside directors, a firm can choose, usually subject to shareholders' approval, to pre-commit in its corporate charter to limit outside directors' fiduciary liability, i.e., opting into a "limited liability provision" (LLP).

A typical limited liability provision eliminates the personal liability of outside directors to stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty of care as long as the director acts in good faith. Such provisions were first introduced in Delaware in the late-1980s when shareholder lawsuits mounted, directors and officers (D&O) insurance premiums soared and resignations of outside directors increased.¹ Granting *ex ante*

¹The time period is often referred to as the "mid-1980s D&O insurance crisis". See Romano (1989), Kaplan and Harrison (1993), Moodie (2004) and the Wyatt Company Surveys for statistical and anecdotal evidence on litigation frequency, director outflow and increase in D&O insurance premiums during the mid-1980 insurance crisis. The late 1980s (especially year 1987) witnessed the bulk of adoptions and some firms even chose to reincorporate to Delaware to take advantages of its LLP-permitting statute as early as possible.

relief from litigation threat, a device shareholders can resort to in case outside directors fail to do a good job can, however, have undesirable costs. Outside directors can extract entrenchment rents once an LLP is put in place. The reason is straightforward. Despite being shareholders' agents, their personal interests are not necessarily aligned with those of the shareholders and they can be less concerned about being punished for insufficient monitoring of managers under the protection of LLPs. The objective of this study is to contribute to our understanding of the cost-benefit tension of adopting an LLP.

Using a sample of 506 Forbes largest firms, I investigate two research questions:

• Under what circumstances are shareholders willing to adopt an LLP?

• What are the implications of LLPs for board composition and outside directors' monitoring efficacy?

Adoption of LLPs clustered in a period immediately following the mid-1980s D&O insurance crisis that deterred outsiders' willingness to serve on corporate boards. Thus one intuitive way to address the first research question is to examine whether the decision to adopt an LLPs is directly associated with the outflow of outside directors a firm experienced during the crisis (before LLPs became allowable). The incidence and magnitude of such outflow can indicate the problem a board faces in retaining outsiders in an increasingly litigious environment. The severity of such outflow is hypothesized to have a positive relationship with the likelihood of adopting an LLP later. Interestingly, the empirical evidence does not support a significant association between the two.

An objection to the above approach, however, is that the *observed* outflow of outside directors depends critically on (1) how quickly outside directors had responded to the insurance crisis by resigning from a board, (2) how quickly the state-level responses to ease the crisis (i.e., the enactment of state statutes allowing for LLPs) had reshaped outside directors' assessment of the litigation threat they faced, and (3) how quickly firms were expected to adopt LLPs. To provide more insights into the circumstances under which

firms opt into LLPs, I further examine how economic factors relating to a firm's litigation risk are associated with director outflow during the crisis as well as shareholders' decision to adopt LLPs. If the economic factors exhibit consistent associations with both of them, this would suggest that the same underlying factors shaping a firm's litigation environment probably caused the director outflow and in turn prompted the adoption of LLPs.

One caveat in the above argument, though, is that the deterrence effect of litigation on attracting outsiders is only one of the factors shareholders consider when deciding to opt into an LLP. They also need to trade off any potential board entrenchment induced by LLPs. Since some economic factors may affect the two considerations in opposite directions and make the net effect inconclusive, it is uncertain whether we can observe the consistent pattern mentioned earlier. Still, anecdotal evidence seems to suggest the possibility that shareholders overweigh or fixate on the concern of litigation driving away outsiders in the aftermath of the insurance crisis.²

In conducting the empirical analysis, unlike previous studies on corporate governance that routinely exclude firms in the utilities and financial industries, this study includes these firms for several reasons. Anecdotally, firms in these industries had an especially hard time getting D&O policies during the insurance crisis due to high loss rates and/or business risk in the utilities and financial industries.³ Though the sample firms were mostly profitable at that time, outside directors can be reluctant to stay on board given the industry-wide business uncertainty⁴ and the limited monetary benefits they can get.⁵ Furthermore, both the utilities and financial industries are subject to regulation. If regulation limits the discre-

²"Companies Ask Holders to Limit Boards' Liability", Wall Street Journal, 10/07/1986.

³These firms mainly include banks, insurance carriers and gas utilities industries. See "Focus on Corporate Boards; Directors Feel the Legal Heat", *New York Times*, 12/15/1985; "D&O Insurance Mess Threatens Boardrooms", *Crains Chicago Business*, 5/19/1986; "Regulators Urged to Form Game Plan to Assist Utilities in Insurance Crisis", *Electric Utility Week*, 11/24/1986; and Romano (1989).

⁴For example, they may expect more impending takeover-related activities (following the industry down-turn), which is an important target of shareholder litigation.

⁵Firms in the regulated industries in general have less benefit plans (e.g., stock option plan, retirement plan and other miscellaneous benefit plans) for their outside directors (see Chapter 6 for statistics).

tion managers have in decision-making (Demsetz and Lehn (1985) and Smith and Watts (1992)) and trivializes outside directors' monitoring role, it can make shareholders indifferent to the incentives induced by litigation and hence the adoption of LLPs. If regulatory agencies rather complement boards' supervision by acting as watchdogs of watchdogs, potential entrenchment induced by LLPs can be effectively curbed, making shareholders more willing to opt into LLPs. But still, it is critical that board of directors have enough motivation to guard shareholders' interest if regulatory bodies' objectives become inconsistent with those of the shareholders. In this light, less adoption of LLPs would be expected. All these issues complicate the prediction of shareholders' decision on LLP adoption and makes a separate analysis on utilities and financial firms interesting. In the analysis that follows, the term "UF firms" refers to firms in the utilities and financial industries, while "NUF firms" refers to firms not in these industries.

I find that for NUF firms, greater stock return volatility is associated with greater outflow of outside directors, while for UF firms higher leverage and the existence of a new CEO are the only economic factors associated with greater director outflow. When linking similar economic factors to shareholders' decision to adopt LLPs, I find that stock return volatility and firm size have significantly positive associations with the likelihood of adoption for both NUF and UF firms. In addition, for UF firms, CEO tenure and percentage of shareholdings of the largest blockholder have significantly negative associations with the adoption. Other firm characteristics such as past performance and growth opportunity do not exhibit significant relationship with either the outflow of outside directors or the adoption of LLPs.

Taken together, the empirical evidence lends support to the argument that similar underlying economic factors shaping a firm's litigation environment probably resulted in the outflow of outside directors as well as the subsequent adoption of LLPs. More interestingly, the finding of significant associations between the likelihood of adopting LLPs and firm size as well as stock return volatility is consistent with the empirical observation well documented by the legal literature: firms with deeper pockets and more volatile returns tend to induce more lawsuits especially frivolous claims (Alexander (1991) and Grundfest and Perino (1997)).⁶ The costs of frivolous litigation will be reflected in a higher D&O insurance premium (during the insurance crunch even unaffordable) and deter a firm's ability to retain and attract outside directors.

My second research question centers on the implications of LLPs on firms' board characteristics and outside directors' monitoring efficacy. During the mid-1980s D&O insurance crisis, many firms experienced difficulty in attracting and retaining outside directors. If LLPs were adopted by firms to alleviate this problem, their benefits should be most evident right after the adoption in the aftermath of the crisis. The research design therefore focuses on the time-series (year-by-year) changes in board composition around the event of adoption. For adopters in the NUF industries, there is no statistically significant change in the number of outside directors around the adoption. For UF firms that eventually opted into LLPs, I find (1) a significant outflow of outside directors in the year preceding the adoption, and (2) no significant changes in the number of outside directors in the year immediately following the adoption. Therefore, the immediate benefits of LLPs in retaining outside directors seem to be most evident for the UF firms. I also find that both LLP adopters and non-adopters enhanced the use of benefit plans for outside directors during and after the insurance crisis, indicating continuing efforts to attract outside directors.

I further probe whether the adoption of LLPs has any implications for outside directors' subsequent monitoring efficacy. There has long been the concern that while the benefits of retaining outside directors accrue to shareholders only during the insurance crisis period, the costs of liability exculpation can persist into the long run.⁷ I focus on implications of

⁶It is pertinent to point out, though, that the empirical evidence provided by the previous legal literature largely focuses on securities class actions rather than state-level shareholder lawsuits alleging breach of duty of care (which an LLP exculpates).

⁷For example, a Wall Street Journal article then argues that "There's a short-term crisis in liability insur-

LLP adoption for boards' subsequent conduct over 1993-2000 in three important areas of shareholder litigation against directors for breach of fiduciary duties: adoption of takeover defenses, managerial compensation practices and financial reporting. The empirical results show that compared with non-adopters, LLP adopters seem to have adopted more additional takeover defenses restricting shareholders' voting rights. Their top-five highest-paid executives aggregately receive significantly higher total direct compensation after other economic factors are controlled for, although the pay-for-performance sensitivity does not differ significantly. Finally, the existence of LLPs is found to be related to lower financial reporting quality, as measured by the absolute level of performance-matched discretionary accruals and the extent to which working capital accruals are mapped into cash flow from operations.

The study is of contemporary relevance in light of the ongoing discussion on enhancing outside directors' accountability. Recent corporate scandals such as those of Enron and WorldCom have led to closer scrutiny of boardroom effectiveness in monitoring managers. The Sarbanes-Oxley Act, which took effect in July 2002, and subsequent proposals of New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) and NASDAQ have resulted in new rules and procedures adding to outside directors' duties and potential liability.⁸ The regulatory changes were intended to increase the board's vigilance but they also led to more rejections of boardroom invitations by outsiders due to liability concerns.⁹ As a response, some firms have started to hedge the increased liability by using stronger protective measures.¹⁰ This situation mirrors the period when LLP first became permitted and prevalent. The key theme

ance, and legislation gives people an option that they adopt in perpetuity,"... "Even if in a year a company can get all the D&O insurance in the world, this thing is in their charter; they're stuck with it." (10/07/1986, "Companies Ask Holders to Limit Boards' Liability").

⁸"Corporate Governance (A Special Report) – How To Be A Good Director: The role of a corporate board member has never been more crucial – and more confusing; What exactly are outside directors supposed to be doing, anyway?", *Wall Street Journal*, 10/27/2003.

⁹"More CEOs Say 'No Thanks' To Board Seats", Wall Street Journal, 1/28/2005.

¹⁰One example is to purchase larger directors and officers (D&O) insurance. See "It Still Costs Big to Insure Against a Boardroom Scandal – Despite the Sarbanes- Oxley Bill, 'D&O' Policy Prices Rise 30%, And Cancellation Clauses Swell", *Wall Street Journal*, 7/31/2003.

continues to be the tension between the need to attract outside directors by reducing liability exposure and the possible entrenchment costs once the disciplinary effect of liability exposure is mitigated. The empirical results presented in this study thus can shed light on the potential implications of new policies that alters liability exposure of outside directors.

This study contributes to the literature on outside directors as a governance mechanism. Most studies on outside directors have focused on how structural characteristics (e.g., the percentage of outsiders on the board) relate to firm profitability and observable decisions such as CEO turnovers.¹¹ Recently, researchers have started to examine more direct incentives such as compensation and the *ex post* settling-up of director market, and how these incentives may induce outside directors to be vigilant in guarding shareholders' interests (e.g., Coles and Hoi (2003), Harford (2003) and Yermark (2004)). Liability exposure to shareholder litigation has a direct impact on outside directors' reputational incentives. It can affect not only their willingness to serve on the board but also the subsequent monitoring efficacy. This study thus improves our understanding of how and why outside directors' liability exposure varies across different firms, and how such exposure in turn affects outside directors' incentive to monitor managers effectively.

Furthermore, this study complements the researches that examine the attributes of D&O insurance (Core (2000), Boyer (2003) and Cao and Narayanamoorthy (2005)), another important protective mechanism against outside director liability. While providing evidence consistent with some of the intuitive results in those studies on the determinants of D&O insurance limits and premiums, I find the focus on LLPs to be compelling for several reasons. As discussed in detail in Chapter 2, first, most adoptions of LLPs are subject to shareholders' approval. In contrast, D&O insurance purchase is entirely up to managers' discretion and is not required to be disclosed to shareholders. Second, LLPs

¹¹See Romano (1996) and Hermalin and Weisbach (2003) for a survey of the literature on board of directors.

serve as a credible commitment from shareholders to reduce litigation threat, which cannot be achieved by purchasing D&O insurance. In fact, the latter tends to induce litigation, especially frivolous lawsuits under certain circumstances (Alexander (1991) and Sarath (1991)). Finally, LLPs do not apply to officers, while D&O insurance protects both officers and directors. The different institutional details, taken together, make LLPs an especially interesting setting to study.

Finally, this study is closely related to the concurrent legal literature that examines protective measures against outside director liability. Recently some researchers have started to question the conventional belief that the outside directors of US corporations face increasing exposure to the risk of personal liability. For example, based on an extensive survey of legal cases against directors, Black, Cheffins, and Klausner (2003) point out that outside directors' nominal liability can be significantly mitigated by a combination of indemnification, limited liability provisions, insurance, procedural rules and settlement incentives, except in the extreme case of an insolvent firm and a wealthy director.¹² Bailey (2004) suggests that LLPs have "played an important role in minimizing director liability exposures" during the past 15 years. Using a sample from recent years, Cao and Narayanamoorthy (2005) show that ceteris paribus the existence of LLPs can significantly reduce the D&O insurance premiums, an ex ante measure of litigation risk from the perspective of insurance carriers. In the latest ruling of the high-profile shareholder litigation against Walt Disney's board, despite previous speculation that LLPs' protective effect will significantly decrease in light of the recent corporate scandals, the Court does not seem to lower the standard of invalidating the protection of LLPs.¹³ Whether LLPs are (or have been) beneficial or detrimental to shareholders has long been an open question (Shaw

¹²The survey conducted by Black, Cheffins, and Klausner (2003) includes all legal cases against outside directors (to their knowledge) under corporate law, securities law, bankruptcy and insolvency law, and other miscellaneous laws (tax, environmental, etc.) for a time period of 35 years (1968-2003). The survey reveals almost no cases in which outside directors had to pay their liability out of their own pockets.

¹³See "Judge Backs Disney Directors In Suit on Ovitz's Hiring, Firing", Wall Street Journal, 8/10/2005.

(1989) and Romano (1990)). This study attempts to fill the gap by documenting the longterm implications of limited liability provisions on board efficacy.

The rest of the study proceeds as follows. Chapter 2 discusses the motivation of this study and the institutional context of limited liability provisions. Chapter 3 reviews the theoretical and empirical literature on liability exposure, incentives for care and limited liability provisions. Chapter 4 develops the hypotheses and discusses the research design. Chapter 5 discusses the data source and descriptive evidence on the prevalence of LLP adoption. Chapter 6 reports the empirical findings. Chapter 7 presents the robustness checks and additional tests. Chapter 8 discusses the caveats and avenues for future research. Finally, Chapter 9 concludes the study.

Chapter 2

Motivation and Institutional Background

2.1 Motivation

The importance of outside directors as a corporate governance mechanism has long been the focus of legislative and regulatory bodies (e.g., Corporate Governance Project of the American Law Institute (1982)). In the wake of recent corporate scandals, the New York Stock Exchange and the NASDAQ Stock Market have imposed increasingly stringent rules as to what defines an *independent* director in the hope of boosting board effectiveness in guarding shareholders' interest.¹ Despite the belief underlying these rules that independent directors are less likely to let their own personal interests override those of the shareholders and hence are effective guardians, empirical studies on this theme only provide vague

¹As reported in a recent *Wall Street Journal* article (3/3/2005), the latest NYSE rules requires that a majority of all directors must be "independent", and as must all directors on audit, executive-compensation, nominating and corporate-governance committees. Insiders, such as top executives, do not qualify for independent directors, and neither do those directors "who are executives at entities that do business with the listed company totaling more than \$1 million, or 2% of the entity's revenue, whichever is greater".

support.² Studies that try to link board independence to firm performance in general fail to find a significant association between the two (e.g., Hermalin and Weisbach (1991) and Mehran (1995)). In terms of firm-specific events, especially those surrounding crisis periods such as CEO turnovers and takeover bids, there is evidence that outside directors play a significant monitoring role (e.g., Weisbach (1988), Cotter, Shivdasani, and Zenner (1997) and Brickley, Coles, and Terry (1994)).

The insignificant finding on the association between board independence and firm performance is not surprising given the endogeneity hurdle of board composition in the empirical design.³ But perhaps more importantly, a structural ratio such as the percentage of independent board members does not provide many insights into the *incentives* of outside directors and should not be expected to have a strong link with board effectiveness.⁴

Recent corporate governance studies have tried to shed light on the magnitude and relevance of the incentives outside directors face. For example, Yermark (2004) studies the magnitude of the incentives received by outside directors in Fortune 500 firms from compensation, replacement, and the opportunity to obtain other directorships. He shows that together these incentive mechanisms provide outside directors with wealth increases of approximately 11 cents per \$1,000 rise in firm value, which he considers nontrivial in light of the average size of the sample firms. Coles and Hoi (2003) examine the labor market effect of directors' rejection of takeover defenses. They find that directors rejecting all protective provisions of Pennsylvania Senate Bill 1310 are three times as likely to gain additional external directorship and this result is mainly driven by outside directors. In

 $^{^{2}}$ An exhaustive list of these papers is beyond the scope of this study. See Romano (1996) and Hermalin and Weisbach (2003) for an extensive survey of the literature on board independence and firm performance as well as firm-specific events.

 $^{^{3}}$ In other words, in equilibrium we should not observe a link between the two after controlling for all the firm and industry characteristics that collectively determine the optimal board composition in the first place (Hermalin and Weisbach (2003)).

⁴For example, all else equal, will a board with a small percentage of outside directors with significant financial/non-financial stakes be more effective compared with one with a large percentage of outsiders that do not have any such stakes?

a similar vein, Harford (2003) documents the effect of a takeover bid on target directors. He finds a predominately negative financial impact for outside directors after a completed merger. In terms of future board seats, he suggests that outside directors of poorly performing firms that rebuff an offer receive fewer additional directorships. The findings in Coles and Hoi (2003) and Harford (2003) suggest that the *ex post* settling up of the director market seems to be working. This may partly explain the statistical significance observed in studies examining the relationship between board independence and their efficacy in crisis situations – because market forces are particularly robust in those crisis events and outside directors' stakes for doing a bad job are thus high.⁵

In line with these studies, this paper focuses on the incentives of outside directors, specifically, those arising from the exposure to shareholder litigation for breach of fiduciary duties. Board representation coupled with corresponding fiduciary duty law is an important governance mechanism for protecting equity investment (Williamson (1985) and Romano (1996)). As shareholder fiduciaries, outside directors can be held liable for breach of duty of care (due diligence) or duty of loyalty (no conflicts of interest).⁶ It is worth noting that incentives induced by fiduciary duties and those arising from compensation and director-market discipline are not exclusive of each other. For example, shareholders sometimes may grant remunerations to outsiders to compensate for the liability exposure (Gutiérrez (2003) and Boyer (2003)). Strong director market forces can sometimes substitute the need for fiduciary duties. Yet litigation for breach of fiduciary duties may also complement the functioning of director market by unraveling valuable information on directors' performance during the adjudication process. Hence, the objective of this paper is not to show that the incentive created by fiduciary duties is a dominant

⁵For example, a potential loss of current and future directorships will result in not only the reduction of monetary compensation from directorships but also those non-pecuniary benefits such as the opportunity to strengthen their social network and the sense of self-achievement.

⁶Black, Cheffins, and Klausner (2003) provide survey evidence that duty-of-loyalty cases are only a narrow set, perhaps due to the insignificant financial interest outside directors generally have in a company.

governance device, but rather to seek a better understanding of it with the existence of other incentives in mind.

Shareholder litigation can be costly to outside directors in terms of the potential monetary liability and more importantly the costs of reputation, time and nuisance.⁷ Directly measuring the incentives provided by liability exposure and litigation threat is difficult. Some studies have used *ex post* litigation risk to proxy for such incentives and link them to managerial behavior (see, for example, Brown, Hillegeist, and Lo (2005)).⁸ Such an approach does not provide much insight into the *ex ante* deterrence effect of liability exposure that one should ideally use in those settings, since we do not have benchmark data on a hypothetical regime where litigation threat is absent.⁹ To eliminate the need to rely on *ex post* litigation data, this study takes an alternative approach, that is, to look at the protective measures that can reduce outside directors' liability exposure.¹⁰

2.2 Institutional background

There are two types of firm-level protective measures against outsider directors' liability to shareholders. First, many companies have adopted limited liability provisions in the corporate charter to remove the personal liability of directors for breach of duty of care. State statutes that allow firms to adopt an LLP were first enacted in Delaware in 1986 as a

⁷The aggregate survey evidence in Black, Cheffins, and Klausner (2003) suggests that there is altogether nominal monetary liability of outside directors. They argue that the principal sanction is harm to reputation. However, if reputation loss will eventually translate into loss of existing and future directorships, the punishment is still partially monetary.

⁸The research design usually takes two steps. First, the *ex post* litigation probability is regressed against firm characteristics that can affect such probability. Second, the expected litigation probability (the fitted value from the first-step regression) is used as a key independent variable in explaining certain managerial behavior.

 $^{^{9}}$ A simple analogy is that using the *ex post* theft rate to infer the deterrence effect of an alarm system can sometimes produce dubious results. Unless we have some knowledge of the theft rate before installing the alarm system (setting all else equal) can we tell if the system is really working or not.

¹⁰Of course, as discussed in Section 3 and 4, such an approach is not perfect either. One caveat, for example, is the need to address the endogeneity in firms' choice of a particular protective measure before relating it to outside directors' incentives and effectiveness.

response to the skyrocketing D&O insurance premiums then (see Figure 1) and outsiders' purported reluctance to serve on corporate boards.¹¹ Although details vary, a typical limited liability provision eliminates outside directors' liability for breach of duty of care, excluding liability for intentional misconduct and breach of duty of loyalty.¹² Second, firm indemnification and D&O insurance also protects officers and directors against certain legal expenses and/or legal judgments relating to the directors' conduct. It generally does not protect officers or directors for acts made in bad faith or those involving deliberate misconduct or knowing violations of the law. While indemnification is provided by the firm itself, D&O insurance is essentially also an *indemnification* provided by the insurer. In recent years, the distinction between firm indemnification and D&O insurance has become more vague. Many D&O insurance contracts now cover corporate indemnification payments through the so-called "B-Side" coverage, which reimburses the firm to the extent it indemnifies its directors and officers for shareholder claims.

This paper focuses on the first protective measure, the limited liability provisions for various reasons. First, unlike indemnification and D&O insurance, which only provide *ex post* relief after litigation occurs, an LLP stated in the corporate charter serves as an *ex ante* commitment of shareholders not to sue directors for breach of duty of care not involving bad-faith actions.¹³ Some argue that LLP is not as protective as one thinks because shareholders can always refine their claims towards those excluded by the LLPs (bad-faith actions or breach of duty of loyalty) and still recoup damage awards (e.g., from D&O).

¹¹The "D&O insurance crisis" was caused by the surge in the frequency and defense cost of shareholder lawsuits during the mid-1980s, further provoked by Delaware Supreme Court's decision against outside directors in *Smith v. Van Gorkom*. For further details on the mid-1980s insurance and legislative responses, see Lacey (1988), Hanks (1988), Romano (1989), Romano (1990) and Moodie (2004).

¹²In general, state statutes that allow firms to adopt an LLP take either a charter-option form (where firms have a choice to include LLPs in their corporate charters) or a self-executing form (where LLPs automatically apply to all firms incorporated in that state). For details on the type of LLP statutes enacted in different states during the late-1980s, see Hanks (1988) and Moodie (2004).

¹³The subtlety here is that under LLP, outside directors are "not liable to monetary damages..." from the very beginning; with indemnifications or D&O insurance, they are still liable, but someone (the firm or the insurer) eventually pays for them. The distinction may not be obvious at the first glance, since LLPs sound nothing more than a mechanism of self-insurance that internalizes the costs of D&O insurance.

insurance carriers).¹⁴ In practice, however, such exclusions are only nominal and do not dilute LLPs' protective effect. As Romano (1990) points out, even though shareholders can redirect their claims toward those exclusions, there is no benefit of doing so because D&O insurance does not cover the damage award either even if the new claims survive. In other words, practically LLPs' deterrence effect on shareholder litigation is not limited by its exclusions. Taken together, LLP is more than a substitute for D&O insurance or indemnifications because it eliminates shareholders' (and lawyers') incentives to sue the directors, which can not be achieved by D&O insurance or indemnifications.¹⁵ Specifically, not only does an LLP eliminate outside directors' financial liability, it also removes their reputation costs, time costs and nuisance costs arising from shareholder litigation for breach of duty of care. The removal of the non-monetary costs can *not* be achieved by simply providing insurance or indemnification, because they only reimburse the monetary liability *ex post*.

In addition, unlike D&O insurance and indemnification, whose beneficiaries broadly include both directors and officers, limited liability provision mainly applies to outside directors.¹⁶ Another distinction is that while D&O insurance and indemnification generally cover directors and officers' liability to several parties (e.g., creditors and employees, etc.), LLPs only apply to outside directors' liability to shareholders under the state-level corporate law. Hence LLP provides a clean setting where the protective effect can somehow

¹⁴The conceptual distinction between duty of care and duty of loyalty may not be very clear. For example, Fischel and Bradley (1986) suggests that breach of duty of care is more about "working less hard than promised at a given level of compensation", while breach of duty of loyalty basically means "being compensated more than promised at a given level of work".

¹⁵Indeed, the very existence of D&O insurance tends to encourages litigation (Bhagat, Brickley, and Coles (1987), Alexander (1991) and Gutiérrez (2000)) and sometimes even frivolous lawsuits due to lawyers' strong monetary incentives to collect counsel fees as well as defendants' incentives to settle (Romano (1990)).

¹⁶Hanks (1988) suggests that it is rare for states to further specify whether the provisions also exclude inside directors (who are also officers). However, even if inside directors are not excluded by the LLPs, there is reason to believe that the protection is only nominal: it is hard for insiders, who participate in daily business decisions, to argue that they are negligent only "unintentionally" and "in good faith".

be isolated. Finally, in most cases adoption of an LLP is subject to shareholder voting.¹⁷ This is in direct contrast with the purchase of D&O insurance, which is not required to be approved by or disclosed to shareholders in U.S.. Hence, a managerial entrenchment view does not easily explain away a firm's decision to adopt LLPs. The following table summarizes the differences between a typical LLP and a typical D&O insurance contract.¹⁸

	Under LLPs	Under D&O insurance
Nominal monetary liability for breach of duty of care?	no	yes
Actual monetary liability for breach of duty of care?	no	no
Actual non-monetary liability for breach of duty of care?	no	yes
Exclusions on actions made in bad faith?	yes	yes
Potentially deter shareholder litigation?	yes	no
Subject to shareholders' approval?	yes	no
Apply to officers?	no	yes

Given the liability relaxation LLPs provide, the first research question I try to answer is what factors are related to shareholders' decision to adopt an LLP. The optimal level of liability exposure is essentially a governance choice endogenously determined by firm characteristics. Therefore, unless we study the circumstances that give arise to the use of LLPs in the first place can we shed light on its implications on the monitoring efficacy of outside directors.¹⁹ Second, I investigate the economic implications of opting into an LLP on outside directors' monitoring efficacy in the post-adoption period. There is some concern that an over-heightened fear of capacity constraint in the D&O insurance market

¹⁷This is because most of the state statutes that allow LLPs follow Delaware's "charter option" approach, which requires a shareholder vote.

¹⁸The first three rows assume no actions involving bad faith.

¹⁹By taking an endogeneity view of governance choices, this study departs from those that take governance choices as exogenous and focus on their effects on managerial behavior and firm performance (e.g., Gompers, Ishii, and Metrick (2003), Brown and Caylor (2004), Larcker, Richardson, and Tuna (2004)). It is more in line with studies such as Gillan, Hartzell, and Starks (2004) and Hermalin and Weisbach (2003).

and hence the inability of firms to get insurance for their directors prompted outflow of outside directors and in turn adoption of LLPs during the mid- and late-1980s.²⁰ It is likely that the benefits of LLPs that accrue to shareholders only matter at the time of insurance crisis while the entrenchment costs inevitably persist into the long run.

²⁰Indeed, there seems to be little hard evidence on factors (e.g., regulation-induced entry barriers or competition cycle) that can lead to such a capacity constraint (Romano (1989) and Winter (1991)).

Chapter 3

Literature review

3.1 Theoretical literature on liability, litigation and incentives to take due care

There has been an extensive theoretical literature on liability, litigation and incentive for exerting care. The central issue is the inability of a potential victim (or plaintiff) to observe the level of care exerted by a potential injurer (or defendant). This action unobservability, coupled with diverse interests of the two parties, can create a problem in enforcing the optimal level of care.

Early works usually assume the presence of a "no-uncertainty" court that satisfies two conditions: (1) the negligence standard to be enforced by the court is certain and a common knowledge; and (2) the court has full information and can determine the injurer's degree of care (or effort) without error.¹ In this setting, any uncertainty about injurer's effort level resolves upon the time the two parties go to the court and the risk arises entirely from accidental bad outcome. Simon (1981) suggests that a higher negligence standard in

¹Therefore, under a regime of strict liability, the defendant/injurer must always pay damages regardless of whether he is negligent. Under the perfect negligence rule, however, the defendant/injurer only pays damages if he is indeed negligent.

general leads to a greater level of care. Png (1987) argues that this is not the case when the persons upon whom potential liability is imposed differ in their "skills" (and hence costs) of taking care. Rather, a tighter negligence standard will induce some to take more care and others to take *less*. Shavell (1982) first incorporates the presence of an insurance market into a liability litigation model and shows how insurance mitigates the difference between strict liability and negligence rule in respect to risk allocation and alters incentives to take care. Shavell (1982) argues that the counteracting effect of insurance on incentives provided by legal liability is no longer paradoxical in his model: allowing the existence of protective measures, in this case insurance, is socially desirable if legal penalties and due care standard are set optimally.

The "no-uncertainty" court/legal system, however, is a very restrictive assumption. It limits the extent to which the models can explain the real-world phenomena. In practice, changes in the uncertainty of the legal system can lead to great fluctuations in the pricing, and sometimes even the capacity of liability insurance market. For example, in the mid-1980 insurance crisis, the court's decision in Smith vs. Van Gorkom (488 A.2d 858, Del. 1985) potentially altered the interpretation of business judgment rule and sent D&O insurance premiums soaring, indicating an expected expansion of negligence standard from the insurance carriers' perspective. Moreover, the capacity of the D&O insurance market also shrank at that time, probably because some insurers cannot predict at all what the courts will do in the future, and hence a mere premium increase would not solve the problem because the uncertainty of the legal system can not be quantified at the first place (Romano (1989)). Similar situations can also be found in an era following the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. The newly-imposed legislative and regulatory requirements on directors and officers are intended to restore good corporate governance and in turn one would expect to observe a cut in the D&O insurance cost. Interestingly, D&O policy prices rose by 30% and terms of the coverage became more stringent according to the 2003 Tillinghast-Towers Perrin D&O Insurance Survey. The legal uncertainty again plays an important role. As one insurance underwriter puts it, "there's a general confusion about what Sarbanes-Oxley really means...the fear is that it will be defined through litigation."²

Recent theoretical studies relax such assumptions on the legal system and provide more insights into the over/under-litigation problems that are induced by the uncertainty of courts' decisions when insurance is available. Sarath (1991) relaxes the "no-uncertainty constraint" by imposing a stochastic nature of the court's decisions (violation of the first condition of a "no-uncertainty" court). Specifically, the agent's action is revealed during litigation but there is an imperfect imposition of the negligence standard. He argues that with the presence of such legal uncertainty, the penalties required to maintain incentives when access to insurance is unlimited may provoke over-litigation. Under the key structural assumption that the principal cannot precommit to any litigation strategy, the solution proposed then is restricted accessibility to the insurance market.

In a setting similar to Sarath (1991), Gutiérrez (2003) presents a model where the uncertainty of legal system stems entirely from the imperfect observation of the agent's level of care by the court (violation of the second condition of a "no-uncertainty" court).³ She shows that even under the assumption of risk-neutral agents (directors in this case), insurance and limited liability provisions still have a place because the shareholder wants to use these protective measures to alter his own incentives to litigate. Gutiérrez (2003) specifically models the circumstances under which the shareholder will pre-commit to remove the director's liability of due care by adopting an LLP. The two critical requirements to be satisfied for the shareholder to adopt an LLP are: (1) the potential net benefit of litiga-

²"It Still Costs Big to Insure Against a Boardroom Scandal", *Wall Street Journal*, 2003/7/31.

³In the three-stage dynamic game she studies, the shareholder first chooses a contract that includes a compensation scheme (salary and a profit-sharing parameter) and a protection scheme (whether to have insurance and the co-insurance rate should insurance be offered); the director then chooses a level of care (low or high); and finally the return of project is realized and shareholder decides whether to sue upon observing a low return (if yes, the court will observe an imperfect signal about director's level of care and find the director to be guilty if the signal is low (an imperfect negligence rule)).

tion (the expected damage award minus the litigation cost) is positive; and (2) the director entrenchment rents under LLP are relatively small compared with the litigation cost. The implications are intuitive. The first requirement makes shareholder litigation a credible threat to the director⁴ and it in turn can lead to over-litigation when the damage award is way too favorable for shareholders. The second requirement assures that the forfeited option of litigation is not too costly for the shareholder in the sense that the savings on litigation cost outweigh the concern about potential director entrenchment.

Several factors not captured in the model of Gutiérrez (2003) model can further affect shareholders' willingness to precommit to a removal of litigation threat for breach of duty of care. First, in the model of Gutiérrez (2003), the insurance contract is modeled as a zero net-present-value (NPV) project in the sense that the insurance premium paid by the shareholder⁵ is exactly offset in his payoff function by the amount of *ex ante* damage award he can expect to recoup from the insurer.⁶ This assumption of zero transaction cost in the supply of insurance may understate the costs of over-litigation (that are eventually reflected in a higher D&O premium) and hence shareholders' incentive to adopt an LLP. Second, outside directors' non-pecuniary costs (e.g., time, nuisance and reputation costs incurred in the legal proceedings) resulting from frivolous litigation are not incorporated in the model.⁷ If these costs are too high, shareholders may find it even harder to retain and attract outside directors without a credible commitment to stick to meritorious lawsuits only. Last but not least, another important party in shareholder litigation, attorneys, is

⁴Otherwise the shareholder will never have an incentive to sue. The director will expect this and adjust downward his level of care.

⁵In the case of "actuarially fair" insurance prices, insurance premium = $Pr{bad outcome} \times Pr{bad outcome} \times Pr{Court find director to be guilty | shareholder litigation} \times amount of damage award paid by the insurer.$

⁶All the other aforementioned theoretical models on litigation, insurance and incentive for care also have this assumption.

⁷Or we can think of it as greatly raising the reservation utility of outside directors which have to be compensated for eventually. Black, Cheffins, and Klausner (2003) suggest that even without the accompanying financial and non-financial legal risks, the opportunity cost of many outside directors' time might exceed their compensation.

missing from the model. In practice, attorneys' incentives to collect counsel fees play a critical role in the initiation of shareholder litigation and such incentives may not always be aligned with shareholders' interests.

I summarize the main takeaways from the theoretical literature as follows. Liability exposure for negligent behavior can alter a person's incentives to exert care. Although the existence of protective measures against such liability seems controversial at first glance, it is desirable in terms of risk allocation and the mitigation of under-litigation problem under certain circumstances.⁸ However, the presence of insurance can sometimes lead to potential over-litigation because of the settlement incentives, favorable damage award amount and great legal uncertainty (Gutiérrez (2003)). This is where the LLP can come into the picture. Specifically, shareholders will precommit to remove directors' liability by adopting an LLP to reduce the cost of over-litigation as long as the resulted agent entrenchment rents are relatively small.

3.2 Empirical literature on limited liability provisions

Empirical studies on limited liability provisions mostly focus on the wealth effects of LLPs and take two approaches. Several studies (Bradley and Schipani (1989), Janjigian and Bolster (1990) and Romano (1990)) examine the price effects of the enactment of Delaware statute on LLP and do not find any significant effects. Given the enabling feature of most state statutes on LLP, researchers have also looked at the wealth effects of actual proposal/adoption of LLPs. Most of them provide little support to any wealth effects ((Netter and Poulsen (1989), Janjigian and Bolster (1990), Romano (1990) and Brook and Rao (1994))). Bradley and Schipani (1989) is the only study that reports significant negative

⁸For example, in the case of shareholder litigation, a major argument for the existence of D&O insurance is that if the court's assessment of damage routinely exceeds directors' personal wealth, shareholders won't have great incentives to sue in the absence of potential reimbursement for their losses, i.e., an under-litigation problem.

cumulative abnormal returns around the LLP proposal date. They argue that relaxed liability exposure reduced the wealth of shareholders. However, Romano (1990) questions the validity of their results by pointing out the potential data-mining problem in their choice of the event interval. In general, however, it is not surprising to see an insignificant wealth effect in an event study of LLP proposal/adoption. Two frequently used event dates are (1) the date of the first announcement of an adoption proposal (normally the proxy statement date) and (2) the date of shareholders' approval (normally the annual meeting date). The two LLP events are easily confounded with other proposals contained in the proxy statement or other shareholder decisions made at the annual meeting, respectively. Furthermore, any detectable wealth effects in an event study depend critically on the extent to which the event is unexpected, which may not the case given (1) the wide discussion on potential enactment of state statutes allowing for LLPs and (2) strong clustering of LLP proposals/adoptions within a short period.

In view of the difficulty of an event-study approach, a cross-sectional study of the determinants of LLP may provide more insights into the dynamics of shareholder decision on LLP adoption. To my knowledge, Mallette and Hogler (1995) is the only empirical study in the literature that takes such an approach. They examine the relationship between board composition, stock ownership and LLP adoption, and find that the likelihood of adoption is positively related to the presence of CEO-chairman duality and the percentage of institutional ownership. However, their results are at best suggestive for several reasons. First, Mallette and Hogler (1995) fail to discuss the fact that most LLP adoptions are subject to shareholder approval. This leads to some confusion in the arguments they make in their hypothesis development. For example, they argue that inside directors will seek the protection of LLPs to limit their downside risk from an already high accountability standard. Hence they conjecture that the higher the proportion of inside directors the more likely an LLP will be adopted. Yet from an efficient-contracting perspective, it is hard to

conceive that shareholders are more willing to grant LLPs to an insider-dominated board, where the agency problem may already be high. Second, they fail to incorporate those economic factors (e.g., business risk, growth opportunity, etc.) that critically influence a firm's litigation risk. Finally, their sample only includes manufacturing firms and they do not examine any post-adoption implications of LLPs.
Chapter 4

Hypothesis development and research design

In this section, I develop the hypotheses to be tested and discuss the research design issues. To provide a reference point, I illustrate in Figure 2 a basic timeline for (1) several key events related to LLPs (discussed in Section 2), including the mid-1980s D&O insurance crisis, the *Smith vs. Van Gorkom* decision, the enactment of the first state statute permitting LLPs and firms' adoption decisions; and (2) corresponding empirical analysis.

4.1 Economic factors associated with the adoption of LLPs

Many firms faced great difficulty in retaining and attracting outside directors during the mid-1980s insurance crisis, with the most frequently cited reason as the unavailability of insurance coverage and heightened liability concern (Romano (1989) and Moodie (2004)). If the resignation of a large number of outside directors can lead to breakdown of normal functioning of the board as a governance mechanism, I expect firms to opt into LLPs more often to prevent any such disruption. Intuitively, the first hypothesis to be tested

is whether the incidence of *net* outside director outflow a firm experienced during the insurance crisis (before any state responses to ease the crisis) is positively linked to the likelihood of adopting LLPs later.

The ability of detecting a link between the two, however, depends critically on the following premises. First, outside directors had responded quickly to the insurance crisis by resigning from corporate boards and firms were not able to fill the resulted vacancy within a reasonably short time period.¹ Second, the wide discussion on potential state-level efforts to ease the crisis (e.g., enactment of LLP-permitting statutes) was not prompt enough to reshape outside directors' perception of liability threat and persuade them to stay. Stated differently, an outside director's decision on whether to stay on the board during the crisis did not depend much on his assessment of the likelihood of (1) states implementing LLPpermitting statutes soon and (2) firms opting into an LLP immediately after those statutes were enacted. Otherwise, firms with a greater likelihood to opt into an LLP would not necessarily experience more severe director outflow during the crisis period, simply because the outside directors would expect to get the relief from the adoption of LLPs soon. I state the hypothesis in the null form as follows.

H1: The incidence of outflow of outside directors during the insurance crisis period is not associated with the likelihood of subsequent adoption of LLPs.

In view of the confounding factors in testing H1, an alternative approach to shed light on the issue is to probe the economic factors underlying (1) outsiders' decision to refrain from sitting on corporate boards during the mid-1980s insurance crisis and (2) shareholders' decision to opt into LLPs. For outside directors, the major concern during the insurance crisis (when there were not yet foreseeable state responses) seems to be the height-

¹The Korn/Ferry Survey reported that more than 20% of companies surveyed had been turned down by a prospective director, and many feared that the problem could get worse ("A Special News Report on People And Their Jobs in Offices, Fields and Factories", *Wall Street Journal*, 3/24/1987). The same article also reported that there was a decline in the percentage of outside directors on the boards of the largest 1000 industrial firms in 1985.

ened litigation exposure arising from the unavailability or insufficiency of D&O insurance coverage. Hence, firm characteristics contributing to greater shareholder litigation risk (and thus more expensive D&O insurance) are expected to be positively associated with the outflow of these directors. For shareholders, on the other hand, the tension is between the reduction in deadweight costs of litigation especially frivolous claims and the potential director entrenchment once an LLP is put in place: the more severe the frivolous-litigation problem is and the more trivial subsequent director entrenchment can be, the more likely an LLP will be adopted.

H2: The outflow of outside directors a firm experienced during the insurance crisis is positively related to a firm's litigation risk especially the likelihood of frivolous claims.

H3: The likelihood of adopting LLPs is positively associated with the risk of frivolous shareholder litigation and negatively associated with the potential director entrenchment induced by LLPs.

The question of interest is then whether we should expect a set of economic factors closely related to a firm's litigation environment to explain the decisions of both parties in a consistent fashion. In the aftermath of the insurance crisis, shareholders may have placed greater weight on the deterrence effect of litigation on attracting and retaining directors when they chose to adopt LLPs. The prevalent decline in the proportion of outside directors in the mid-1980s² can make the consideration of potential director entrenchment under LLPs a second-order effect. For example, the *Wall Street Journal* expressed concerns that management set forth in a proxy statement all their reasons why an LLP is great and then included "some cautionary language in the several pages of small print" and that shareholders may not invest time and effort reading and understanding it.³ If this is the case, it is likely that we will observe significant overlapping of the litigation-related eco-

²Romano (1989) notes that there was a "reversal of a two-decade trend" of boards being composed increasingly of outside directors.

³"Companies Ask Holders to Limit Boards' Liability", Wall Street Journal, 10/07/1986.

nomic factors that explain both the observed outflow of outside directors during the crisis and subsequent adoption of LLPs.

I discuss below how various firm characteristics can affect the threat of (frivolous) shareholder litigation and/or the potential director entrenchment under LLPs, and in turn how they can be associated with (1) outside directors' willingness to stay on a board and (2) the likelihood of adopting an LLP.

Business Uncertainty. The effect of business uncertainty is a double-edged sword. On the one hand, it can dilute the link between outside directors' monitoring effectiveness and their level of care. Thus diligent outside directors can be blamed for breach of duty of care when a bad outcome is purely due to external factors beyond their control. This can sometimes lead to frivolous lawsuits that disrupt normal business and deter outsiders' willingness to sit on the board. The scenario is further complicated by lawyers' incentives which are not necessarily aligned with shareholders' interests. Because the attorneys are paid on a contingent-fee basis in shareholder litigation, greater business uncertainty can make court's decision and hence the recovery of attorney fees harder to predict should a case goes to trial. This can induce the attorneys to persuade both sides to a lawsuit to settle, where normally a recovery of the litigation costs is guaranteed. Indeed, settlement of shareholder litigation in general does not depend on the merits of cases (Alexander (1991)), and frivolous shareholder litigation without substantial merits is common, with attorneys as the principal beneficiaries (Romano (1991)). As Romano (1989) points out, since insurers must charge for the potential "collusion between the parties to settle even questionable claims", firms that want to reduce the insurance premium need a credible commitment to not being collusive. And a provision stated in the corporate charter such as an LLP may serve as such a commitment. In this light, firms with greater business risk would be more likely to adopt an LLP.

On the other hand, a risky environment can also aggravate the director entrenchment

problem. The theoretical literature suggests that the cost savings between working hard and shirking is a critical determinant of an individual's incentive to exert care/effort. As a board serves as the "top-level court of appeals of the internal agent market" and outside directors act especially important as "arbiters in disagreements among internal managers" (Fama and Jensen (1983)), enormous amount of effort is needed to reach a sound judgment. In a risky firm, managers' performance and decisions are harder to monitor (Demsetz and Lehn (1985)). To tell managerial effort from luck is thus especially timeconsuming for outside directors who do not participate in the daily business decisions. This tends to induce outside directors to follow whatever the top managers suggest without doing a thorough investigation. Furthermore, if something bad happens, a shirking outside director can always use business risk as an excuse to persuade courts not to secondguess his decisions and get away without punishment. In this view, shareholders of a risky firm will be cautious to grant even more slacking opportunities to the outside directors by adopting an LLP. I measure business uncertainty by the volatility of a firm's daily stock returns for the past two years (*vol*).

■ Relative Litigation Costs. Litigation costs greatly influence shareholders' litigation incentive and frequency. If litigation is costless, shareholders can always resort to the legal system for the purpose of information revelation without much concern. When initiation cost does exist, the relative costs (costs net of the expected damage awards) have to be figured out. Romano (1991) finds a significantly positive relationship between concentrated outside ownership and the likelihood of litigation after controlling for other factors, suggesting that litigation may be more cost-efficient for large shareholders. When shareholders are dispersed, they may not have the incentive to individually collect information and initiate a lawsuit. In this case, lawyers' incentives can prevail, since no shareholder has a particular interest in scrutinizing legal proceedings and whether a case is meritorious. This can lead to frivolous litigation and hence the need for an LLP. I conjecture that the presence of a large blockholder will be negatively related to the likelihood of adopting an LLP. The proxy for shareholders' relative litigation costs is the percentage of shares held by the largest blockholder (*block*).

■ Alternative Incentive and Control Mechanisms. From a broader perspective, expert boards bundled with fiduciary duty of care is only one of the governance mechanisms to mitigate the agency problem arising from the separation of ownership and control, i.e., the problem that *managerial* behavior may deviate from shareholders' best interests. The existence of alternative governance mechanisms such as a robust takeover market and large investors can substitute for the need of board monitoring and hence fiduciary duty as a whole,⁴ leaving shareholders indifferent to adopting an LLP or not. On the other hand, because outside directors can facilitate the monitoring activities of other mechanisms such as large shareholder/debt-holder (e.g., by providing better communication between them and internal managers), their role is still important. In this case, whether to remove duty of care by adopting an LLP depends on the available mechanisms that can discipline the outside directors themselves, since they are also shareholders' agents with their own personal interests. Sometimes the disciplinary mechanisms for managers (second-level agents) and those for outside directors (first-level agents) can overlap and affect the two jointly. So their net effects on LLP adoption can be hard to predict. I discuss three governance mechanisms below.

First, large stockholders have an incentive to collect information, monitor business decisions and control voting process to exert pressure on the management team (Shleifer and Vishny (1997)). Hence, the existence of concentrated ownership can be a substitute for the disciplinary effect of fiduciary duty, especially when the resort to takeover is too

⁴For example, Romano (1993) compares various contract relations (e.g., guardian-ward, union-leaderunion-member, manager-shareholder, etc.) and points out that high-powered incentives provided by markets for a certain product or service can make it unnecessary to use governance structures such as fiduciary duty adjudicated by a court.

costly for shareholders. However, it could also become a complement in the sense that the aforementioned relatively low litigation costs make it more efficient for a large shareholder to initiate a meritorious lawsuit against the directors, making litigation a credible threat. Whether it will affect the likelihood of adopting an LLP depends on the joint effect of the two. The measure of the effect of large blockholders is *block*, as defined before.

Second, large debt-holders can also serve as an important governance mechanism. Its impact on a firm's decision to adopt an LLP is twofold. On the one hand, if there exists a large debt-holder, he may act as an additional monitor of managers. There is some empirical evidence that supports the governance role of large creditors. Begley and Feltham (1999) find covenants to have a significantly negative relation to CEO cash compensation, suggesting that creditors curb excessive managerial pay. Kaplan and Minton (1994) and Kang and Shivdasani (1995) both report higher sensitivity of management turnover to performance for firms with significant ties to a bank for a sample of Japanese firms. If debt-holders indeed serve as an effective governance mechanism, it is likely that firms with higher leverage tend to be more willing to limit their directors' liability. On the other hand, there is a conflict of interest between debt-holders and shareholders. Studies on this issue date back to Jensen and Meckling (1976) and Myers (1977).⁵ If a greater level of debt induces directors to be more sensitive to the needs of debt-holders, shareholders may be reluctant to adopt LLPs because they need the directors to vigilantly guard their own interests. The net effect of the two countervailing forces is not clear. I measure the effect of debt by leverage ratio (lev), defined as the ratio of total debt (debt in current liabilities plus long-term debt) to total assets.

Third, managerial and director incentive compensation can matter. A substantial body of theoretical work (e.g., Jensen and Meckling (1976), Holmström (1979), Holmström

⁵Examples of restrictive debt covenants include those on dividend distribution, working capital maintenance and so on, which might not be optimal for shareholders.

(1982), Prendergast (1999)) suggests that stock-based compensation can be useful in aligning the incentives of agents with those of the principals. Gutiérrez (2003) also suggests that contingent compensation and the threat of litigation are alternative ways to induce outside directors to exert a high level of care. However, studies have also documented the downside effect of using incentive compensation such as bonus and stock option plans. One example could be disclosure manipulation induced by managerial opportunism to maximize the value of their compensation (Healy (1985), Gaver, Gaver, and Austin (1995), Holthausen, Larcker, and Sloan (1995) and Aboody and Kasznik (2000)). There is little evidence on how similar compensation plans can motivate or harm outside directors' monitoring efficacy and this remains to be an open question in the setting of this study. If somehow the dysfunctional opportunism to reap personal gain can be curbed by the duty of *loyalty*,⁶ then the more incentive compensation available, the more likely will an LLP be adopted, and vice versa. To indicate the general level of incentive compensation, I use two measures. First, I include the total percentage of a firm's common shares beneficially owned by directors and officers (*inpct*). Second, I use an aggregate measure (*allplan*) summing over whether a firm has a shareholder-approved stock option plan (optplan), a retirement plan (*ret plan*) or any benefit plans (*othplan*, excluding D&O insurance plan) for outside directors. These incentive plans specifically targeted at outside directors may induce them to exert effort in monitoring managers and to avoid myopic decisions in order to qualify for the benefits included in those plans.⁷

■ Firm Performance. Poor performance can indicate that the existing board including the outside directors has failed to do a good job. Empirical evidence suggests that shareholder activisms usually target these firms (Romano (2001)). Should the disciplinary effect

⁶In this case, it may be easier for shareholders to establish the fact that there indeed exists some conflict of financial interest between outside directors and shareholders, especially if insider trading is involved.

⁷From the perspectives of outsiders, these benefit plans can be especially important for those relying on directorship income and induce them to join and stay on board ("Liability Panic in the Board Room", *Wall Street Journal*, 11/10/1986). However, it is uncertain that these benefit plans could trade off the litigation concern sufficiently during the insurance crisis.

of these activisms fails, shareholders can seek relief from recourse to litigation against existing boards and managers. In this respect, it is hard to conceive that shareholders will adopt an LLP and give up this last resort. On the other hand, a poorly-performing firm facing great insolvency risk may have a hard time obtaining affordable D&O insurance.⁸ Yet they are the ones that critically need to attract new outside directors to monitor managerial conduct. Brook and Rao (1994) find that the adoption of an LLP is associated with positive stock price reaction for poorly-performing firms. Hence, it is possible that shareholders are more willing to adopt LLPs in this case because (1) high litigation risk deters qualified outsiders from serving on a board⁹; (2) a sufficiently high amount of cash compensation is needed to induce a potential candidate to take the job, which could be a problem for a poorly-performing firm short of cash; and (3) stock-based incentive compensation may have lost their power in these firms.¹⁰ A further practical matter, as suggested by Black, Cheffins, and Klausner (2003), is that when a firm is likely to go insolvent, it is hard for directors to get reimbursement of legal expenses in case of shareholder lawsuits even if they are protected by firm indemnification.¹¹ In other words, any indemnification in place can easily become nominal. I measure firm performance by stock return for the previous fiscal year (ret).

■ Growth Opportunities. It is harder for outside shareholders to evaluate managerial decisions when a firm has more growth opportunities (Smith and Watts (1992) and Gaver and Gaver (1993)). In this case, shareholders need to rely more critically on directors' monitoring and judgment and are less likely to relax directors' duty. However, argument can also go for a need of less exposure to liability. First, stock-based compensation such

⁸The insurance carrier will expect the litigation probability to be unusually high and that the firm might not have sufficient fund to cover the indemnified part itself.

⁹Of course, one can also argue that without the protection of an LLP, such firms may attract only those outsiders with a higher level of dedication and qualification yet less risk-averseness.

¹⁰For example, stock options may lose their incentive effects when the market price is already well below the exercise price.

¹¹The reason is that directors' claims such as legal expenses generally don't have priority in getting repayment.

as stock options can bear greater incentive effect in these firms (Smith and Watts (1992), Gaver and Gaver (1993), Skinner (1993), Baber, Janakiraman, and Kang (1996) and Kole (1997)). It can be awarded to directors to induce a high level of care. Second, Gutiérrez (2000) suggests that there is a tendency for shareholders to sue the directors for adopting risky decisions but not for adopting conservative ones.¹² In this light, it is likely that under a more stringent liability regime directors in such firms tend to be reluctant to approve risky projects even if these projects serve the best interests of shareholders. I measure (lack of) growth opportunities by book-to-market ratio (*bm*), defined as year-end per-share book value of common equity divided by price.¹³

■ Firm Size. The conventional wisdom is that larger firms tend to face greater litigation risk because of their deeper pockets. Although empirical evidence is mixed on the link between firm size and incidence of *ex post* frivolous litigation (Jones (1980) and Romano (1991)), *ceteris paribus* firm size does seem to be associated with a higher D&O insurance premium (Core (2000) and Cao and Narayanamoorthy (2005)), which is an *ex ante* measure of litigation risk from the perspective of insurance carriers. On the other hand, large firms are exposed to closer public scrutiny of their governance, which can motivate directors to be more vigilant of managerial conduct and make the deterrence effect of litigation less important. Overall, I expect firm size to be positively related to the likelihood of an LLP adoption. I measure firm size by the natural logarithm of a firm's market value (log_mv) .

Utilities and Financial Firms. These firms refer to those in the utilities (2-digit SIC code as 46,48 or 49) or financial (1-digit SIC code as 6) industries (henceforth UF firms), as consistent with the previous literature (e.g., Yermack (1996) and Borokhovich, Parrino,

¹²An analogy can also be found in the case of auditor liability: auditors tend to be accused of failing to find overstatements but not understatements (e.g. Antle and Nalebuff (1991)).

¹³The implications of book-to-market ratio are sometimes confounded by a firm's accounting conservatism (e.g. Beaver and Ryan (2000), Watts (2003a) and Watts (2003b), I also use sales growth (*sgrowth*) as an alternative measure in the additional tests.

and Trapani (1996)). Anecdotally, banking and utilities industries had an especially tough time obtaining D&O insurance and retaining outside directors in the mid-1980s, perhaps due to the high failure rates and uncertain business prospects in those industries.¹⁴ Though the sample firms are mostly large and profitable then (see Section 6), it is likely that the perception of their outside directors about the threat of liability is affected by the industry-wide downturn.

Furthermore, utilities and financial firms are subject to regulation. If regulation restricts managers' discretion in decision-making (Demsetz and Lehn (1985) and Smith and Watts (1992)) and thus trivializes a board's monitoring role, it can make shareholders indifferent to the incentive effects of litigation and hence the adoption of LLPs. On the other hand, if supervision from regulatory bodies serves as the "watchdogs of the watchdogs", it seems that any potential entrenchment induced by LLPs can be effectively curbed, making shareholders more willing to opt into LLPs. But still, it is critical that board of directors have enough motivation to guard shareholders' interest in case regulatory bodies' objectives are inconsistent with those of the shareholders, in light of which I expect less willingness to adopt LLPs. Taken together, whether shareholders of the UF firms differ in their decision on LLP adoption remains an empirical issue. Hence, unlike prior corporate governance works that routinely exclude these firms, this study conducts sub-sample analysis to facilitate comparisons between UF firms and non utilities/financial (henceforth NUF) firms.

■ Management/Board Entrenchment in the Voting Process. It is common for managers and board of directors to have routine proxies of the majority of shareholders and thus significant control on the voting process for LLP adoption. If top managers (especially CEOs) in general would want more discretion in decision making, I expect manager-

¹⁴See for example, "Focus on Corporate Boards; Directors Feel the Legal Heat", *New York Times*, 12/15/1985 and "South Texas Drilling Says Three Directors Resign over Insurance", *Wall Street Journal*, 10/4/1985.

entrenched boards to be more likely to adopt an LLP so that outside directors will interfere less absent the litigation concern. In addition, a board with a large percentage of outsiders may also be most willing to opt in, because the outsiders are the most direct beneficiaries of an LLP.

The question is then whether such entrenchment in the voting process can be curbed by the potential harm to reputation, should the director market views an opt-in as an undesirable signal. One piece of supporting evidence could be that the director market tends to reward outside directors that reject the takeover defenses which can be potentially detrimental to shareholder wealth (Coles and Hoi (2003)). But in the case of takeover defenses, the decision of adoption is entirely up to the board without the need of shareholder approval. Yet in the case of an LLP adoption, nominally it is subject to shareholder voting. Hence, it is likely that the director market cannot distinguish between those opt-ins backed up with substantial shareholder consent and those purely due to voting entrenchment. Furthermore, even if shareholders do participate in the voting, the reasons for adopting an LLP outlined by the board in its proposal can greatly affect their decision. Empirically, to get an accurate measure of the voting entrenchment effect, one would need detailed proxy and voting information for the annual meeting where an LLP is adopted. This paper does not have such data and only tries to capture the effect conceptually. First, I control for duality, a dummy variable indicating whether the CEO also serves as the chairman of the board, and *log_ceotenure*, the natural logarithm of CEO tenure.¹⁵ Second, I include the percentage of outside directors on the board, who are the most direct beneficiaries of an LLP. Specifically, I control for both the percentage of non-affiliated (*outside_pct*) and the

¹⁵Note that CEO tenure can also indicate a CEO's capability and experience of steering the company, which can be negatively related to business uncertainty. In this light, I also include this CEO effect in the model of change in number of outside directors. But instead of using *log_ceotenure*, I include two corner cases: an indicator for CEOs at retirement age (age 62-66) (*ceo_retire*) and an indicator for new CEOs (with tenure less than 4 years) (*new_ceo*). These two variables serve dual purposes. While they can capture the CEO-tenure effects, they have also been found to lead to both director appointments and departure by previous literature (Yermack (1996)).

percentage of affiliated outside directors (grey_pct).

The following table presents hypotheses H2 and H3 by summarizing the predicted signs of the economic factors associated with litigation threat and potential director entrenchment. Net effects of these factors on (1) director outflow and (2) shareholders' decision on adopting an LLP, respectively, are presented in the last two columns.

			H2	Н3
	litigation	potential	net effect on	net effect on
economicfactors	threat	entrenchment	director outflow	adoption
business uncertainty	+	+	+	?
growth opportunity	+		+	+
firm performance	_	?	_	?
presence of large debt-holders	+	±	+	?
presence of large blockholders	+	_		+
incentive compensation		±		?
firm size	+	_	+	+
regulated industry	+	±	+	?
entrenchment in voting				+

The empirical specification is straightforward, as illustrated by the following models. H2: Outflow of outside directors = f (business uncertainty, growth opportunity,

> firm performance, presence of large debt-holders, firm size, regulation, other controls)

H3: Pr(LLPs adoption) = f(business uncertainty, growth opportunity,

firm performance, presence of large debt-holders,

presence of large blockholders,

incentive compensation, firm size, regulation, managerial entrenchment in voting, other controls)

4.2 Implications of LLPs in the post-adoption period

The previous section discusses the economic factors associated with firms' decision to adopting the LLPs. However, even if the empirical findings perfectly match the predictions tabulated above, it is not indicative of whether the adoption decision has been made optimally. The main hurdle is the impossibility to identify *ex ante* the optimal loading each economic factor should have (on the decision of adoption) and use them as a benchmark to evaluate the *observed* loadings. For example, a significantly positive loading on firm size does not tell us whether and how much the board and managers have exaggerated the deep pocket problem and induced shareholders to approve an LLP.

One way to shed light on this issue is perhaps to examine the economic consequences of adopting an LLP. Naturally, my second research question centers on the implications of LLPs for board composition and the efficacy of outside directors in the post-adoption period. Such an approach is again not perfect. For example, a relationship between the two will be hard to detect should the shareholders adopt LLPs optimally: since only those who consider the savings on litigation costs (including the cost of deterring outside directors to join the board) to outweigh the entrenchment rents under an LLP will choose to opt in, the efficacy of outside directors does not necessarily decline after the adoption.

Still, anecdotal evidence suggests that this might not be the case. As discussed earlier, there is a concern that shareholders may not fully understand the implications of LLPs and an over-heightened fear of liability exposure among outside directors at that time caused shareholders to opt into LLPs routinely. A *Wall Street Journal* article at the time cites the following critique: "There's a short-term crisis in liability insurance, and legislation gives people an option that they adopt in perpetuity,"... "Even if in a year a company can get all the D&O insurance in the world, this thing is in their charter; they're stuck with it."¹⁶

¹⁶"Companies Ask Holders to Limit Boards' Liability", Wall Street Journal, 10/07/1986.

The empirical observation that the adoption of LLPs clustered heavily in the late-1980s (Section 5) also seems to bolster such concern.

I discuss below the specific hypotheses on LLPs' short-term benefits and long-term implications.

4.2.1 Short-term implications of LLP

Attracting outsiders or curbing outflow of existing outside directors in the aftermath of the mid-1980s insurance crisis is claimed to be an important benefit of adopting the LLPs. Yet such a conjecture has not been empirically tested before. Intuitively, if such benefit does exist, it should be most evident shortly after the adoption of an LLP. Suppose that a firm's underlying economic determinants of the optimal number/percentage of outside directors stay the same and that an LLP is adopted to ease the difficulty of reaching such an optimality (i.e., undo the exogenous shock imposed by the insurance crisis), then there can be two possible scenarios for the adopters: (1) adopters can experience an increase in the number of outside directors after adoption, if they previously suffered from a loss of outsiders due to the negative impact of the insurance crisis, or (2) adopters can experience no change in the board composition after adoption, if the insurance crisis only imposed a potential threat and had not yet been reflected in the outflow of outside directors. In the aggregate level, the net effect could be that adopters are able to restore the number/percentage of outside directors to the level immediately before the insurance crisis (assuming that the effect of shifts in underlying economic factors is trivial on changes in board characteristics). Taken together, I state the hypotheses below:¹⁷

¹⁷Note that it is hard to get a credible null on the number of outside directors a firm should have. Even if there is no significant shift in the underlying economic determinants around the adoption of an LLP, it is likely that a firm changes the weight of each economic factor's effect on the optimal amount of outside director, making a pre-crisis benchmark stale. Moreover, as discussed earlier, shareholders usually have a portfolio of governance mechanisms to mitigate the agency problem. It is likely that we cannot observe any reversal of the outflow problem simply because shareholders resort to other less costly mechanisms instead of fixating on the importance of outside directors.

H4a: There is no decrease in the number of outside directors for adopter firms in a short period immediately following the adoption.

H4b: Within a short period immediately following the adoption, adopters are able to restore the number of outside directors to the level immediately preceding the mid-1980s insurance crisis.

To test *H4a*, changes in board compositions for the year immediately preceding an LLP adoption for adopter firms are used as a benchmark for the changes observed for the one-year post-adoption period. The within-firm comparison can largely mitigate the endogeneity concern that adopters and non-adopters differ systematically and can not be used as benchmarks for each other in a cross-sectional comparison. *H4b* is stronger than *H4a* in the sense that it requires not only the curb of director outflow but also the restoration of board composition to an earlier level.

It is worth pointing out that shareholders do not necessarily fixate on one governance mechanism, i.e., the disciplinary effect of shareholder litigation on outside directors. The earlier discussion on how the adoption of LLPs can be a function of the existing incentive compensation for outside directors is one way to tackle the issue. In addition, anecdotal evidence suggests that incentive compensation plans for outside directors started to gain popularity in the late 1980s,¹⁸ perhaps to further soothe the liability worries. An interesting question is then whether the prevalence of incentive compensation changes differently over time for the LLP adopters and non-adopters. For adopters, on the one hand, incentive compensation may help mitigate entrenchment rents induced by LLPs in the post-adoption period. For example, it can align shareholders' interests with those of the outside directors.

¹⁸The Korn/Ferry survey reported that one-quarter of the companies in their survey provided stock options in 1990, tripling the proportion in 1986. ("While Outside Directors' Pay Increases, Independence From Managers May Fade", *Wall Street Journal*, 9/22/1991.) The article also suggests that popular incentive compensation for directors include not only stock grants and stock options, but also retirement plans, deferred compensation, life insurance and medical coverage.

of duty of loyalty (excluded by LLPs) and thus attenuate LLPs' protection if incentive compensation helps to establish the presence of "conflict of interest". For non-adopters, on the other hand, it is likely that these firms utilize incentive compensation plans more often exactly because they substitute the assurance value provided by LLPs, which is essentially also an element of outside directors' compensation packages. I do not predict a difference between adopters and non-adopters in terms of the additional incentive plans adopted.

4.2.2 Long-term implications of LLP

The long-term impact of LLP on firms' board efficacy is an open question (Shaw (1989) and Romano (1990)). As discussed in Section 2, there has long been the concern that the benefits of LLPs that accrue to shareholders only matter at the time of insurance crisis while the costs inevitably persist into the long run. If this scenario is true, the existence of LLPs can be negatively associated with the efficacy of outside directors. On the other hand, the observation in Section 5.2 that LLP is seldom the target of shareholder activism and that cases of LLP revocation are rare may indicate that LLPs no longer matter in a post-insurance-crisis era. Thus no link should be documented between board efficacy and the existence of LLPs.

The view of LLPs as merely a placebo in the 1990s might not be descriptive. Bailey (2004) suggests that LLP has "played an important role in minimizing director liability exposures" during the past 15 years along with the business judgment rule. In addition, Cao and Narayanamoorthy (2005) provide evidence that the presence of an LLP is negatively associated with D&O insurance premiums after controlling for other economic factors, suggesting that LLPs do seem to reduce litigation risk even in recent years.¹⁹ But still, to find meaningful statistical inference of LLPs' impact on the way outside directors fulfill their monitoring role, it is necessary that LLPs continue to change significantly outside di-

¹⁹See Section 8.2 for detailed discussion on LLP and the pricing of D&O insurance.

rectors' perception of the overall liability threat they face. It is likely that LLPs still matter in the 1990s, but only to a moderate extent in light of the other protective measures against outside directors' liability exposure (e.g., the long-standing "business judgment rule").²⁰ I state the null hypothesis as follows:

H5: The existence of LLPs in a firm's corporate charter is not associated with the efficacy of board of directors in the 1990s.

As noted earlier, we again face the hurdle that the existence of LLPs in a firm's corporate charter does not shed light on whether the decision is made optimally. To tackle the endogenous nature of shareholder decisions to adopt an LLP, the econometric design also tries to tease out the expected adoption. The LLP adoption is decomposed into "expected adoption" (ExpAdopt) and "unexpected adoption" (UAdopt), defined as the predicted probability and the residual term from the logistic regression of LLP adoption on economic determinants (see Section 4.1), respectively. Intuitively, ExpAdopt should not have any predictive power on future board efficacy after other underlying economic factors are controlled for. In contrast, a high UAdopt can be viewed as a surprise (to researchers) and potentially reflects three possible scenarios: (1) an unexpectedly high litigious environment which drives outsiders away and in turn prompts shareholders' willingness to adopt an LLP in the late 1980s; (2) an unexpectedly low concern of entrenchment costs that can be induced under LLPs;²¹ and (3) unexpectedly high managerial or board entrenchment in the voting process for LLPs.²² In the first and second scenario, I expect UAdopt to be positively related to subsequent board efficacy. In the third scenario, I expect UAdopt to be negatively associated with subsequent board efficacy. The use of ExpAdopt and UAdopt

²⁰On the other hand, if the existence of LLPs relates positively with the applicability of "business judgment rule", the very first layer of protection outside directors have against breach of duty-of-care claims, the results can be biased spuriously toward finding a link between LLP and board efficacy.

²¹Two examples could be (1) the existence of some effective governance mechanisms not captured by the adoption model, or (2) shareholders' private information about the superior quality of the management.

²²Hence, *UAdopt* is a "net" measure in the following sense. Take the third scenario for example, *UAdopt* is net of the average effect of managerial entrenchment in voting for LLPs that all firms bear.

instead of *LLP adoption* as a whole, however, is not without issue. It depends critically on the correct specification of the LLP adoption model. Hence the attempt here is not to advocate for one approach versus another, but rather to provide alternative angles of answering the second research question. In Section 6, I only present the empirical results using *LLP adoption* as an explanatory variable. I leave the discussion on empirical results based on *ExpAdopt* and *UAdopt* to Section 7, where I report additional tests.

I investigate LLPs' implications on subsequent board efficacy in terms of three areas: (1) adoption of additional takeover defenses, (2) managerial compensation practices, and (3) financial reporting. All three issues emerge as important categories of shareholder litigation against directors and officers (Romano (1991))²³ and are among the key themes of shareholder activisms (Gordon and Pound (1993), Karpoff, Malatesta, and Walkling (1996), Gillan and Starks (2000), Romano (2001) and Romano (2003)). Hence, these are potentially the areas where due diligence of outside directors are particularly important.²⁴ I discuss the specific hypotheses related to the three areas below.

LLP and adoption of additional takeover defenses

I examine whether the existence of LLPs is associated with additional takeover defenses adopted by the board in the future. Takeover defenses (e.g., poison pills, classified board and golden parachute) can deter changes in corporate control and result in opportunistic managerial behavior. Proposals to repeal takeover defenses are the most frequently observed category of shareholder activisms. Because the adoption of most takeover de-

 $^{^{23}}$ Romano (1991) studies shareholder litigation for a sample of 535 public firms (random selected from NYSE and OTC markets) from the late 1960s through 1987. The other two categories of shareholder litigation reported in her study are decisions related to mergers and acquisitions and miscellaneous lawsuits, which are not the focus of this study. Romano (1991) finds that all five categories of lawsuits have roughly the same size. It is worth noting that there may still exist areas where the deterrence effect of liability exposure is so great that no litigation in those areas is ever observed. Those areas are not within the scope of this study because of the difficulty of *ex ante* empirical identification.

²⁴Although Romano (1991) does not further classify the lawsuits into subcategories (e.g., against outsiders vs. against insiders, breach of duty of care vs. breach of duty of loyalty, breach of fiduciary duties under state law vs. violations of securities laws, etc.), *ex ante* there is no reason to suspect any of the three categories to be particularly unrelated to the scope of duty of care, which an LLP exculpates.

fenses is not subject to shareholders' approval, board members' especially outside directors' discretion becomes important. If the relaxation of liability threats under LLPs tends to reduce outside directors' effort in such decision-making process, then I expect LLPs to be positively linked to the adoption of additional takeover defenses in the future.

It is pertinent to point out several factors that can mask the relationship between adoption of LLPs and additional takeover defenses adopted. First, adoption of takeover defenses can be indicative of manager/board's private information regarding a pending takeover attempt (Comment and Schwert (1995)). Rather than evidence of manager/board entrenchment, their deterrence effect on takeover activities can be used as a bargaining tool to get better offers. Second, although the takeover market was still active in the late 1980s when most firms opted into LLPs, it began to wane in the early 1990s. Hence it is likely that the adoption of takeover defenses is no longer a major component of board's agenda for most of the years covered by the post-LLP-adoption period. Finally, if the *ex post* settling up of director market is efficient in the area of takeover defenses as Coles and Hoi (2003) suggest, then the existence of LLPs does not necessarily lead to an unruly adoption of these defenses. I state the null hypothesis as follows:

H6: Ceteris paribus, firms with LLPs do not tend to adopt more additional takeover defenses subsequently.

LLP and managerial compensation

Fama and Jensen (1983) suggest that setting executive compensation is one of the most important tasks of outside directors. However, the past decade has been witnessing excessive CEO paychecks and weak links between top-management pay and performance.²⁵ Many studies (Bebchuk, Fried, and Walker (2002), Bebchuk and Fried (2003) and Bebchuk and Fried (2004)) have demonstrated in detail how corporate boards have persistently failed to couple executive compensation with performance. A recent Securi-

²⁵"My Big Fat C.E.O. Paycheck", New York Times, 4/3/2005.

ties Exchange Commission (SEC) speech also stresses that board members are sometimes "disengaged" in setting the compensation for senior management because of limited incentives.²⁶ Although the speech cites the high-profile WorldCom class action settlement²⁷ as evidence that fiduciary responsibility are the "sticks" for directors, it is uncertain that such a picture was true before all the corporate scandals and governance failures surfaced. The recent high-profile shareholder lawsuit against the Walt Disney board of directors for breach of fiduciary responsibilities further highlights the possibility of inadequate scrutiny of compensation practice by board of directors.²⁸

I hypothesize that the liability exculpation provided by LLPs can lead to excess pay level and play a role in decoupling managerial pay with performance. Two competing hypotheses are also worth discussion. First, poor monitoring by outside directors can also make it easier for managers to camouflage the actual amount of compensation and/or the insensitivity of pay to performance, for example, by engaging in performance manipulation activities or providing inadequate disclosure of compensation. In this case, the true compensation level or pay-for-performance sensitivity is not completely observable. If the existence of LLPs is positively correlated with the likelihood of outside directors' compromise on the use of such "stealth compensation" (Bebchuk and Fried (2004)), then the relationships hypothesized above can be masked, making the net effect of LLPs hard to gauge. Second, LLPs can continue to encourage outside directors' risk-taking and change a firm's risk attributes and average performance, which can be beneficial to shareholders under certain circumstances. The objective of the empirical design (presented below) is

²⁶"Speech by SEC Staff: Governance, the Board, and Compensation", by Chester S. Spatt, August 29, 2005.

²⁷Ten former WorldCom Inc. board members agreed to pay \$18 million out of their own pockets to settle the class action alleging inattentiveness of the directors. See "WorldCom's Steep Price – Outside Directors' Failures Send Expensive Lessons On the Cost of Inattention", *Wall Street Journal*, 1/7/2005; "WorldCom Deal Was a Difficult Balancing Act", *Wall Street Journal*, 1/13/2005; and "What's \$13 Million Among Friends?", *New York Times*, 1/17/2005.

²⁸The plaintiffs allege that Disney's board was "fast asleep" when approving Mr. Ovitz's no-fault termination and severance package ("Suit Against Disney Over Ovitz Severance Chills Boardrooms", *Wall Street Journal*, 10/11/2004).

then to see if the existence of LLPs has any incremental effect on top of the economic determinants (such as risk and performance) of managerial compensation, rather then proving a causality between these economic determinants and the existence of LLPs.

I hypothesize the relationship between the existence of LLPs and managerial compensation in the null form as follows.

H7: Ceteris paribus, firms with LLPs in place do not differ from non-adopters in the level of managerial compensation or the pay-for-performance sensitivity of managerial compensation.²⁹

In the following empirical specification, I examine the relationship between the existence of LLPs (*LLP*) and the level of managerial compensation after controlling for other standard economic determinants and governance variables studied in the previous literature (Smith and Watts (1992), Gaver and Gaver (1993), Core, Holthausen, and Larcker (1999), Ashbaugh, Collins, and LaFond (2004) and Larcker, Richardson, Seary, and Tuna (2005)). If *LLP* is positively associated with the level of managerial compensation, I expect that $\beta_1 > 0$.

level of executive compensation $=\beta_0 + \beta_1 * LLP$

+ $\Sigma \beta_k *$ economic determinants + $\Sigma \beta_k *$ governance variables + $\Sigma \beta_m *$ year dummies + $\Sigma \beta_n *$ industry dummies

I focus on total executive compensation (*totcomp*, including salary, bonus, restricted stock grants, stock option grants, long-term incentive payout and all other annual pay) in

²⁹Consistent with earlier discussion, I expect that (1) if *UAdopt* reflects an unexpectedly litigious environment or unexpectedly effective governance mechanisms in place, *ceteris paribus*, higher *UAdopt* is expected to be associated with a lower level of managerial compensation and higher pay-for-performance sensitivity; and (2) if *UAdopt* reflects shareholders' assessment of management-team quality of management team or managerial/board entrenchment, *ceteris paribus*, higher *UAdopt* is expected to be associated with a higher level of managerial compensation and lower pay-for-performance sensitivity.

the main analysis and use cash compensation (*cashcomp*, salary plus bonus) as an alternative measure in the additional tests. I examine both the level of CEO compensation and the level of compensation for the top-five highest-paid executives in a firm.

The economic determinants included in the compensation model are similar to those used in the previous literature on executive compensation (e.g., Core, Holthausen, and Larcker (1999), Ashbaugh, Collins, and LaFond (2004) and Larcker, Richardson, Seary, and Tuna (2005)). Firm performance variables include the cumulative stock return of the fiscal year (*ret*) and return on assets (*roa*), measured as income before extraordinary items scaled by total assets at the beginning of the fiscal year. Performance variables are expected to be positively linked to compensation level. To capture firm risk, standard deviation of stock returns for the prior five years (*std_ret*) and standard deviation of *roa* for the prior five years (*std_ret*) and standard deviation of *roa* for the prior five years (*std_ret*) and standard deviation of *roa* for the prior five years (*std_ret*). Except for *roa* and *ret*, which are contemporaneous with the executive compensation variables, all the other economic factors take the values as of the beginning of a fiscal year.

Corporate governance characteristics controlled for include those variables that can indicate management entrenchment on the board and the compensation-setting process. To avoid the high costs of hand collecting governance data from the proxy statements, I take an approach similar to the one used in Hanlon, Rajgopal, and Shevlin (2003). I construct several governance variables based on the data available in the *ExecuComp* database. CEO duality (*duality*) is defined as an indicator of whether a CEO also serves as the chairman of the board. Duality can signal CEO entrenchment in director-selection process and a cozy CEO-board relationship that may lead to lavish pay packages (Core, Holthausen, and Larcker (1999), Shah and Sunder (1999) and Hermalin and Weisbach (2003)). The sum of percentage shareholdings owned by the top-five highest paid executives (*pshares_sum*), the percentage of these executives who are also board members (dir_pct) and the percentage of these executives who have interlocking directorships with other firms $(intlock_pct)$ are included to indicate the potential influence of these executives on the compensationsetting process. It is worth pointing out that Larcker, Richardson, Seary, and Tuna (2005) summarize the literature on interlocking relationship and suggest that it can reduce firm risk and in turn the need to compensate managers more. In addition, being a director and further an interlocked director can be indicative of an executive's high capability. This can in turn get reflected in a higher pay, which is not necessarily the result of entrenchment. The natural logarithm of total number of board meetings (*meetings*) for a fiscal year is included to indicate the intensity of board monitoring activities. Note that it is likely that a large number of meetings arise from unusual events (e.g., firms expansion, takeover attempts and business failures) that require extra managerial efforts. Finally, a dummy for CEO (*dummy_ceo*) is used to capture the uniqueness of a CEO's responsibility, as reflected in his pay package.

The empirical test on the link between LLPs and pay-for-performance sensitivity uses a variant of the methodology in Jensen and Murphy (1990) and is similar to Hartzell and Starks (2003). The specification is as follows.

$$\begin{split} \Delta executive \ compensation_{i,t} &= \ \gamma_0 + \gamma_1 * \Delta shareholder \ wealth_{i,t-1} \\ &+ \Delta shareholder \ wealth_{i,t} * [\gamma_2 + \gamma_3 * LLP \\ &+ \Sigma \gamma_k * control \ variables_{i,t-1} \\ &+ \Sigma \gamma_m * year \ dummies_t + \Sigma \gamma_n * industry \ dummies_t] \\ &+ \Sigma \gamma_y * year \ dummies_t + \Sigma \gamma_z * industry \ dummies_t \end{split}$$

In the above empirical specification, the primary coefficient of interest is γ_3 , which captures the effect of LLPs on the link between changes in shareholder wealth and changes in total direct managerial compensation. If the existence of LLPs is linked to a weaker payfor-performance sensitivity, then coefficient γ_3 should be negative after controlling for all other factors.

I include several controls (in the interactive form) along with the independent variable for the existence of LLP. Previous studies document that firm size is negatively related to the pay-for-performance sensitivity (e.g., Demsetz and Lehn (1985), Jensen and Murphy (1990), Garen (1994) and Baker and Hall (1998)). I include firm size, measured by the natural logarithm of market capitalization (log_mv) at the beginning of a fiscal year, to control for size-related variation. Firms' growth opportunity has also been found to increase the use of market-based incentives and pay-for-performance sensitivity (Smith and Watts (1992), Gaver and Gaver (1993) and Baber, Janakiraman, and Kang (1996)). Hence, I control for growth opportunity, measured by Tobin's *q* ratio (*tobinq*).

In addition, firms' risk characteristics can also play a role. Jin (2002) suggests that risk affects the pay-for-performance sensitivity in two ways: a positive effect through inducing more managerial discretion needed in a risky environment and a negative effect through limiting managers' diversification difficulty. Aggarwal and Samwick (1999) and Jin (2002) both find dollar return variance to be negatively associated with the incentives used. However, since Core and Guay (2002) find dollar return variance to rather be a noisy measure of firm size, this paper uses percent return variance to proxy for firm risk, measured as the standard deviation of daily returns for the previous two years (*vol*).

I also control for the percentage of institutional holdings (*inst_holding*), as Hartzell and Starks (2003) suggest that institutional shareholders serve a monitoring role in mitigating the agency problem by increasing the pay-for-performance sensitivities. All the above control variables take the values as of the beginning of a given fiscal year. Finally, I include industry dummies (based on the definition of Campbell (1996)) to control for the industry effect on a firm's compensation structure, and year dummies to control for the time-series trend in compensation changes as well as pay-for-performance sensitivity (Hall and Liebman (1998)).

■ LLP and financial reporting properties

I investigate whether the existence of LLPs is related to a firm's financial reporting properties. Recent accounting scandals such as those of Enron and WorldCom question the board effectiveness especially outside directors' input in monitoring firms' financial reporting practices. Relaxation of liability induced by LLPs can erode outside directors' incentive to take due care in this process because the threat of shareholder recourse to litigation is reduced.

The soundness of financial reporting is measured by the quality of accruals. I do not consider extreme cases of financial reporting failures such as restatements or financial frauds (Dechow, Sloan, and Sweeney (1996), Beasley (1996) and Gerety and Lehn (1997)) for three reasons. First, these egregious cases may inevitably become manifestation of actions made in "bad faith" or breach of duty of loyalty and no longer fall under the protection of an LLP. In other words, the relaxation of liability provided by LLPs is not strong enough to sustain outside directors' incentives to tolerate these poor reporting practices.³⁰ Second, the reputational stake in these extreme cases can also be great enough to induce outside directors to take due care even with the presence of an LLP. For example, Srinivasan (2005) shows that outside directors, especially audit committee members, incur reputational costs for financial reporting failures in the form of restatements. Finally, focusing on these extreme events can introduce sample selection biases because only the firms that unsuccessfully avoid the disclosure failures are labeled as an anomaly. In contrast, yet-to-be-caught firms are all treated as having good financial reporting. I state the hypothesis in the null form as follows.

H8: Ceteris paribus, firms with LLPs in place do not have financial reporting quality

³⁰For example, in 1993, the Delaware Supreme Court stated that LLPs do not shield outside directors from liability for bad disclosures because it is embraced by "duty of loyalty" rather than the "duty of care" that LLPs try to eliminate. Since then, the judicial application of LLP in cases of financial disclosure failures is evenly divided between judgments supporting and rejecting the protection of LLPs (Ingersoll and Paschetto (2000)).

different from that of the firms without LLPs.

The financial reporting quality is measured in two ways. First, I use the absolute value of the performance-matched discretionary accruals (|mdacc|), computed using a methodology suggested by Kothari, Leone, and Wasley (2005). A higher |mdacc| would imply a lower reporting quality. Specifically, I estimate the following regression for each of the 48 Fama-French industries with at least 20 observations for a specific year.

$$\frac{TA_{i,t}}{Assets_{i,t-1}} = \phi_0 \frac{1}{Assets_{i,t-1}} + \phi_1 \frac{\Delta SALES_{i,t} - \Delta AR_{i,t}}{Assets_{i,t-1}} + \phi_2 \frac{PPE_{i,t}}{Assets_{i,t-1}} + \varepsilon_{i,t},$$

where $TA_{i,t}$ = total accruals for firm *i* in year $t = \Delta$ non-cash current assets - Δ current liabilities (excluding the current portion of long-term debt) - depreciation & amortization = Compustat items ($\Delta item4 - \Delta item1 - \Delta item5 + \Delta item34 - item14$). $\Delta SALES_{i,t}$ = change in sales (change in Compustat item #12). $\Delta AR_{i,t}$ = change in accounts receivable (change in Compustat item #2). *PPE* = net property, plant and equipment (Compustat item #8). All variables are scaled by lagged total assets (*Assets*_{i,t-1}, Compustat item #6). The residual term from the regression, $\varepsilon_{i,t}$, is the total discretionary accruals (*dacc*_{i,t}). Note that the regression differs from the modified Jones model (Dechow, Sloan, and Sweeney (1995)) in that ΔAR enters the estimation equation itself. Kothari, Leone, and Wasley (2005) suggest that this variation is more appropriate in a setting of cross-sectional estimation. To obtain performance-matched discretionary accruals (*macc*_{i,t}) for a specific firm, I subtract from *dacc*_{i,t} the discretionary accruals of another firm with the closest return on assets (defined as the earnings before extraordinary items scaled by lagged total assets) within the same Fama-French industry in the same year.³¹

Second, I use Dechow and Dichev (2002) measure of the extent to which working capital accruals are mapped into cash flows from operations. Specifically, for each of the

³¹Using accrual models to measure the extent of earnings management and hence financial reporting quality has some inherent problems and limitations, as discussed in previous literature (Dechow, Sloan, and Sweeney (1995), Guay, Kothari, , and Watts (1996), Thomas and Zhang (2000) and McNichols (2000)). Hence it is likely that my results are subject to the misspecifications contained in these models.

sample firms, I estimate for each year the following model that regresses working capital accruals on past, present and future cash flows from operations using rolling six-year time-series of previous data.³²

$$\frac{TCA_{i,t}}{Assets_{i,t}} = \rho_{0,i} + \rho_{1,i} \frac{CFO_{i,t-1}}{Assets_{i,t}} + \rho_{2,i} \frac{CFO_{i,t}}{Assets_{i,t}} + \rho_{3,i} \frac{CFO_{i,t+1}}{Assets_{i,t}} + \varepsilon_{i,t},$$

where $TCA_{i,t}$ = total current accruals for firm *i* in year *t* = change in working capital accruals = Compustat items -(#302 + #303 + #304 + #305 + #307). *CFO*_{*i*,*t*} = cash flow from operations for firm *i* in year *t* = Compustat item #308. All variables are based on cash flow statements and are scaled by average assets (*Assets*_{*i*,*t*}, average of Compustat item #6). The standard deviation of the residual terms (hereafter *sresid*) obtained from the six observations used in the regression is then viewed as a proxy for accruals quality. In other words, the accrual quality measure *sresid* = standard deviation of $\hat{\varepsilon}_{i,t} = \sigma(\hat{\varepsilon}_{i,t})$. A higher *sresid* indicates lower accruals quality.

The performance-matched discretionary accruals (*mdacc*) obtained from the crosssectional regressions and the Dechow-Dichev measure (*sresid*) estimated using a timeseries approach capture two aspects of a firm's financial reporting quality. They potentially complement each other in the sense that the bias induced by imposing fixed loadings on regressors at the industry level (in estimating *mdacc*) or the firm level (in estimating *sresid*) does not persist into both measures.

In the regressions of financial reporting quality on the existence of LLPs, I control for several firm-level innate factors that can affect the accruals quality measures. Consistent with Dechow and Dichev (2002) and Francis, LaFond, Olsson, and Schipper (2005), the factors include (1) firm size, measured as the natural logarithm of the average total assets for the past six years (log_ta_avg); (2) standard deviation of operating cash flows (scaled by average assets) for the past six years (std_ocf); (3) standard deviation of sales (scaled

 $^{^{32}}$ To avoid hindsight bias, for a specific year the regression only utilizes the six years of firm-level data available up to that year.

by average assets) for the past six years (*std_sales*); (4) proportion of negative earnings before extraordinary items among the past six years (*neg_ebxi_prop*); and (5) the natural logarithm of the average operating cycle³³ for the past six years. All five factors are measured on a rolling-window basis. Consistent with Dechow and Dichev (2002), I expect that firms of smaller size and firms with higher variation in sales, higher variation in operating cash flows, longer operating cycle and greater proportion of previous losses tend to have lower financial reporting quality.

For regressions with |mdacc| as the dependent variable, in addition to the above innate factors, I also control for (1) contemporaneous accounting performance, measured as return on assets (*roa*, earnings before extraordinary items scaled by beginning-of-year total assets) to capture any performance effect on discretionary accruals (Dechow, Sloan, and Sweeney (1995) and McNichols (2000)) not entirely teased out by the performance matching procedure; and (2) (lack of) firm growth, measured as the book-to-market ratio (*bm*) at the beginning of a fiscal year. Finally, I also control for industry and year effects. The empirical specification is summarized as follows.

measure of accruals quality = $\theta_0 + \theta_1 * LLP$

 $+\Sigma \theta_{j} * innate factors affecting accruals quality$ $+\Sigma \theta_{k} * other control variables$ $+\Sigma \theta_{m} * industry dummies$ $+\Sigma \theta_{n} * year dummies$

³³Operating cycle is defined as $\frac{365}{sales/average \ accounts \ receivable} + \frac{365}{costs \ of \ goods \ sold/average \ inventory}$.

Chapter 5

Data and descriptive evidence

5.1 Sample selection

The initial sample includes all 792 firms that showed up at least four times in the *Forbes* magazine annual lists of 500 largest U.S. corporations over 1984-1991.¹ The selection criterion results in large firms in terms of sales, total assets, market value and net income. This may bias against finding significant results if differences in firm size and profitability play a critical role in determining the likelihood of an LLP adoption. But it increases the chance for a firm to be included in the IRRC surveys and to have necessary proxy statement information available for the time period before the 1990s (as discussed below).²

I obtain information on (1) whether a firm has an LLP in its corporate charter and (2) the year of adoption by searching the *Corporate Takeover Defenses* published by the Investor Responsibility Research Center (IRRC).³ For a few cases where the information on the adoption year is missing in the *Corporate Takeover Defenses*, I define the adoption

¹I thank David Yermack for providing the list of firms.

²Section 8.1 discusses the issue of sample selection bias in detail.

³It is in generally difficult to obtain corporate charters and determine whether certain provisions exist. IRRC *Corporate Takeover Defenses* provides a unique opportunity to study the liability provisions in question.

date to be the shareholder meeting date specified in a firm's proxy statement that proposed an LLP by searching *LexisNexis SEC Filings & Reports, Thomson Research Documents & Filings* and the SEC filings collection of *Government Documents and Information Center* at the Yale Mudd Library. Appendix C provides an example of a board proposal on adopting an LLP. Because shareholders routinely approved the adoption of LLPs after receiving a management/board proposal,⁴ I expect the misclassification error (of naming a firm an "adopter" even though the proposal was eventually turned down) to be small. For all LLP adopters, I identify the fiscal year immediately preceding an LLP adoption ("adoption fiscal year") using the following criteria. Since shareholder annual meetings usually lag roughly three months after a fiscal year ends, if a firm's fiscal year end is September through December then the "adoption fiscal year" is set to be the IRRC adoption year minus one, otherwise it is the same as the IRRC adoption year.

Since state statutes that allow firms to adopt an LLP take either a "charter-option" or a "self-executing" approach, one question would be whether to exclude those firms incorporated in a state with self-executing statutes because shareholders do not have a choice to opt out. This study does not exclude such firms. The reason is that conceptually if shareholders view the resulted director entrenchment rents to be too high, they could choose to reincorporate in a charter-option state and then disapprove an LLP proposal if any.⁵ Similarly, I do not exclude firms incorporated in a state that does not permit the use of LLPs because shareholders also have the choice to reincorporate that enables the adoption of LLPs.

Corporate governance data such as board composition, stock ownership and outside director characteristics for the period over 1984-1991 are the same as those used in Yer-

⁴Anecdotal evidence suggests that rejection of such a proposal rarely happens. One reason is that managers or board of directors only propose an LLP if they consider the likelihood of adoption to be high.

⁵Anecdotal evidence suggests that outflow of firms from LLP-permitting states seldom occurs. On the other hand, inflow of reincorporating firms into Delaware and other LLP-permitting states in 1986 and 1987 was indeed observed by researchers. Moodie (2004) provides evidence that such inflow is not attributable to other state statutory difference such as the anti-takeover statutes in a state's corporate law.

mack (1996). Governance and takeover defenses data for post-adoption period come from IRRC's director database and corporate governance database,⁶ complemented by data from Compustat's ExecuComp database which is also the source of managerial compensation data.⁷ Institutional shareholder data are obtained from the Thomson Financial CDA Spectrum database. Finally, I employ financial and stock return data from Compustat and CRSP, respectively.

To maximize the efficiency of estimates from the adoption model as well as comparison between firms regarding LLPs' short-term implications, all firms with available data are included. This generates 506 final firms after intersecting observations satisfying the data requirement of computing (1) the adoption model, (2) the changes in board characteristics in the mid-1980s insurance crisis and (3) the time-series comparison (for adopters only) for the 5-year span starting from two years before adoption to two years after. Among these firms, 400 of them opted into LLPs as of 1990 while 106 firms did not. The analysis of the long-term implications of LLPs focuses on sub-samples that satisfy further data requirement, as discussed in Section $6.7.^8$

⁶Note that the year information in the IRRC database is the year in which an annual meeting is actually held and does not correspond to the fiscal year the meeting is about. For regressions that need to control for contemporaneous financial and governance variables, it is important to first adjust this year information by reconciling the fiscal year end reported in Compustat and the annual meeting month reported in IRRC.

⁷The compensation information contained in the *ExeuComp* database is largely based on firms' proxy statements, which are prone to incompleteness and untimeliness (see "Long & Short: Follow the CEO's Money - That Is, if Anyone Can; A Suggestion: the 'PAY-K' - One Easy-to-Read Table", *Wall Street Journal*, 2/16/2005). Thus the results on managerial compensation presented in this study are subject to such limitations.

⁸For analysis on managerial compensation, the reduction of the sample size is mainly due to the fact that *ExecuComp* only covers S&P1500 firms, among which S&P MidCap 400 and S&P SmallCap 600 firms are less likely to intersect with the initial sample. In other words, most of the firms surviving such constraint have to be existing or past S&P500 firms. For analysis on financial reporting properties, the reduction in sample size mainly comes from the requirement of available time-series data.

5.2 Prevalence of LLP among US firms

In this section, I present descriptive evidence on the prevalence of LLPs among US firms.⁹ Panel A of Figure 3 plots the general trend in the percentage of firms that have adopted limited liability provisions. The aggregation is based on companies listed in IRRC *Corporate Takeover Defenses* 1990, 1993, 1995, 1998, 2000, 2002 and 2004, respectively. It shows that the proportion of IRRC firms that limit outside directors' liability by LLPs decreased from 1990 to 2004.

Since the number of firms included in an IRRC survey changes over the years, the downtrend could be caused by IRRC's firm selection criteria which tend to include new firms without LLP in later survey years. I perform two additional checks. First, I redo the aggregation in a subset of 649 firms that show up in all seven IRRC surveys. Results shown in Panel B of Figure 3 suggest that the percentage of firms with LLP declined slightly in recent years, indicating that some firms that initially opted into LLP may have revoked such provisions in later years. One possibility is that the provisions are revoked as a response to those shareholder activisms seeking to enhance directors' liability exposure.¹⁰ It is also likely that some of these firms reincorporated due to reasons such as mergers and acquisitions.¹¹

Second, for each year of IRRC survey I decompose the profile firms into two parts: those coming from the previous year and those newly added to the survey. Panel A of Table 2 shows that the decline in the prevalence of LLPs over the years is largely due to the fact that the inflow of new firms with less presence of LLP outpaced the outflow

⁹As a caveat, this study does not have data on the prevalence of D&O insurance or the trends in insurance deductibles, premiums and coverage. Unlike Canadian firms, currently US companies are not required to disclose such insurance data in their SEC filings.

¹⁰A less likely cause of the decline is that the IRRC surveys contain coding errors.

¹¹For example, in the new domicile the firm's charter could not have any LLP whereas in the old domicile it could. In this situation, the reincorporation is subject to a shareholder vote, but there would not necessarily be separate vote on each difference between the new and old charter (e.g., the difference between LLP and no LLP). This study does not have enough data to distinguish between the two sources of change.

of firms with higher incidence of having an LLP in place. Panel B of Table 2 tracks the changes in the prevalence of LLPs among firms that show up in two consecutive IRRC survey years, supplementing the evidence presented in Panel B of Figure 3. For example, the first row suggests that for the 1275 firms that are included in both 1990 and 1993 surveys, 98.4% of the firms maintain the status quo as to whether they have LLPs or not. 1.2% (0.5%) of the firms changed to adopters (non-adopters) between 1990 and 1993. In general the percentages of firms with changing stances are insignificant.¹²

Untabulated results on the distribution of adoption years suggest the following. For the IRRC sample, most firms opted for LLP in 1987 and 1988, the two years immediately following the enactment of the first state law that permits LLP. Firms included in the final sample also exhibit a similar pattern. This is not surprising given that the pressure of the D&O insurance crisis alleviated after most states copied Delaware's regulatory approach. However, it also raises the question of whether shareholders had made a hasty decision in adopting LLP without realizing its long-term impact. It would also be interesting to examine those firms that adopted LLPs from 1991 to 1999 and the circumstances under which they made an adoption decision. To the extent that the final sample only consists of those early birds that opted into LLPs before the 1990s, it might bias against finding shareholders' rationale in adopting the LLPs if there exists certain herding behavior at the time of the insurance crisis.

Table 3 aggregates the presence of LLPs across different industries and stock exchanges. Panel A reports the percentage of firms with LLPs across different industries for all the IRRC survey profiles. The industry classification scheme is based on a variant of the one used in Campbell (1996). Consistent with the results shown in Panel A of Fig-

¹²As a further check, I also find that the distribution of states of incorporation for all IRRC firms (untabulated) did not change much from 1990 to 2004. Therefore the decline in the percentage of LLP firms does not seem to arise from the possibility that IRRC includes more firms incorporated under states that preclude LLPs over the years.

ure 3, over the years all the industries exhibit a downward trend in the percentage of firms with LLPs. Panel B aggregates the firms by stock exchange/market.¹³ NYSE exhibits the highest percentage of firms with LLPs in all the IRRC survey years, as well as the least decline in this percentage over the years. One potential explanation is that NYSE accommodates more larger firms, whose deeper pockets tend to induce more litigations, and this can make LLP especially useful in attracting outsiders who would otherwise shy away due to the litigation threat. Firms traded in AMEX and OTC experienced a sharper decrease in the prevalence of LLPs from 1990 to 2002, and the number of AMEX/OTC firms surveyed also changed drastically.

Table 5 presents the industry distribution of 506 sample firms. Panel A is based on the classification scheme used in Campbell (1996). Compared with Column 1 in Panel A of Table 3, sample firms are skewed toward having LLPs in place as of 1990. Results in Table 5 also suggest that firms in the utilities and financial industries represent a significant portion of the final sample and have a relatively low percentage of firms with LLPs (127 financial firms with 77.2% opt-ins and 75 utilities firms with 74.7% opt-ins). Panel B further classifies the sample firms based on the 2-digit SICs. It shows that the sample cover a broad range of industries, with significant variations across different industries in terms of the percentage of firms with LLPs. Both panels indicate the need to control for potential industry effects.

¹³Exchange data for 2004 is not yet available in the IRRC database at the time of this draft of the paper.

Chapter 6

Empirical results

6.1 Changes in board characteristics during the insurance crisis

Table 6 reports the statistics on changes in board characteristics during the mid-1980s insurance crisis, measured over the time interval from the beginning of 1984 to the fiscal year end immediately preceding before July 1, 1986, the enactment date of the first LLP-permitting state statute in Delaware. Panels A, B and C report results based on all firms, NUF firms and UF firms, respectively. I define an "LLP firm" as one with an LLP in place as of the year end of 1990. As indicated by Section 5.2, the year 1990 seems to be the last year in the tidal wave of LLP adoptions. It thus enables me to include as many adopters as possible without expanding the estimation period too much.¹ The difference in the years of adoption (e.g., 1987 vs. 1990) is be largely due to the different enactment dates of LLP-enabling statutes in various states where firms are incorporated.

The left columns in Table 6 show that the average number of non-affiliated outside

¹In other words, a firm that opted into an LLP in the 1990s is not labeled as an "LLP firm", since it is uncertain that the changes in board characteristics during the mid-1980s can be linked to an adoption of LLP, say, in 1994.
directors ($\Delta outside$) for the whole sample declined during the crisis period (mean = -0.12, Panel A), with UF firms experiencing a greater outflow of outside director (mean = -0.26, Panel C) than NUF firms (mean = -0.03, Panel B). In contrast, affiliated outside directors ($\Delta grey$) increased slightly during the same period for all three groups of firms. The aggregate effect of $\Delta outside$ and $\Delta grey$ on the change in number of outside directors as a whole ($\Delta outgrey$) is that only UF firms have a net outflow of outside directors on average (mean = -0.17). In addition, only the NUF firms seem to experience a decline in the number of inside directors ($\Delta inside$) (mean = -0.18). In terms of the change in board size ($\Delta board$), on average, all three groups have smaller boards than before.

The right columns in Table 6 report the correlation matrix for changes in board characteristics. In each panel, the upper (lower) triangle reports the Pearson (Spearman Rank) correlation statistics. One interesting finding is that in all three panels, $\Delta outside$ has a significantly negative correlation with $\Delta grey$, yet no correlation with $\Delta inside$. This indicates that the outflow of non-affiliated outside directors is partially offset the by inflow of grey directors, whose financial and/or non-financial interest might create strong incentive for them to join the board despite the litigation concern. It could also be the case that managers took the chance to replenish their board with those outsiders (relatives, business partners, etc.) whose interests are more aligned with that of the insiders.

6.2 Relation between changes in board characteristics during the insurance crisis and adoption of an LLP

This section discusses the empirical tests on Hypothesis 1, i.e., the relationship between changes in board characteristics during the insurance crisis and firms' decision to adopt LLPs. I expect firms experiencing a decline in the number of outside directors during the insurance crisis to be more likely to opt into LLPs subsequently. Table 7 reports

the empirical results. Panels A, B and C present contingency tables interacting (1) type of changes in number of non-affiliated outside directors ($\Delta outside$) with (2) subsequent decision on LLP adoption for all firms, NUF firms and UF firms, respectively. Consistent with Table 6, the change variable is measured over the time interval between 1984 and the fiscal year ending immediately before July 1, 1986. Adoption of LLPs refers to whether a firm had opted into an LLP as of 1990.

The three panels of Table 7 show that firms experiencing a decline in the number of non-affiliated outside directors during the insurance crisis (i.e., $\Delta outside < 0$) had a greater chance of adopting LLPs than other firms. For example, Panel A suggests that 81.8% of the firms that experienced a decline in *outside* opted into LLPs later, while only 77.8% of those with zero or positive changes in *outside* adopted LLPs later. Panels B and C suggest similar results. However, the chi-square tests on the dependence between changes in board characteristics and LLP adoption are not significant.

I repeat the chi-square tests for contingency tables similar to those presented in Panel A-C, using alternative specifications of changes in board characteristics. The objective is to complement the analysis in Panels A-C without imposing the relative importance of non-affiliated outside directors. For example, shareholders can be concerned about the overall change in board size only. The specifications include the changes in number of board members ($\Delta board$), number of outside (both non-affiliated and grey) directors ($\Delta out grey$), number of grey directors ($\Delta grey$), and number of inside directors ($\Delta inside$). To probe the possibility that only the percentage change matters, I also examine the changes in percentage of non-affiliated outside directors ($\Delta outside_pct$), percentage of affiliated outside directors ($\Delta grey_pct$) and percentage of inside directors ($\Delta inside_pct$). The chi-square values are insignificant in all specifications and across all groups of firms.

Overall, the evidence does not support Hypothesis 1 that there is significant dependence between the change in number of directors during the insurance crisis and the frequency of LLP adoption later. As discussed earlier, the reason can be that *observed* changes are an imperfect proxy for *expected* (*potential*) changes in board characteristics.

6.3 Economic factors associated with the changes in board characteristics during the insurance crisis

Table 8 reports the results of cross-sectional regressions of changes in board characteristic during the insurance crisis.² The objective of the analysis is to examine whether various economic factors shaping a firms' litigation environment are linked to the changes in board composition (*H*2). The dependent variables include the change in the number of non-affiliated outside directors ($\Delta outside_s$) and the change in the number of all outsiders ($\Delta outgrey_s$), both scaled by board size at the beginning of the insurance crisis to mitigate heteroscedasticity concern. All the independent variables take the values as of the beginning of the insurance crisis. They include stock return volatility (*vol*), stock performance (*ret*), (inverse of) growth opportunity (*bm*), percentage shareholdings of the largest blockholder (*block*) and leverage (*lev*), firm size (*log_mv*), dummies for CEO at retirement age (*ceo_retire*) and new CEO (*new_ceo*), all of which are hypothesized to affect outside directors' perception of a firm's litigation risk and hence their willingness to continue their directorships in the face of the insurance crisis. Industry dummies consistent with definitions in Campbell (1996) are also included (with coefficients suppressed in the table for expositional convenience).

The OLS regressions reveal several significant findings. First, for all firms (left panel), book-to-market ratio (*bm*, inverse of growth opportunity measure) is negatively related to $\Delta outside_s$ and $\Delta outgrey_s$. This indicates that growth firms have more positive changes in

 $^{^{2}}$ I perform White test on the cross-sectional regressions and the results suggest no concern of heteroscedasticity and thus no need to correct the OLS standard errors.

number of outside directors, reflecting a need for more outsiders at a time of growth and expansion. The dummy for new CEO (*new_ceo*) also has a significantly negative coefficient. As discussed earlier, the existence of a new CEO may indicate a previous CEO turnover (e.g., due to poor performance). In addition, if shorter CEO tenure is associated with less capability of steering the company, it can be perceived as being linked to greater business uncertainty by outside directors and thus leads to director outflow. Second, for NUF firms (middle panel), volatility of daily stock returns (*vol*) has a significantly negative association with $\Delta outside_s$, but not with $\Delta outgrey_s$. New_ceo has a negative coefficient when the dependent variable is $\Delta outgrey_s$. Finally, for UF firms (right panel), both leverage (*lev*) and dummy for new CEO have significantly negative relationships with $\Delta outside_s$. Other economic factors, such as past stock performance, size, percentage shares held by the largest blockholder and dummy for retiring CEO are not associated with either $\Delta outside_s$ or $\Delta outgrey_s$.

Taken together, the empirical evidence supports some of the predictions of H2. But there are also explanatory variables that show up as not being significantly related to the change in outside directors. In addition, the regression results differ when I use $\Delta outside_s$ or $\Delta outgrey_s$ as the dependent variable. This can be attributed to the fact that there is barely any net loss of grey directors during the insurance crisis for the sample firms, and there seems to be a substitutive effect between non-affiliated and affiliated outside directors (as suggested by Table 6).

6.4 Economic factors related to the likelihood of adopting an LLP

This section discusses the results pertaining to Hypothesis 3, i.e., how economic factors affecting a firm's litigation environment and potential entrenchment under LLPs can be

associated with the likelihood of adopting an LLP.

Table 9 presents the descriptive statistics of LLP adopters and non-adopters. Again, I define an "LLP firm" as one with an LLP in place as of the year end of 1990. The explanatory variables presented are those used in the logistic regression of LLP adoption and take the values as of the fiscal year ending immediately before July 1, 1986, the enactment date of the first state statute that permits LLP. The maintained assumption is that firms' innate characteristics such as business risk and growth opportunity do not change significantly over a short time horizon. In other words, even though the actual adoption years span over 1986-1990 (with 1987 as the year with the most adoptions), the measurement error caused by using dependent variables as of 1986 should be relatively small. It also eliminates the difficulty of choosing a comparable "decision year" for firms that didn't opt into LLPs.

For all firms taken together, LLP adopters have significantly higher volatility of daily stock returns (vol), market value (log_mv) and percentage of grey directors (grey_pct) on the board. Their CEOs have significantly shorter tenures. For these variables, the difference statistics are significant at both the mean and median levels. Adopters and non-adopters do not differ significantly in terms of other firm characteristics, including book-to-market ratio (bm), prior stock return (ret), total percentage of shares held by directors and officers (inpct), other incentive or compensation plans for outside directors (opt plan, ret plan and othplan), leverage (lev), the percentage of shares held by the largest block-holder (block), duality of CEO as the chairman of the board (duality) and percentage of outside directors (outside_pct).

Sub-sample analysis suggests that the difference between adopters and non-adopters for the all-firm sample is mostly driven by the UF firms. For the NUF firms, the only difference between adopters and non-adopters is the volatility of daily stock returns (median difference = 1.5%, Wilcoxon rank sum test = 2.091). For UF firms, however, besides those four variables of significant difference we observe for the entire sample, adopters also seem to have less option plans in place (*opt plan*), less percentage of shares held by the largest blockholder (*block*) and less proportion of outside directors on the board (*outside_pct*). A closer look at the data reveals that the prevalence of *opt plan* among the UF firms is extremely low, and the difference between adopters and non-adopters is entirely due to one non-adopter, who is the only UF firm that has an option plan in place for its outside directors.

In summary, the univariate analysis presented in Table 9 shows some difference between LLP adopters and non-adopters and such difference is especially distinct among the utilities and financial firms.

Table 10 reports the correlation matrix of the variables. Panels A, B and C show the correlations for all firms, NUF firms and UF firms, respectively. In each panel, the upper and lower triangles report the Pearson and Spearman Rank correlation statistics, respectively. Besides confirming the univariate results discussed in Table 9, Table 10 also points to some other significant correlations that are higher than the conventional threshold (e.g. Pearson correlation greater than 0.3). In all three panels, (1) the percentage of shares held by the largest blockholder (*block*) and the shares held by directors and officers (*inpct*), and (2) the CEO-chairman duality (*duality*) and the CEO tenure (*log_ceotenure*) are positively correlated. On the other hand, there are high negative correlations between stock return (*ret*) and book-to-market ratio (*bm*).

Table 11 presents the results of logistic regressions of LLP adoption on firm characteristics for the sample firms. The left, middle and right panels present results for all firms, NUF firms and UF firms, respectively. For each sample, the first model only includes variables indicating potential CEO entrenchment in the voting process: CEO tenure (*log_ceotenure*) and duality of CEO as chairman of the board (*duality*). It also contains indicators for industry groups defined in Campbell (1996).³ The second model further cap-

³Note that I do not use dummies for 2-digit SICs as industry controls, because quite a few industries

tures the influence of board composition by adding percentage of grey directors ($grey_pct$) and percentage of outside directors ($outside_pct$). It also controls for utilities and financial industries ($dummy_uf$).

Across alternative specifications, stock return volatility (*vol*) and firm size (*log_mv*) consistently exhibit significant associations with the likelihood of adopting an LLP. Specifically, firms with higher volatility of daily stock returns are more likely to adopt an LLP. This supports the hypothesis that the problem of frivolous lawsuits deterring outsiders from joining the board is more serious for these firms and it potentially outweighs the concern about entrenchment costs induced by LLPs in the future. Firm size is also positively related to the adoption likelihood. As discussed earlier, this is probably because (1) their deeper pockets can lead to more non-meritorious lawsuits that make outsiders shy away and (2) other monitoring mechanisms (e.g., public exposure and scrutiny of the board) help to effectively curb directors' shirking behavior under the protection of LLPs. More importantly, the two factors are robustly significant in both the NUF and UF sub-samples. Coefficients on other economic factors, including prior stock return (*ret*), book-to-market ration (*bm*), incentive plans for outside directors (*all plan*) and leverage (*lev*), are insignificant for all three groups of firms. The coefficient on the indicator for utilities and financial industries in the all-firm sample is also insignificant.

There is some concern that shareholders routinely adopt LLPs without understanding its consequences and managers and directors effectively control the proposal and voting process of LLP adoption. The results suggest that the largest blockholder's shareholding percentage (*block*) has a significantly negative relation with the adoption likelihood. This is inconsistent with the hypothesis that the existence of large shareholders substitute the monitoring role of outside directors and hence reduce the need to impose stringent liabil-

have only one firm as indicated by Table 5. In this case, the industry fixed effect is identical to the firm fixed effect, making it harder to interpret the coefficient on a industry dummy.

ity on them. It indicates that perhaps only the large blockholders have the incentives to scrutinize the impact of LLPs as well as the necessary voting power to veto an adoption. Further examination of the sub-sample results reveals that the blockholder effect seems to be entirely driven by the sub-sample of UF firms.

Turning to the variables on CEO/board entrenchment effect, most actions again seem to come from the sub-sample of utilities and financial firms. The results suggest that for these firms, if a CEO has a longer tenure (*log_ceotenure*), an LLP is less likely to be adopted. As discussed earlier, this may indicate shareholders' attempt to increase outside directors' vigilance by opting out of LLPs when management entrenchment can be already high. It is also consistent with the hypothesis that longer tenure enhances a CEO's capability of reducing the likelihood of business failures (Core (2000)) and hence potential litigation threat, making an LLP less necessary. The association is robust across alternative specifications. The coefficient on CEO duality as chairman of the board (*duality*) is also negative, though insignificant. When board entrenchment variables are included, the likelihood of adoption is only significantly increasing in the percentage of grey directors (*grey_pct*). Since grey directors are outsiders with affiliations with the firm (who can be prone to duty-of-loyalty claims due to the existence of conflict of interest), they may advocate LLPs most actively to limit at least one type of duties, i.e., duty of care.

Taken together, the evidence suggests that LLPs tend to be adopted by larger firms and firms with more volatile stock returns. In addition, utilities and financial firms are more likely to opt into LLPs if the shareholdings of the largest blockholder are lower, the CEO has been in the firms for a longer time and the percentage of grey directors is larger. Comparing Table 11 with Table 8, I find that a few economic factors exhibit consistent patterns in both sets of regressions. For NUF firms, greater volatility is associated with both greater outflow of outside directors and higher likelihood of adopting an LLP. For UF firms, shorter CEO tenure is linked with more negative changes in the number of outside directors and greater chance of LLP adoption. In contrast, the size effect, which is persistent across different samples and alternative specifications in Table 11, is not significant in Table 8, though its sign is consistent with the prediction.

6.5 Are there immediate benefits of LLPs in retaining and attracting outside directors in the short run?

Table 12 displays evidence on the short-term implications of LLP adoption on 400 adopters' board characteristics (relating to Hypotheses 4a and Hypotheses 4b). I compare the timeseries board characteristics for the five years starting from three years (year -3) before the adoption to the one year immediately following the adoption (year +1). Panels A, B and C report results for all firms, NUF firms and UF firms, respectively. For the adoption year (year 0), a board characteristic variable takes the value resulting from the election process in the annual shareholder meeting that approved an LLP adoption. Column (1) refers to comparison between the current year and the year immediately before. Column (2) refers to comparison between the current year and base year -3. Figure 4 plots the time-series, where a solid data point indicates a significant change from previous year to current year at the 1%, 5% or 10% levels in a paired t-test, respectively. For comparison purposes, Panel A of Figure 7 plots results for firms opting out of LLPs, structured in a way similarly to Figure 4. Since non-adopters do not have a specific "adoption year", the results cover the period of 1984 to 1991, during which the data on board characteristics are all available.⁴

Panel A of Table 12 shows that there is no significant year-by-year change in *outside*, *grey* or *outgrey* preceding the LLP adoption. But there does seem to be a significant increase in the number of grey directors immediately after an LLP is adopted. When decom-

⁴A few firms are eliminated due to incomplete time-series, resulting in 100 non-adopters presented in Figure 7. Relaxing the constraint by varying the time span can restore the non-adopter sub-sample to 106 firms but does not change the main findings.

posing the sample into NUF firms (Panel B) and UF firms (Panel C), I find the two groups to have patterns distinct from each other. *Outside*, *grey* and *outgrey* are relatively stable across the years for NUF firms, i.e., neither the year-by-year changes nor the cumulative changes are statistically significant. In contrast, for UF firms, there is a significant decline in *outside* as well as *outgrey* right before the adoption year and no significant year-by-year change afterwards. But they were not able to restore *outside* to an earlier level. Hence, for UF firms the finding seems to support *H4a* but not *H4b*. In addition, there is a significant increase in both *grey* and *grey_pct* following the adoption. Figure 5 plots the time-series of average board characteristics of firms opting into LLPs before 1988 for the five consecutive years starting from two years preceding the adoption to two years afterwards. These early birds represent a significant portion of the sample and they exhibit similar trends in time-series board composition as the full sample does. Finally, Figure 7 shows that there is little discernable year-by-year changes in *outside* and *grey* for firms that did not opt into an LLP, as consistent with expectation.⁵

Another interesting finding is worth mentioning. As discussed earlier, a firm has a portfolio of governance mechanisms including but not restricted to the use of outside directors. One conjecture made in the popular press in the aftermath of the mid-1980s insurance crisis is that the make-up of boards will shift toward company insiders after the crisis. The empirical evidence fails to support this argument. In Panel A of Table 12, both the number and percentage of inside directors (*inside* and *inside_pct*) in adopter firms start to decline from one year preceding the LLP adoption and continues to do so in the one year following adoption. This may be explained by the fact that LLPs provide little insurance value to these group of directors, since the exculpation provided by LLP seldom is harder to apply due to the potential insider information and conflict of interest they have. When decomposing the sample into NUF and UF firms, it seems that the persistent decline in

⁵See Table 13 for detailed difference statistics.

inside mainly comes from the NUF firms. UF firms have a relatively stable level of *inside*, consistent with the finding in Panel C of Table 6 that even during the crisis period, the utilities and financial firms on average did not experience any decline in the number of inside directors ($\Delta inside = 0.09$). Finally, for firms opting out of LLPs, Panel A of Figure 7 shows that *inside* also declines. Untabulated statistics suggest that the cumulative change in *inside* from 1984 to 1991 is significantly negative.

Overall, the benefit of LLPs being a means to retain and attract outside directors seem to be weak in general, but relatively evident for the utilities and financial firms. Such finding parallels the anecdotal evidence that utilities and financial industries had an especially hard time retaining outside directors during the D&O insurance crisis. Even though the sample firms are relatively well-performing (as indicated by *Forbes*' selection criteria), it is possible that an industry-wide fear of potential litigation among outside directors make them shy away more frequently before the adoption and respond more actively to an LLP adoption. Finally, the evidence does not support the conjecture made by popular press that board composition will shift towards greater reliance on inside directors.

6.6 Alternative director incentive mechanisms implemented along with the adoption of LLPs

Figure 6 reports the alternative incentive mechanisms for outside directors implemented along with the adoption of LLPs. Panels A, B and C plot results for all adopters, NUF adopters and UF adopters, respectively. All three panels show a persistent increase in the use of incentive plans for outside directors, including option plans (*opt plan*), retirement plans (*ret plan*) and other miscellaneous plans (*othplan*) well before the LLPs were even adopted. For example, the proportion of firms with *ret plan* or *othplan* started to increase as early as two years before firms adopted LLPs and continued to do so even after the adoption. Prevalence of shareholder-approved option plans for outside directors (*opt plan*) also exhibits a similar pattern. Considering the fact that most of the adopters opted into LLPs in 1987, it means that this trend started roughly in 1985, a period within the mid-1980s D&O insurance crisis. The evidence thus seems to indicate firms' continuing effort to soothe the difficulty of attracting outside directors by granting more generous director compensation packages besides the use of LLPs. Turning to firms opting out of LLPs, Panel B of Figure 7 suggests that they have also added more benefit plans for their outside directors over the years. For example, the percentage of firms with *opt plan* increased from 1% in 1984 to 14% in 1991.

6.7 Long-term implications of LLP adoption

This section presents the results on long-term implications of LLP adoption. Section 6.7.1 discusses the results on the relationship between LLP adoption and additional takeover defenses adopted in the 1990s. Section 6.7.2 examines whether there exists a link between the existence of LLPs and firms' compensation practice, specifically, the level of top management remunerations and the pay-for-performance sensitivity of compensation. Finally, Section 6.7.3 reports the relationship between LLP adoption and firms' financial reporting properties. Due to the stringent requirement on data availability for each analysis, I do not require the sample firms to be exactly the same for all three sub-sections. Rather, starting from the 506 firms used for earlier empirical tests, each sub-section utilizes all the firms that survive the subsequent data requirements for a particular analysis. Summary statistics are reported for each sub-section to facilitate comparison between samples.

The post-adoption period examined is 1993-2000, where governance, compensation, and financial data are all available. Such data restriction can lead to two limitations of the results presented in this section. First, it does not shed light on the time period adjacent (e.g., 1990-1995) to the bulk of LLP adoptions, where LLPs' implications can be most evident. Second, the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act (PSLRA) that passed in December 1995 might have changed the landscape of shareholder litigation against officers and directors and hence directors' liability exposure in general. Although PSLRA was intended to reduce frivolous shareholder litigation, the likelihood and claim magnitude of shareholder litigation actually increased during the post-PSLRA period (Grundfest and Perino (1997), Loomis (2000) and Black, Cheffins, and Klausner (2003)). Hence, the relaxation of liability under state-level corporate law provided by LLPs may matter less in an era when liability exposure to violations of the securities laws becomes a critical concern. In general, I expect these two limitations to bias against finding any significant impact of LLPs in the post-adoption period.

6.7.1 LLPs and takeover defenses

Table 14 shows how the IRRC governance index (*gindex*, Gompers, Ishii, and Metrick (2003)), a summary index of the presence of takeover defenses, changes over time in the 1990s. I also report results for five sub-indices constructed in a way similar to Gompers, Ishii, and Metrick (2003).⁶ The *gindex* and sub-indices are all net of the score for the presence of LLPs. The time period covers 1990-2000, during which IRRC conducted five surveys on corporate takeover defenses. Panel A and Panel B report the levels and changes of the indices, respectively. Results for 1990 are used as a benchmark for computing the changes of indices ($\Delta indices$) in Panel B.

⁶The five sub-indices include (1) *delay_index*, sum of indices for blank check, classified board, special meeting, and written consent; (2) *protection_index*, sum of indices for compensation plans, director indemnification, director liability, golden parachutes, and severance agreements; (3) *voting_index*, sum of indices for limits to amend bylaws / charter, cumulative voting, secret ballot, super majority to approve merger, and unequal voting; (4) *other_index*, sum of indices for anti-greenmail, director's duties non-financial impact, fair price, pension parachutes, poison pill, and silver parachutes; and (5) *law_index*, sum of indices for state laws on business combination, cash out, director's duties, fair price, control share acquisition, and recapture of profits.

Panel A of Table 14 shows that adopters have higher scores of *protection_index* and lower scores of *law_index* in every IRRC survey year examined. Such difference already existed in 1990 and persisted into the entire 1990s. Turning to the changes of takeover defense indices (as compared with 1990), for both adopters and non-adopters, there is an increase in most of the indices in subsequent survey years. As of 2000, adopters seems to have increased $\Delta voting_index$ cumulatively more than the non-adopters have, yet the increase in other sub-indices does not differ much. The overall *gindex*, both in terms of levels and changes, does not seem to differ for the two groups of firms.

Summarizing, the evidence suggests that firms with LLPs opted into more additional takeover defenses restricting shareholders' voting rights in the 1990s. They do not differ from non-adopters in terms of the overall *gindex*. As discussed earlier, one reason could be that the takeover markets had became less active by the late 1980s and hence adoption of takeover defenses can become less critical in management teams' agenda, leaving board efficacy on such issue less relevant. However, it is pertinent to point out two caveats in interpreting the results. First, strictly speaking, 1990 is already a "post-adoption" year for most of the adopters, since a majority of the sample firms opted into an LLP before 1989. Hence, if a firm happens to change the number of takeover defenses significantly between the year of LLP adoption and 1990, the current research design is unable to capture that effect. Second, Table 14 suggests that IRRC surveys cover less and less of the sample firms over the years, probably due to changes in IRRC's profile selection. If the firms continuously surviving IRRC's selection criteria differ significantly with those dropping out subsequently, then the validity of comparison across the survey years will be weakened.

6.7.2 LLP adoption and managerial compensation

In this section, I present results on the relationship between the existence of LLPs and firms' managerial compensation practices.

LLPs and level of managerial compensation

Table 15 reports the summary statistics (Panel A) and correlation matrix (Panel B) for the 459 firms (3030 firm-years) used in the regressions of managerial compensation level on LLPs. Statistics on compensation are based on those of the CEOs only. In Panel A, the median total direct compensation (*totcomp*) of the CEOs is \$2.66 million. Cash compensation (salary and bonus) accounts for roughly half of the total compensation: *cashcomp/totcomp* has a median of 53% and a mean of 55%. Panel B suggests that the existence of LLPs (*LLP*) is highly correlated with *totcomp*.

Table 16 presents the results of regressions of managerial compensation level on the existence of LLPs and other firm characteristics. The main independent variable, *LLP*, is defined as an indicator for the existence of an LLP in a firm's corporate charter. The dependent variable is the natural logarithm of total direct compensation (sum of cash compensation, stock and option grants and all other compensation). Pooled regressions are performed for the time period of 1993 to 2000 on (1) observations of CEOs only, and (2) observations summing across the top-5 highest paid executives within a firm, respectively. Since the sample includes mainly large firms, where the top-management team as a whole may matter more than a single CEO to a firm's operations, the latter specification potentially captures the level of managerial compensation better. The left, middle and right panels in Table 16 present results for all firms, NUF firms and UF firms, respectively. All the reported t-statistics are based on Huber-White standard errors allowing for firm-level clustering (robust to both heteroscedasticity and serial correlations).

Except for the CEO compensation regression for the NUF firms, the existence of an LLP in a firm's corporate charter has a significantly positive association with the level of total direct compensation across alternative specifications after controlling for (1) firm-level economic factors and (2) measures of top executives' entrenchment effect on the

board. This is consistent with the univariate results shown in Panel B of Table 15. In terms of economic significance, a coefficient of 0.147 in the first model of the all-firm panel indicates that *ceteris paribus* adopters grant about 16% more compensation to their CEOs than non-adopters.

Estimated coefficients on firm characteristics suggest the following. For the all-firm sample, the level of managerial compensation is positively associated with contemporaneous stock performance (ret), firm size (log_mv) and risk (std_ret and std_roa), as consistent with expectation. Most of the managerial entrenchment variables seem to be negatively related to the level of managerial compensation. Specifically, the total percentage shares owned by the top-5 highest paid executives (*pshares_sum*), the percentage of directors among these executives (*dir_pct*) and the percentage of interlocked directors among them (*intlock_pct*) all seem to decrease the level of total managerial compensation. Hence, the evidence does not seem to support the hypothesis that greater influence of the top management team on the board can lead to higher pay, in contrast to the findings in previous literature (e.g., Hanlon, Rajgopal, and Shevlin (2003)). The coefficient on *intlock_pct* seems to support the point made in Larcker, Richardson, Seary, and Tuna (2005) that interlocked directorships may reduce firm risk and in turn managerial pay. The number of concurrent board meetings (*log_meetings*) is positively associated with the level of compensation, consistent with the hypothesis that a larger number of meetings signals unusual business activities (e.g. firm expansion) which requires greater managerial efforts and in turn justifies the greater pay. CEO-chairman duality (duality) and (lack of) growth opportunity (bm) are not significantly associated with the level of managerial compensation. In general, the signs of the coefficients are consistent across regressions for the NUF and UF firms, but with varying significance. The only coefficient that flips sign is the one on CEO-chairman duality (*duality*), which changes from being significantly positive for the NUF firms to being negative for the UF firms.

To shed light on the time-series changes in the significance of the association between LLPs and the level of managerial compensation, Table 17 reports the results for eight annual regressions of executive compensation on LLP adoption from 1993 to 2000. The regressions are the same as those presented in Table 16 except that (1) year dummies are no longer included in the annual regressions and (2) t statistics are based on White standard errors adjusting for heteroscedasticity. For expositional convenience, only the coefficients on LLPs are reported. The results suggest that the existence of LLPs is positively associated with the level of compensation in roughly seven out of the eight years examined, indicating persistent effects of LLPs in the 1990s. When decomposing the sample into NUF and UF firms, I find that the effect of LLPs seems to be stronger and more persistent among the UF firms: the coefficient on LLP is significantly positive in six (seven) out of the eight years for the CEO-only (sum-across-executives) specification. In contrast, for NUF firms only two (three) out of the eight annual regressions yield significant coefficients on LLP for the CEO-only (sum-across-executives) specification. Finally, coefficients on other variables (untabulated) are largely consistent with those presented in Table 16.

Still, the above tests can not tease out the possibility that *LLP* captures the effect of certain omitted firm-characteristics that lead to higher compensation levels. In Table 18, I perform pooled regressions similar to those reported in Table 16, for a period starting from 1984 to July 1, 1986, when LLP was not yet permitted. The independent variable, *"LLPFirm"*, is an indicator for whether a firm eventually opted into an LLP. If it is the omitted variables that persistently lead to both LLP adoption and higher compensation level later, then I expect a significantly positive coefficient on *LLP* for a period when LLP is absent for both adopters and non-adopters.⁷ The results suggest that the two groups of

⁷The sample size is roughly the same as that of Table 16, with a few firms dropping out due to unavailable data. Also, since the governance data for this early sample period come from Yermack (1996), the independent variables are slightly different from those used shown in Table 16: (1) *inside_pct*, the percentage of inside directors, replaces *dir_pct*, the percentage of directors among the top-five highest-paid executives; (2) *ceo_shares_pct*, the percentage of shares held by the CEO, replaces *pshares_sum*, the sum of percentage

firms did not differ significantly in the level of CEO compensation before LLPs became permitted and prevalent.⁸

LLP adoption and pay-for-performance sensitivity

Table 20 provides the pooled regression results on the linkage between the existence of LLPs and the pay-for-performance sensitivity of managerial compensation, estimated for the time period of 1993 to 2000. The dependent variable is the change in total direct compensation. Regressions are performed for (1) observations of CEOs only, and (2) sums across all the top-5 highest paid executives within a firm, respectively. Similar to Table 16, the left, middle and right groups of columns in Table 20 present results for all firms, NUF firms and UF firms, respectively. All the reported t-statistics are based on Huber-White standard errors allowing for firm-level clustering.

The existence of LLPs does not seem to be associated with pay-for-performance sensitivity across alternative specifications after controlling for firm characteristics, industry effect and time effect: the coefficients on $\Delta mv_t * LLP$ are mostly insignificant (except for the sum-of-all-executive regression for the UF firms). As discussed earlier, the coefficient on *LLP* captures the net effect of two possible consequences of relaxation of board liability: (1) a weaker tie between pay and performance resulting from insufficient scrutiny by outside directors in designing the pay packages, and (2) a seemingly stronger link between pay and performance due to the board's failure to identify performance-fudging activi-

shares held by the top-five highest paid executives; and (3) *intlock_pct* is not included in the regressions due to unavailable data. Finally, since data on the top-5 highest-paid executives is not available, only the CEO compensation regression is estimated.

⁸This approach is again not perfect. If the omitted correlated variables only started to take effect between 1987 and 1992, the current research design will not be able to capture the effect. A more reasonable approach to tease out the endogeneity is perhaps to run a regression of changes in managerial compensation (from a pre-LLP regime to a post-LLP regime) on changes in various determinants of compensation, where an indicator for *LLP Firm* is controlled for. In such a specification, the pre-LLP regime serves as adopters' own control if there is no shift in the fundamentals, while the non-adopters serve as controls for structural changes in the economy. Due to data unavailability, I leave the investigation to future research.

ties.⁹ The insignificant coefficient hence does not shed light on which of the two forces is dominant. Other factors that potentially affect the pay-for-performance sensitivity are mostly insignificant for the full sample and the NUF firms. For UF firms, however, firm size (log_mv) has a negative impact on the pay-for-performance sensitivity, while stock return volatility (vol) increases the sensitivity.

Table 21 reports the results of annual regressions of pay-for-performance sensitivity on LLPs for each year among 1993-2000. The regressions are the same as those presented in Table 20 except that (1) year dummies are no longer included in the annual regressions and (2) t statistics are based on White standard errors adjusting for heteroscedasticity. The results suggest that in a majority of the years examined, the coefficient on $\Delta mv_t * LLP$ is insignificant, indicating no association between the existence of LLP and the pay-forperformance sensitivity. For all firms and NUF firms, the coefficient on $\Delta mv_t * LLP$ is significantly positive in 1994 and 1997 across alternative specifications. For UF firms, the coefficient is significantly negative in 1999.

6.7.3 LLP adoption and financial reporting properties

Table 22 reports the summary statistics (Panel A) and correlation matrix (Panel B) of the variables used in the regressions of financial reporting properties. Data availability requirement makes the sample for the *sresid* regressions slightly larger (1909 firm-years) than that of the |mdacc| regressions (1803 firm-years).

Panel A of Table 22 shows that |mdacc| for the sample firms has a mean (median) of 0.08 (0.05), while *sresid* is around 0.01 on average. Panel B suggests that *LLP* has a significantly positive correlation with both |mdacc| and *sresid*. Compared with the results in

⁹For example, corporate governance researchers have long indicated that "It's easy to manipulate stock price. It's even easier to manipulate earnings", while pressing companies to set pay based on measures that are harder to fudge, like return on capital employed. "My Big Fat C.E.O. Paycheck", *New York Times*, April 3, 2005.

previous studies using broader samples (Dechow and Dichev (2002) and Francis, LaFond, Olsson, and Schipper (2005)),¹⁰ the sample firms are of larger size (median of *log_ta_avg* = 8.3), have lower variability of sales and cash flows from operations (median of *std_ocf* = 0.02, median of *std_sales* = 0.08), shorter operating cycles (median of *op_cycle* = 105.2) and less incidence of previous losses (mean of *neg_ebxi_prop* = 0.08).

Table 23 reports the results of pooled regressions of financial reporting properties on the existence of LLPs. The dependent variables include the absolute value of performancematched discretionary accruals (*mdacc*) and the Dechow-Dichev measure of mapping between working capital accruals and operating cash flows (*sresid*). For each dependent variable, I report the results obtained from two alternative specifications: one with and one without the industry and year effects. Similar as before, the data covers the time interval from 1993 to 2000. Except for *roa*, which is contemporaneous with the dependent variables, all other variables are measured at the beginning of a fiscal year.

The coefficients on *LLP* are significantly positive across different specifications using alternative definitions of accruals quality. For example, when industry and year effects are not included, the coefficient is 0.018 (t-stat = 2.588) for the |mdacc| regression and 0.001 (t-stat = 1.851) for the *sresid* regression. The results are robust to the inclusion of industry and year effects. Among the innate factors that are expected to affect accruals quality, firms of smaller size (log_ta_avg), with less growth prospect (inverse of *bm*), greater current performance (*roa*), higher variability of cash flow from operations (*std_ocf*) and sales (*std_sales*), and greater incidence of past losses (neg_exbi_prop) seem to have a significant once the industry and year effects are controlled for. For the *sresid* regressions, I find that variability of cash flow from operations (*std_sales*), as well as

¹⁰The summary statistics mentioned afterwards are based on the sample used for *sresid* regressions. The conclusion from the comparison remains the same for the sample used for |mdacc| regressions.

greater incidence of past losses (*neg_exbi_prop*) have significantly positive coefficients. The significance still persists after I control for the industry and year effects.

Taken together, the evidence suggests that the existence of LLPs is associated with lower financial reporting quality, as reflected in a greater absolute value of performancematched discretionary accruals and a lower extent to which working capital accruals are mapped into the cash flows from operations. The innate factors shown by previous literature to affect accruals quality also seem to have a significant linkage with the two measures of financial reporting quality for the sample firms.

Chapter 7

Robustness checks and additional tests

7.1 Link between director outflow and LLP adoption

I perform two additional tests on the linkage between outflow of outside directors during the insurance crisis and the subsequent adoption of LLPs. First, for the chi-square tests on dependence between director outflow and LLP adoption, the baseline for measuring the change in outside director amount is set to the day right after the decision in *Smith vs. Van Gorkom* (Jan. 29, 1985) was made. This landmark case potentially changed the perception of outside directors on the protection of "business judgment rule" that traditionally serves as the first layer of exculpation. Hence the outflow of directors may peak at a period after this court decision. Under this specification, the results are qualitatively the same as those reported in Table 7. Second, I examine the joint effect of changes in different types of directors on the likehood of adopting an LLP. Specicially, I run logistic regressions of LLP adoption on the following sets of variables: (1) $\Delta outside$ and $\Delta grey$, (2) $\Delta outside$, $\Delta grey$ and $\Delta inside$ and (3) $\Delta outgrey$ and $\Delta inside$. The change variables are defined alternatively as raw changes, changes scaled by beginning board size and indicators for whether a change is negative. There is no evidence that LLP adoption is associated with outflow of outside directors in any specification.

7.2 Alternative specifications of the LLP adoption model

I perform several robustness checks for the cross-sectional logistic regressions of LLP adoption on economic factors. First, instead of taking the values immediately before the enactment date of the first LLP-permitting statute (July 1, 1986), the independent variables are measured in the year of adoption for LLP adopters and in 1987 (the year in which most adoptions occurred in hindsight) for non-adopters, respectively. The results remain similar. Size and volatility of daily stock returns are still the two variables exhibiting significantly positive associations with the adoption of LLPs. Second, I adjust financial performance variables by industry medians to mitigate the potential problem of industry over-representation. None of the median-adjusted performance variables come significant and the significance of other variables is largely unchanged. Third, I used alternative definitions of blockholders (using indicators for whether there is a blockholder with at least 5% or 10% of the total shares), performance (using return on equity or operating profit margin) and size (using the natural logarithm of total assets or sales). The results are all qualitative similar no matter which specification is used.

7.3 Relation between LLPs and cash compensation

I perform empirical tests similar to those presented in Table 16-21 using cash compensation (*cashcomp*, salary plus bonus) instead of total direct compensation (*totcomp*). The existence of LLPs is not significantly related to the level of cash compensation across alternative specifications. It does not seem to be associated with the pay-for-performance sensitivity computed using changes in cash compensation, either. Overall, the findings are not surprising given that cash compensation only accounts for half of the total managerial compensation and has far less variation than total compensation (see Panel A of Table 15 for descriptive statistics). For the sample firms which are mostly large, it is likely that outside directors have limited discretions in setting the cash compensation, for example, due to greater reliance on benchmarking the cash compensation to a firm's counterpart. Hence, the protective effect of LLPs does not get to play a significant role in this process.

7.4 Relation between LLPs and financial reporting

In addition to the innate factors affecting financial reporting quality, I also include several corporate governance variables in the regressions of *sresid* and |mdacc|. The objective is to control for the possibility that monitoring incentive of outside directors is only one of the governance mechanisms that jointly affect a firm's financial reporting properties. The governance variables include duality of CEO as chairman of the board (*duality*), the natural logarithm of board size (*log_board*), proportion of non-affiliated outside directors (*outside_pct*) and grey directors (*grey_pct*) on the board, and proportion of old directors (*old_grey_pct*). When using this specification, the constraint on the availability of corporate governance data reduces the sample significantly to less than half of the original size and restricts the time period to 1996-2000 only.¹ But the results on the link between LLPs and financial reporting properties remain robust.

¹The reason is that the IRRC director database only has data starting from 1996.

7.5 **Decomposing LLP into** *ExpAdopt* and *UAdopt*

When decomposing the main variable *LLP* into *ExpAdopt* and *UAdopt*, and using them as explanatory variables in the regressions of LLPs' implications, I obtain the following results. ExpAdopt and UAdopt both have significantly positive associations with the level of total direct compensation across alternative specifications. Turing to payfor-performance sensitivity, *ExpAdopt* is positively linked to pay-for-performance sensitivity, while UAdopt exhibits a negative association. But like the coefficients on LLP, the significance of the linkages are not stable across different specifications. Finally, for regressions of financial reporting properties, I find that higher levels of ExpAdopt and UAdopt are both related to greater absolute value of performance-matched discretionary accruals (|mdacc|) and worse mapping between working capital accruals and cash flow from operations (sresid). The coefficients on both ExpAdopt and UxpAdopt are consistently significant in the |mdacc| regressions, while only the coefficient on ExpAdopt is significant in the *sresid* regressions. I repeat the above sets of analysis using *ExpAdopt* and UAdopt obtained from alternative LLP adoption models, including those presented in Table 11 and those discussed in Section 7.2. All results remain qualitatively similar. Summarizing, decomposing LLP into ExpAdopt and UAdopt does not yield results significantly different from those based on LLP: in most cases the coefficients on the two components have signs consistent with the coefficient on LLP.

Chapter 8

Caveats and future research

In this section I discuss caveats to interpreting the empirical findings and suggest possible avenues for future research.

8.1 Sample selection bias

As discussed in Section 5.1, this paper only includes firms on the *Forbes* magazine 1984-1991 lists of 500 largest U.S. corporations (ranked in terms of sales, total assets, market value and net income). Hence, my findings do not necessarily apply to smaller and less profitable firms. Neither can this study provide any insights into, for example, whether during the mid-1980s D&O insurance crisis some small firms chose to delist because of the outrageous costs to retain a board mainly consisting of outside directors.¹ Moreover, the survivorship bias imposed by the data availability requirement for the post-adoption period may strip away cases where firms go insolvent due to subsequent governance failures. However, since the sample firms represent a significant portion of the economy in terms of the total market capitalization, the empirical results can still be useful in making policy suggestions on the optimal liability exposure of outside directors.

¹"D&O Insurance Mess Threatens Boardrooms", Crains Chicago Business, 5/19/1986.

8.2 LLP and D&O insurance

Most corporate boards, when proposing the adoption of an LLP, cited the savings on immediate or potential D&O insurance costs (see Appendix C for an example) as the main reason. Therefore, a more intuitive test of what factors induce shareholders to adopt an LLP is to directly link such cost savings to the likelihood of an adoption. Empirically, one can measure such cost savings by the difference between what the D&O insurance quote would be with and without the presence of an LLP. The amount of cost savings should have incorporated insurance carriers' assessment on (1) any undesirable impact of LLPs on board efficacy and hence subsequent litigation likelihood² and (2) how the courts will apply LLPs in the future (i.e., whether LLPs will be indeed protective). I am unable to conduct such an analysis in this study due to unavailability of D&O insurance data around a firm's decision to adopt an LLP. However, to the extent that the logistic model of LLP adoption has included a comprehensive set of explanatory variables relating to such costsavings, the empirical results are still meaningful even without an explicit measure of such cost savings.

Cao and Narayanamoorthy (2005) provide evidence that the presence of an LLP has a significantly negative association with the pricing of D&O insurance. Specifically, for a sample of 104 firms included in the Tillinghast 2001 and 2002 D&O insurance surveys, they show that the D&O insurance premium is lower for firms with an LLP in presence after controlling for level of limit, business risk, corporate governance risk, disclosure risk and the risk induced by the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act. In contrast, the amount of D&O insurance coverage purchased by a firm is not significantly associated with whether a firm has adopted an LLP. This supports the argument (discussed in Sec-

 $^{^{2}}$ To the extent that information asymmetry between the insurer and the firm is usually limited (Core (2000)), such an assessment should be positively correlated with shareholders' evaluation on the same issue.

tion 2) that LLPs are not a substitute for D&O insurance coverage.³ LLP is more about *ex ante* restricting the likelihood of shareholder litigation and in turn reducing the D&O insurance premiums.⁴ Still, it will be interesting for future research to explore the interaction between LLPs and other alternative protective measures (e.g., D&O insurance and indemnifications) that jointly determine outside directors' liability exposure. One example can be under what circumstance do these mechanisms become substitutes or complements.

8.3 Endogeneity issues

As discussed earlier, in this paper, the analysis on the implications of LLPs for postadoption board efficacy focuses on both the adoption of LLPs itself (*LLP*) and the unexpected adoption (*UAdopt*). *UAdopt* is used to address the concern that adoption of LLPs and board efficacy are both endogenously determined by some underlying economic factors and one can get spurious correlations if a dummy variable for the presence of LLPs is used directly as an independent variable.

However, it is worth noting that *UAdopt* captures any misspecification of the adoption model (e.g., the impact of omitted variables that can affect observed board efficacy). For example, besides the three scenarios proposed in Section 4, *UAdopt* may also reflect shareholders' private evaluation of the quality of management team at the time of adoption, which is not observable to researchers. Greater management-team quality can lead to both (1) greater willingness of shareholders to adopt an LLP (because the role of out-

³The D&O limit (coverage) represents the damage amount at stake in case of litigation against directors but does not tell us much about the likelihood of litigation. In contrast, the D&O premium reflects the likelihood of litigation holding the level of limit constant.

⁴It is also worth noting that this is perhaps the most direct empirical evidence that limited liability provisions still play an important role in restricting directors' liability exposure nowadays, as suggested in Black, Cheffins, and Klausner (2003). The finding is also consistent with the discussion in a recent *New York Times* article ("What's \$13 Million Among Friends?", 1/17/2005), where the author argues that settlement incentives, various legal rules along with charter provisions that protect directors from liability significantly reduce the litigation threat arising from violations of fiduciary duties.

side directors⁵ can be less critical in this case and shareholders do not expect to sue them anyway) and (2) higher level of subsequent managerial compensation. This confounds the interpretation of *UAdopt* and reduces the validity to link it with subsequent board efficacy.⁶ Another caveat of using *UAdopt* is that it becomes a stale variable as the data moves away from the years (late 1980s) in which *UAdopt* is estimated. Specifically, changes in a firm's business and litigation environment over time can increase or reduce the level of "unexpected adoption", should shareholders be given another chance to choose whether to adopt an LLP.⁷

An alternative approach to mitigate the endogeneity concern is perhaps to examine the relationship between revocation of LLPs and subsequent changes in board efficacy reflected in managerial compensation and financial reporting. In this way, firm fixed effects resulting from omitted correlated variables will cancel out. The difficulty of such an approach is that repeals of LLPs are rare in practice. One reason can be that if shareholder activisms are effective enough to achieve an amendment in the corporate charter, it might be more efficient for shareholders to simply target the specific governance problems (e.g., managerial compensation) they have in mind. Or alternatively, by leaving LLPs unchanged, shareholders want to retain some bargaining leverage when revoking other things more detrimental to their wealth (e.g., removal of poison pills). Still, anecdotal evidence seems to suggest that shareholders are becoming more aware of the costs associated with LLPs and some are proposing to restrict LLPs' protective effects recently.⁸ Future research can investigate, for example, the stock market responses to the repeal of LLPs, and whether

⁸For example, see Appendix D for Verizon's recent shareholder proposal on restricting the use of LLPs.

⁵For example, shareholders simply rely on the effective autonomy by a majority of inside directors on the board.

⁶A further limitation is that *UAdopt* is estimated from a cross-sectional logistic regression of LLP adoption on economics factors observed in the late-1980s. Any misspecification in the logistic model persists into the analysis of the post-adoption implications of LLPs.

⁷In other words, *unexpected adoption* may remain meaningful over a couple of years in the post-adoption period if we assume that firms' underlying characteristics such as performance and risk do not change much for a reasonably short window of time. It will be relatively hard to explain the meaning of *UAdopt* beyond that period.

the magnitude of unexpected adoption (*UAdopt*) estimated from the LLP adoption model helps to predict the likelihood a future revocation.

8.4 Outside directors' perception of their liabilities

LLPs only protect outside directors from breach of fiduciary duty of care under the corporate laws of various states. Yet the sources of liabilities to shareholders are not restricted to these duties. Securities laws and other miscellaneous laws also play an important role in motivating directors' due diligence. Black, Cheffins, and Klausner (2003) point out that outside directors, who are mostly business executives, can sometimes have a mistaken fear resulting from lawyers' and insurers' exaggerations about the overall liabilities they face⁹ and such a perception then reinforces professional norms of conduct. In this case, the presence of LLPs does not necessarily reflect the mental state of outside directors as to whether they worry less about breaches of duty of care and hence have less incentives to work hard. A survey on (1) outside directors' perception of time-series changes in the protection provided by LLPs and (2) the relative importance outside directors attach to the liability threats imposed by different laws can help to shed light on the issue.

8.5 Judicial application of LLPs

As discussed in Section 2, LLPs routinely contain exclusions on directors' actions made in bad faith. Therefore, LLPs' protective strength depends critically on courts' attitude toward finding directors' action to be made in bad faith and in turn plaintiffs' pleading tactics in overcoming LLPs' applicability. There is some evidence of erosion of LLPs' protection in recent years. Examples include Delaware court's ruling in *In re Walt Disney*

⁹The source of such exaggerations largely comes from lawyers' and insurers' incentives to sell more of their services (Black, Cheffins, and Klausner (2003)).

Company Derivative Litigation and *In re Abbott Laboratories Shareholders Derivative Litigation* (see Bailey (2004), Black, Cheffins, and Klausner (2003) and Davis, Howard, McMahon, Nurkin, Okeson, and Reed (2003)). A research question worth exploring in the future can be how firms with LLPs respond differently to such an erosion (e.g., using an event-study approach).

As a binary choice ("opt-in or not"), limited liability provisions are less efficient and flexible than a regime of *cap on liability* set optimally by the firm (Romano (1990), Gutiérrez (2003) and Moodie (2004)). Moodie (2004) provides empirical evidence that the enactments of LLP-permitting state statutes are largely a result of competition between different states for incorporation business during the late 1980s. He further suggests that Delaware's recent toughness against directors is a response to the encroachment by the federal government in the corporate law area. As a limitation, the shift in LLPs' protectiveness due to the interplay between state and federal legislations has not been captured by this study.

Chapter 9

Conclusion

In this study I seek a better understanding of the costs and benefits associated with the adoption of limited liability provisions (LLPs), an important protective measure against outside directors' liability to shareholders for breach of duty of care. Many firms opted into LLPs in the late-1980s upon shareholders' approval, usually accompanied by a claim to better attract and retain outside directors in light of the D&O insurance crunch at that time. I examine the economic factors associated with firms' decision to adopt an LLP and the implications of LLPs for board composition and outside directors' monitoring efficacy in the post-adoption period.

I find that the outflow of outside directors a firm experienced during the insurance crisis is not significantly related to the likelihood of subsequent adoption of an LLP. However, economic factors closely related to a firm's litigation risk appear to be able to explain both the director outflow and the decision to adopt LLPs in a consistent fashion. For utilities and financial firms, which had the greatest difficulty in retaining outside directors during the crisis, the decline in the number of outside directors stopped right after the adoption of LLPs. However, overall the immediate benefits of LLPs in attracting and retaining outside directors are not evident for the sample firms. I further examine the implications of LLPs for subsequent board efficacy in three important areas of shareholder litigation against directors for breach of fiduciary duties: adoption of takeover defenses, managerial compensation practices and financial reporting. The exculpation provided by LLPs is hypothesized to reduce the disciplinary effect of litigation in those areas. I show that the existence of LLPs is significantly associated with (1) more adoption of additional takeover defenses restricting shareholders' voting rights, (2) a higher level of total compensation received by firms' top-five highest-paid executives, and (3) lower financial reporting quality. On the other hand, the existence of LLPs is not associated with the pay-for-performance sensitivity of managerial compensation.

The evidence presented in this study suggests the need to rethink the optimal liability exposure imposed on outside directors. The issue is of contemporary relevance, since outside directors are often viewed as an important governance mechanism yet their monitoring effectiveness has been questioned in recent corporate scandals. Similar to the mid-1980s situation that gave rise to the surge of LLP adoptions, the post-Sarbanes-Oxley-Act era also faces a dearth of outside directors¹ due to a more stringent liability regime. To retain and attract outside directors, some firms have hence started to hedge the increased liability by using stronger protective measures.² Such an attempt again needs to trade off the potential board entrenchment costs that are eventually borne by the shareholders. Indeed, anecdotal evidence suggests that shareholders are becoming more aware of the costs associated with LLPs and some are proposing to restrict the protection of LLPs.³

¹"After Enron, Companies Confront Dearth of Willing Board Members", *Wall Street Journal*, 5/8/2005; "More CEOs Say 'No Thanks' To Board Seats", *Wall Street Journal*, 1/28/2005.

²"It Still Costs Big to Insure Against a Boardroom Scandal – Despite the Sarbanes- Oxley Bill, 'D&O' Policy Prices Rise 30%, And Cancellation Clauses Swell", *Wall Street Journal*, 7/31/2003.

³For example, see Appendix D for Verizon's shareholder proposal of restricting the exculpation of LLPs for the 2005 proxy season.

Appendix A

Tables

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Variable	Definition
Limited Liability	Provisions
LLP	dummy variable, = 1 if a firm has a limited liability provision in its corporate charter; 0 otherwise
Board, CEO and	Shareholder Characteristics
board	total number of board members
log_board	natural logarithm of total number of board members
outside	number of non-affiliated outsider directors (non-employee directors that are not relatives of officers and do not have business affiliation with the firm)
grey	number of grey directors (outside directors who are officers' relatives or have substantial business relationship with the firm)
outgrey	number of outsider directors (both non-affiliated and affiliated)
inside	number of inside directors (directors who are current or former officers of the firm)
outside_pct	percentage of outsider directors (non-employee directors that are not relatives of officers and do not have business affiliation) on the board
grey_pct	percentage of grey directors (directors who are officers' relatives or have substantial business relationship with the firm) on the board
outgrey_pct	percentage of outsider directors (both non-affiliated and affiliated) on the board
inside_pct	percentage of inside directors (directors who are current or former officers of the firm) on the board
duality	dummy variable, = 1 if the CEO is also the Chairman of the Board; 0 otherwise
inpct	percentage of a firm's common shares beneficially owned by directors and officers
log_ceotenure	natural logarithm of years for which the CEO has served the firm (as a CEO) plus 1
optplan	dummy variable, = 1 if a firm has a shareholder-approved stock option plan for outside directors; 0 otherwise
retplan	dummy variable, = 1 if a firm has a retirement benefits plan in effect for outside directors; 0 otherwise
othplan	dummy variable, = 1 if a firm has any other benefit plan in place for outside directors (excluding D&O insurance plan); 0 otherwise
allplan	sum of optplan, retplan and othplan
block	percentage of shares held by the largest blockholder (a director or an outside investor)
inst_holding	percentage of shares held by institutional shareholders
pshares_sum	percentage of shares held by the top-5 highest-paid executives
ceo_shares_pct	percentage of shares held by the CEO
dir_pct	percentage of the top-5 highest-paid executives who are also directors
intlock_pct	percentage of the top-5 highest-paid executives who are interlocked directors
old_outside_pct	percentage of old directors (age over 69) among the non-affiliated outside directors
old_grey_pct	percentage of old directors (age over 69) among the grey directors
log_meetings	natural logarithm of number of board meetings plus 1 for the fiscal year
ceo_retire	dummy variable, = 1 if the CEO is at retirement age (age 62-66)
new ceo	dummy variable. = 1 if the CEO tenure is less than 4 years

Table 1: Variable Definition

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

95

Table 1 (Continued): Variable Definition

Variable	Definition	
Governance Index		
gindex	total governance index (Gompers, et al. (2003)), net of the score for LLP	
delay_index	summary index for blank check, classified board, special meeting, and written consent.	
protection_index	summary index for compensation plans, director indemnification, director liability, golden parachutes, and severance agreements	
voting_index	summary index for limits to amend bylaws / charter, cumulative voting, secret ballot, super majority to approve merger, and unequal voting	
other_index	summary index for anti-greenmail, director's duties non-financial impact, fair price, pension parachutes, poison pill, and silver parachutes	
law_index	summary index for state laws on business combination, cash out, director's duties, fair price, control share acquisition, and recapture of profits	
CEO Compensation		
cashcomp	base salary + bonus (cash and non-cash) earned during the fiscal year, in \$thousands	
totcomp	salary + bonus + restricted stock grants + stock option grants + long-term incentive payout + other annual compensation, in \$thousands	
Financial Reporting Attributes		
mdacc	absolute value of performance-matched discretionary accruals (Kothari et al. (2005))	
sresid	Dechow and Dichev (2002) measure of the extent to which working capital accruals are mapped into cash flow from operations	
Financial and Risk Characteristics		
roa	income before extraordinary items scaled by lagged assets	
ret	percentage stock return for the fiscal year	
std_roa	standard deviation of roa for the past five years	
std_ret	standard deviation of ret for the past five years	
bm	book-to-market ratio, defined as year-end per-share book value of common equity divided by price	
vol	annualized volatility of daily stock returns for the two years ending on the current fiscal year end (unannualized in the compensation analysis)	
ta	total assets at the end of fiscal year	
mv	market value at the end of fiscal year	
lev	ratio of long-term debt to total assets	
tobinq	Tobin's Q, defined as (market value of equity + book value of debt) / book value of assets	
utilities	dummy variable for utilities industries, = 1 if a firm's 2-digit SIC code is 46, 48 or 49	
financial	dummy variable for financial industries, = 1 if a firm's 1-digit SIC code is 6	
dummy_uf	dummy variable for utilities and financial industries, \Rightarrow 1 if a firm is in the financial or utilities industries	
log_ta_avg	natural logarithm of the average total assets for the past six years	
std_ocf	standard deviation of cash flow from operations (scaled by average assets) for the past six years	
std_sales	standard deviation of sales (scaled by average assets) for the past six years	
neg_ebxi_prop	proportion of negative earnings before extraordinary items among the past six years the natural logarithm of the average operating cycle [365/(sales/average accounts receivable)+365/(costs of goods sold/average inventory)] for the past	
log op cycle	six years	

96
Table 2: Percentage of Firms with LLPs (Decomposition of IRRC Profiles Based on Firm Type)

Panel A of this table presents the percentage of firms with LLPs for each year of IRRC survey based on whether the firm (1) comes from the last IRRC survey, (2) is newly added by IRRC to the current survey, and (3) drops out in the subsequent survey. Panel B shows changes in the presence of LLPs for those firms included in two consecutive IRRC surveys for each year of survey.

Year of IRRC Survey	Firm Type	Index	# of Firms	% of Firms with LLP
1990	included in the 1990 survey	(1)	1467	72.4%
	dropping out later	(2)	193	62.2%
1993	from the 1990 survey	(3) = (1) - (2)	1275	74.7%
	newly added	(4)	189	31.7%
	dropping out later	(5)	118	61.0%
1995	from the 1993 survey	(6) = (3) + (4) - (5)	1346	70.7%
	newly added	(7)	151	19.9%
	dropping out later	(8)	278	59.4%
1998	from the 1995 survey	$(9) \approx (6) + (7) - (8)$	1219	66.9%
	newly added	(10)	697	10.2%
	dropping out later	(11)	242	38.8%
2000	from the 1998 survey	(12) = (9) + (10) - (11)	1674	46.4%
	newly added	(13)	214	5.1%
	dropping out later	(14)	459	34.0%
2002	from the 2000 survey	(15) = (12) + (13) - (14)	1429	42.8%
	newly added	(16)	467	1.3%
	dropping out later	(17)	261	20.7%
2004	from the 2002 survey	(18) = (15)+(16)-(17)	1635	34.4%
	newly added	(19)	349	2.9%

Panel A: Percentage of Firms with LLPs for Each IRRC Survey (Decomposed)

Fallel D. Challes III the Fleschee VI LEFS IVI I fills included III 1900 Collsecutive INNU Sulves	Panel B: Changes	in the Presence o	of LLPs for Firms	Included in Two (Consecutive IRRC Surveys
---	------------------	-------------------	-------------------	-------------------	--------------------------

Years of Survey	Number of Firms	No Change%	New Adoption %	New Repeal%
1990 & 1993	1275	98.35%	1.18%	0.47%
1993 & 1995	1346	97.77%	1.56%	0.67%
1995 & 1998	1219	97.13%	1.40%	1.48%
1998 & 2000	1674	97.97%	0.54%	1.49%
2000 & 2002	1429	97.62%	0.49%	1.89%
2002 & 2004	1635	99.88%	0.00%	0.12%

Table 3: Percentage of Firms with LLPs by Industry and Stock Exchange, All firms in IRRC Profiles

This table presents percentage of firms with LLPs within each industry (Panel A) and stock exchange (Panel B) for all the IRRC firms in each year of IRRC survey.

		Year of Survey						
Industry	SIC Range	1990	1993	1995	1998	2000	2002	2004
Petroleum	13,29	83.3%	75.0%	75.8%	48.3%	48.1%	37.9%	32.4%
Finance/Real Estate	60-69	69.4%	71.7%	67.7%	48.6%	37.1%	31.2%	20.5%
Consumer Durables	25,30,36-37,39,50,55,57	71.9%	67.2%	60.7%	43.5%	40.0%	29.5%	27.6%
Basic Industry	10,12,14,24,26,28,33	73.3%	69.4%	67.2%	47.7%	47.1%	36.1%	32.0%
Food/Tobacco	1,20,21,54	67.2%	59.4%	60.0%	56.1%	50.0%	50.0%	49.1%
Construction	15-17,32,52	76.3%	73.0%	60.0%	48.8%	48.7%	35.9%	32.5%
Capital Goods	34-35,38	78.0%	69.1%	66.9%	51.7%	49.5%	39.2%	35.3%
Transportation	40-42,44-45,47	77.4%	79.3%	77.4%	56.0%	55.1%	51.1%	45.5%
Utilities	46,48-49	70.8%	69.6%	72.4%	57.8%	52.2%	41.3%	43.1%
Textiles/Trade	22-23,31,51,53,56,59	71.2%	68.2%	63.2%	44.4%	41.3%	38.7%	35.3%
Services	43,72-73,75,76,80,81,82,83,87,89	66.7%	61.9%	51.6%	26.4%	23.1%	15.2%	14.9%
Leisure	27,58,70,78-79	76.7%	72.3%	67.6%	42.6%	39.6%	32.6%	28.3%
Others	2,7,8,9,84,86,88,91-97,99	50.0%	50.0%	50.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%

Panel A: Percentage of Firms with LLPs, by Industry

Panel B: Percentage of Firms with LLPs, by Stock Exchange

				ì	ear of Surve	∋у		
Stock Exchange	ge/Market	1990	1993	1995	1998	2000	2002	2004
NYSE	# of firms	1042	1079	1121	1313	1283	1161	-
	% of firms with LLP	74.5%	71.2%	68.6%	54.0%	50.2%	41.0%	-
AMEX	# of firms	69	62	47	48	41	36	-
	% of firms with LLP	69.6%	61.3%	59.6%	35.4%	29.3%	27.8%	-
OTC	# of firms	355	322	328	553	562	697	-
	% of firms with LLP	66.8%	63.7%	56.1%	28.9%	23.1%	18.8%	-

Table 4: Sample Selection

This table presents the sample selection criteria for the final firms used in the logistic model of LLP adoption.

Selection Criteria	Number of Firms
Initial Forbes 500 Sample	792
Missing data on LLP adoption	(164)
Missing corporate governance data in the adoption period	(22)
Missing corporate governance data in the post-adoption period	(47)
Missing Compustat or CRSP data in the adoption period	(36)
Missing Compustat or CRSP data in the post-adoption period	(17)
Final Sample	506

Table 5: Industry Distribution of Sample Firms

This table presents the industry distribution of the 506 sample firms and the percentage of firms with LLPs within each industry. Panels A and B are based on Campbell (1996) classification and 2-digit SIC, respectively. Panel A: Industry Distribution of Sample Firms (Based on Classification of Campbell (1996))

		Number of 4	% with LLP as of	•		Number of	% with LLP as
Index	Industry (2-digit SICs)	Firms	1990	Index	Industry (2-digit SICs)	Firms	of 1990
1	Petroleum(13,29)	21	90.5%				
2	Finance/Real Estate (60-69)	127	77.2%	8	Transportation (40-42,44-45,47)	15	93.3%
3	Consumer Durables (25,30,36-37,39,50,55,57)	51	76.5%	9	Utilities (46,48-49)	75	74.7%
4	Basic Industry (10,12,14,24,26,28,33)	70	81.4%	10	Textiles/Trade (22-23,31,51,53,56,59)	31	80.6%
5	Food/Tobacco (1,20,21,54)	30	73.3%	11	Services (43,72-73,75,76,80,81,82,83	10	60.0%
6	Construction (15-17,32,52)	10	80.0%	12	Leisure (27,58,70,78-79)	17	88.2%
7	Capital Goods (34-35,38)	49	83.7%		Total	506	79.1%

Table 5 (Continued): Industry Distribution of Sample Firms

This table presents the industry distribution of the 506 sample firms and the percentage of firms with LLPs within each industry. Panels A and B are based on Campbell (1996) classification and 2-digit SIC, respectively. Panel B: Industry Distribution of Sample Firms (Based on Two-Digit SICs)

		Number of	% with LLP as of			Number of	% with LLP as
SIC	Industry	Firms	1990	SIC	Industry	Firms	of 1990
1	Agriculture Production-Crops	1	0.0%	45	Transportation By Air	6	100.0%
10	Metal Mining	2	50.0%	48	Communications	11	90.9%
13	Oil and Gas Extraction	2	50.0%	49	Electric, Gas, Sanitary Service	64	71.9%
14	Mng, Quarry Nonmtl Minerals	1	100.0%	50	Durable Goods-Wholesale	5	40.0%
15	Bldg Cnstr-Gen Contr,Op Bldr	4	75.0%	51	Nondurable Goods-Wholesale	9	77.8%
17	Construction-Special Trade	1	100.0%	52	Bidg Matl, Hardwr, Garden-Retl	2	100.0%
20	Food and Kindred Products	21	81.0%	53	General Merchandise Stores	10	90.0%
21	Tobacco Products	2	100.0%	54	Food Stores	6	50.0%
22	Textile Mill Products	1	100.0%	56	Apparel and Accessory Stores	5	60.0%
23	Apparel & Other Finished Products	2	100.0%	57	Home Furniture & Equipment Store	1	100.0%
24	Lumber and Wood Products, Ex Furn	1	100.0%	58	Eating and Drinking Places	2	100.0%
25	Furniture and Fixtures	2	50.0%	59	Miscellaneous Retail	4	75.0%
26	Paper and Allied Products	21	85.7%	60	Depository Institutions	88	72.7%
27	Printing, Publishing & Allied	12	83.3%	61	Non-depository Credit Institutions	8	87.5%
28	Chemicals & Allied Products	36	80.6%	62	Security & Commodity Brokers	5	100.0%
29	Pete Refining & Related Inds	19	94.7%	63	Insurance Carriers	21	85.7%
30	Rubber & Misc Plastics Prods	6	50.0%	64	Ins Agents, Brokers & Service	2	100.0%
32	Stone,Clay,Glass,Concrete Pd	3	66.7%	65	Real Estate	2	100.0%
33	Primary Metal Industries	9	77.8%	67	Holding, Other Investment Offices	1	0.0%
34	Fabr Metal, Ex Machy, Trans Equipment	6	66.7%	70	Hotels, Other Lodging Places	1	100.0%
35	Indl,Comml Machy,Computer Equipment	26	92.3%	72	Personal Services	t	0.0%
36	Electr, Oth Elec Eq, Ex Cmp	16	81.3%	73	Business Services	3	66.7%
37	Transportation Equipment	19	89.5%	75	Auto Repair, Services, Parking	1	0.0%
38	Meas Instr;PhotoGds;Watches	17	76.5%	79	Amusements, Recreation	2	100.0%
39	Misc Manufacturing Industries	2	100.0%	80	Health Services	2	100.0%
40	Railroad Transportation	4	100.0%	82	Educational Services	1	100.0%
42	Motor Freight Transportation, Warehouse	3	66.7%	87	Engr,Acc,Resh,Mgmt,Rel Services	2	50.0%
44	Water Transportation	2	100.0%		Total	506	79.1%

Table 6: Summary Statistics and Correlations of Changes in Board Characteristics during the Mid-1980s Insurance Crisis

This table reports the summary statistics and correlation matrices for changes in board characteristics during the mid-1980s insurance crisis. Changes in board characteristics are measured over the time interval between the year of 1984 (beginning of D&O insurance crisis) and the fiscal year ending immediately before July 1, 1986 (the enactment date of the first state statute that permits LLP). Panels A, B and C report results based on all firms, non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) firms and utilities/financial (UF) firms, respectively. The upper (lower) triangle of the correlation matrix reports the Pearson (Spearman Rank) correlation statistics. ***, ** and * indicate significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels, respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

Panel A: All Firms (506 firms)

					Correlation	on Matrix	
	Mean	Std Error		∆board	∆outside	∆grey	∆inside
∆board	-0.13	0.10	Δboard		0.79***	0.11**	0.58***
∆outside	-0.12	0.08	Δoutside	0.68***		-0.21***	0.03
∆grey	0.07	0.03	Δgrey	0.12***	-0.23***		0.02
∆inside	-0.08	0.05	Δinside	0.58***	-0.02	0.00	

Panel B: NUF Firms (304 firms)

					Correlation	on Matrix	
	Mean	Std Error		∆board	∆outside	Δgrey	∆inside
∆board	-0.16	0.10	Δboard		0.73***	0.1*	0.64***
∆outside	-0.03	0.08	Δoutside	0.61***		-0.24***	0.02
∆grey	0.06	0.03	Δgrey	0.14**	-0.27***		0.03
∆inside	-0.18	0.06	Δinside	0.64***	-0.04	0.03	

Panel C: UF Firms (202 firms)

					Correlation	on Matrix	
	Mean	Std Error		Δboard	∆outside	Δgrey	∆inside
∆board	-0.08	0.20	∆board		0.83***	0.12*	0.54***
∆outside	-0.26	0.17	∆outside	0.76***		-0.19***	0.06
∆grey	0.08	0.05	∆grey	0.10	-0.19***		0.02
∆inside	0.09	0.09	∆inside	0.50***	0.00	-0.03	

Table 7: Relation between Changes in Board Characteristics and LLP Adoption

This table compares the frequency of subsequent LLP adoptions for firms with different types of changes in non-affiliated outside directors ($\Delta outside$). $\Delta Outside$ is measured over the time interval between the year 1984 and the fiscal year ending immediately before July 1, 1986, the enactment date of the first state statute that permits LLP. Panels A, B and C report the statistics for all firms, non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) firms and utilities/financial (UF) firms, respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

	did not ad	opt LLP	adopte		
<u>∆outside</u>	Frequency	Row %	Frequency	Row %	Row Total
Δ outside < 0	29	18.2%	130	81.8%	159
Δ outside \geq 0	<u>77</u>	22.2%	<u>270</u>	77.8%	<u>347</u>
Column Total	106		400		506
χ2 (p-value)		1.03	8 (0.31)		

Panel A: All Firms (506 firms)

Panel B: NUF Firms (304 firms)

	did not ad	opt LLP	adopte	ed LLP					
<u>∆outside</u>	Frequency	Row %	Frequency	Row %	Row Total				
$\Delta outside < 0$	14	16.5%	71	83.5%	85				
Δ outside \geq 0	<u>44</u>	20.1%	<u>175</u>	79.9%	<u>219</u>				
Column Total	58		246		304				
χ2 (p-value)		0.52 (0.47)							

Panel C: UF Firms (202 firms)

	did not ad	opt LLP	adopte	d LLP	
<u>∆outside</u>	Frequency	Row %	Frequency	Row %	Row Total
∆outside < 0	15	20.3%	59	79.7%	74
Δ outside ≥ 0	<u>33</u>	25.8%	<u>95</u>	74.2%	<u>128</u>
Column Total	48		154		202
<u>χ2 (p-value)</u>					

Table 8: OLS Regressions of Changes in Board Composition during the mid-1980s Insurance Crisis on Economic Factors

This table presents the results of cross-sectional regressions of changes in the number of board members and outside directors on economic factors for the period of mid-1980s insurance crisis. The dependent variables are the changes in number of outsiders (defined alternatively as non-grey outside directors only and all outside directors) from 1984 (beginning of insurance crisis) to the fiscal year immediately preceding July 1, 1986, scaled by the board size at the beginning of the insurance crisis. The independent variables take the values as of the beginning of the mid-1980s insurance crisis (the fiscal year ending immediately before 1984). The left, middle and right panels report the results for all firms, non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) firms and utilities/financial (UF) firms, respectively. Coefficients on the industry dummies are suppressed for expositional convenience. T-statistics are reported below the coefficient estimates. ***, ** and * indicate significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels in a two-tailed t test, respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

	All F	irms	NUF	Firms	UF Firms			
-	Depender	nt Variable	Depender	nt Variable	Depender	nt Variable		
	∆outside _s	$\Delta outgrey_s$	∆outside _s	∆outgrey _s	∆outside _s	∆outgrey _s		
Intercept	0.158	0.164	0.145	0.125	0.316	0.327		
	[1.238]	[1.321]	[0.904]	[0.814]	[1.356]	[1.412]		
vol	-0.012	0.008	-0.163*	-0.088	0.124	0.086		
	[-0.189]	[0.123]	[-1.866]	[-1.054]	[1.135]	[0.8]		
ret	-0.001	0.001	0.006	0.006	-0.013	-0.027		
	[-0.097]	[0.058]	[0.651]	[0.693]	[-0.22]	[-0.456]		
bm	-0.028*	-0.028*	-0.025	-0.024	-0.046	-0.044		
	[-1.677]	[-1.694]	[-1.194]	[-1.195]	[-1.522]	[-1.448]		
lev	-0.043	-0.05	0.076	0.034	-0.211*	-0.167		
	[-0.76]	[-0.907]	[1.161]	[0.55]	[-1.957]	[-1.555]		
block	-0.023	-0.001	-0.008	0.015	-0.051	-0.024		
	[-0.439]	[-0.016]	[-0.144]	[0.285]	[-0.473]	[-0.22]		
log_mv	-0.005	-0.005	-0.004	-0.003	-0.01	-0.01		
	[-0.958]	[-0.992]	[-0.569]	[-0.494]	[-0.918]	[-0.943]		
ceo_retire	0.002	-0.002	0.017	0.011	-0.019	-0.021		
	[0.143]	[-0.128]	[1.087]	[0.771]	[-0.812]	[-0.894]		
new_ceo	-0.032**	-0.036***	-0.024	-0.024*	-0.04*	-0.053**		
	[-2.47]	[-2.886]	[-1.637]	[-1.697]	[-1.665]	[-2.235]		
Industry dummies	included	included	included	included	included	included		
Adjusted R ²	0.007	0.025	0.018	0.034	0.017	0.02		
# of observations	506	506	304	304	202	202		

Table 9: Descriptive Statistics: LLP Adopters vs. Non-Adopters

This table presents and compares firms characteristics for adopters and non-adopters. All the variables take the values as of the fiscal year immediately preceding July 1, 1986, the enactment date of the first state statute that permits LLP. The left, middle and right panels report the statistics for all firms, non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) firms and utilities/financial (UF) firms, respectively. For each variable, mean (median) is reported in the upper (lower) row. ***, ** and * indicate significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels in a t-test (or Wilcoxon rank sum test), respectively. See

	<u>inablę u</u>	All Firms	(506 Firms	;)	NUF Firms (304 Firms)					UF Firms	(202 Firms)
		Non-				<u>Non-</u>				Non-		
	Adopters	Adopters	Diff.	Test	Adopters	Adopters	Diff.	Test	Adopters	Adopters	<u>Diff.</u>	Test
	Mean	Mean	Mean	т	Mean	Mean	Mean	т	Mean	Mean	Mean	Т
Variables	Median	Median	Median	Wilcoxon	Median	Median	Median	Wilcoxon	Median	Median	Median	Wilcoxon
vol	0.267	0.241	0.026	2.575 **	0.285	0.265	0.020	1.528	0.239	0.212	0.027	1.778 *
	0.255	0.231	0.023	3.101 ***	0.271	0.256	0.015	2.091 **	0.219	0.199	0.020	2.066 **
bm	0.653	0.704	-0.051	-1.192	0.575	0.588	-0.013	-0.222	0.776	0.844	-0.068	-1.165
	0.636	0.687	-0.050	-1.179	0.522	0.496	0.026	0.092	0.746	0.801	-0.055	-1.540
ret	0.226	0.235	-0.009	-0.391	0.180	0.178	0.002	0.065	0.300	0.304	-0.004	-0.142
	0.234	0.246	-0.011	-1.067	0.168	0.172	-0.004	-0.300	0.296	0.296	0.000	-0.485
inpct	0.076	0.074	0.001	0.108	0.087	0.091	-0.004	-0.199	0.058	0.055	0.003	0.196
	0.025	0.029	-0.004	0.135	0.031	0.051	-0.020	-0.519	0.020	0.017	0.003	0.501
optplan	0.018	0.038	-0.020	-1.270	0.028	0.052	-0.023	-0.892	0.000	0.021	-0.021	-1.801 *
	0.000	0.000	0.000	-1.267	0.000	0.000	0.000	-0.890	0.000	0.000	0.000	-1.780 *
retplan	0.200	0.132	0.068	1.600	0.240	0.190	0.050	0.815	0.136	0.063	0.074	1.381
	0.000	0.000	0.000	1.597	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.814	0.000	0.000	0.000	1.375
othplan	0.105	0.113	-0.008	-0.243	0.122	0.138	-0.016	-0.330	0.078	0.083	-0.005	-0.121
	0.000	0.000	0.000	-0.242	0.000	0.000	0.000	-0.329	0.000	0.000	0.000	-0.118
block	0.082	0.099	-0.017	-1.259	0.098	0.105	-0.007	-0.393	0.058	0.092	-0.034	-1.803 *
	0.055	0.059	-0.004	-0.889	0.065	0.077	-0.012	-0.231	0.000	0.052	-0.052	-1.472
lev	0.168	0.155	0.013	0.821	0.174	0.151	0.022	1.271	0.158	0.159	-0.001	-0.042
	0.141	0.126	0.015	0.894	0.161	0.154	0.008	1.250	0.060	0.031	0.029	0.403
log_mv	21.049	20.694	0.355	3.139 ***	21.212	21.012	0.200	1.331	20.788	20.309	0.479	2.964 ***
-	21.016	20.686	0.330	3.115 ***	21.119	20.887	0.233	1,127	20.833	20.231	0.602	2.894 ***
duality	0.818	0.877	-0.060	-1.459	0.797	0.828	-0.031	-0.529	0.851	0.938	-0.087	-1.571
	1.000	1.000	0.000	-1.457	1.000	1.000	0.000	-0.529	1.000	1.000	0.000	-1.563
log ceotenure	2.056	2.198	-0.143	-1.780 *	2.136	2.237	-0.101	-0.917	1.928	2.152	-0.224	-1.974 **
-	2.079	2.197	-0.118	-2.016 **	2.138	2.197	-0.059	-1.174	1.946	2.197	-0.251	-2.001 **
outside pct	0.574	0.600	-0.026	-1.275	0.530	0.526	0.004	0.160	0.645	0.689	-0.044	-1 .712 *
-	0.600	0.640	-0.040	-1.560	0.563	0.556	0.007	0.169	0.686	0.727	-0.041	-1.958 *
grey pct	0.090	0.070	0.020	1.953 *	0.095	0.088	0.007	0.452	0.082	0.047	0.034	2.735 ***
u , <u>-</u> ,	0.077	0.042	0.035	2.222 **	0.077	0.063	0.014	0.737	0.071	0.039	0.033	2.478 **
dummy_uf	0.385	0.453	-0.068	-1.267								
	0.000	0.000	0.000	-1.266								
# of observations	400	106			246	58			154	48		

Table 10: Correlation Matrix of Sample Firms

This table reports the correlation statistics for the sample firms for the fiscal year ending immediately before July 1, 1986, the enactment date of the first state statute that permits LLP. Panels A, B and C report the statistics for all firms, non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) firms and utilities/financial (UF) firms, respectively. The upper (lower) triangle reports the Pearson (Spearman Rank) correlation statistics. ***, ** and * indicate significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels, respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions. *Panel A: All Firms (n = 506)*

	<u> </u>				·								log_ceo	outside_		
	LLP	vol	bm	ret	inpct	optplan	retplan	othplan	block	lev	log.mv	duality	tenure	pct	grey_pct	regulated
LLP		0.11**	-0.05	-0.02	0	-0.06	0.07	-0.01	-0.06	0.04	0.14***	-0.06	-0.08*	-0.06	0.09*	-0.06
vol	0.14***		-0.12***	-0.28***	0.14***	0.12***	-0.08*	-0.06	0.24***	0.15***	-0.19***	-0.11**	0	-0.17***	0.08*	-0.25***
bm	-0.05	-0.13***		-0.3***	-0.21***	-0.06	0.01	0.06	-0.05	0.1**	-0.11**	0.08*	-0.13***	0.25***	-0.09**	0.27***
ret	-0.05	-0.31***	-0.31***		0.19***	-0.04	-0.07	-0.06	0.06	-0.17***	-0.01	0.13***	0.13***	0.01	0.04	0.28***
inpct	0.01	0.23***	-0.39***	0.12***		0.06	-0.17***	-0.13***	0.54***	-0.13***	-0.23***	0.02	0.28***	-0.37***	0.22***	-0.14***
optplan	-0.06	0.11**	-0.09*	-0.02	0.1**		-0.04	-0.05	0.06	-0.01	-0.1**	-0.11**	-0.02	-0.07	0.03	-0.09**
retplan	0.07	-0.05	0.04	-0.08*	-0.14***	-0.04		0.18***	-0.1**	0.03	0.23***	-0.01	-0.14***	0.09*	-0.05	-0.14***
othplan	-0.01	-0.03	0.06	-0.07	-0.13***	-0.05	0.18***		-0.11**	0.05	0.17***	0	-0.02	0.06	-0.03	-0.07
block	-0.04	0.23***	-0.18***	0.05	0.53***	0.06	-0.15***	-0.11**		-0.08*	-0.23***	0.01	0.12***	-0.22***	0.17***	-0.13***
lev	0.04	0.1**	0.2***	-0.22***	-0.35***	-0.02	0.08*	0.07	-0.13***		0.1**	0.01	-0.06	0.01	0.03	-0.04
log_mv	0.14***	-0.08*	-0.16***	-0.01	-0.36***	-0.09**	0.25***	0.17***	-0.27***	0.21***		-0.01	-0.02	-0.06	-0.07	-0.23***
duality	-0.06	-0.07	0.07	0.12***	-0.04	-0.11**	-0.01	0	-0.02	0.01	-0.01		0.31***	0.12***	-0.02	0.09**
log_ceotenure	-0.09**	0.07*	-0.21***	0.09**	0.33***	-0.02	-0.14***	-0.03	0.14***	-0.06	-0.03	0.3***		-0.26***	0.11**	-0.12***
outside_pct	-0.07	-0.23***	0.32***	0.07*	-0.39***	-0.07	0.08*	0.06	-0.24***	-0.03	-0.08*	0.12***	-0.25***		-0.5***	0.34***
grey_pct	0.1**	0.1**	-0.15***	0.04	0.26***	0	-0.05	-0.01	0.19***	0.04	-0.05	0	0.1**	-0.48***		-0.1**
regulated	-0.06	-0.37***	0.35***	0.33***	-0.19***	-0.09**	-0.14***	-0.07	-0.16***	-0.13***	-0.22***	0.09**	-0.11**	0.36***	-0.06	

Table 10 (Continued): Correlation Matrix of Sample Firms (Continued)

This table reports the correlation statistics for the sample firms for the fiscal year immediately preceding July 1, 1986, the enactment date of the first state statute that permits LLP. Panels A, B and C report results based on all firms, non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) firms and utilities/financial (UF) firms, respectively. The upper (lower) triangle reports the Pearson (Spearman Rank) correlation statistics. ***, ** and * indicate significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels, respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

Panel B: NUF Firms (n = 304)

													log_ceo	outside_	
	LLP	vol	bm	ret	inpct	optplan	retplan	othplan	block	lev	log.mv	duality	tenure	pct	grey_pct
LLP		0.09	-0.01	0	-0.01	-0.05	0.05	-0.02	-0.02	0.07	0.08	-0.03	-0.05	0.01	0.03
vol	0.12**		-0.28***	-0.26***	0.11*	0.16***	-0.2***	-0.13**	0.11**	0.31***	-0.4***	-0.12**	-0.04	-0.06	0.07
bm	0.01	0		-0.37***	-0.16***	-0.04	0.07	0.13**	-0.07	0.03	-0.05	0.1*	-0.07	0.18***	-0.06
ret	-0.02	-0.27***	-0.54***		0.23***	-0.03	-0.01	-0.05	0.18***	-0.11**	0.15***	0.13**	0.2***	-0.15***	0.12**
inpct	-0.03	0.2***	-0.31***	0.17***		0.06	-0.23***	-0.14**	0.57***	-0.07	-0.26***	0.01	0.3***	-0.39***	0.25***
optplan	-0.05	0.15***	-0.04	-0.01	0.11**		-0.06	-0.07	0.05	0.01	-0.16***	-0.09	-0.04	-0.05	0
retplan	0.05	-0.23***	0.12**	0	-0.24***	-0.06		0.17***	-0.14**	0.01	0.15***	0.06	-0.17***	0.25***	-0.12**
othplan	-0.02	-0.15***	0.12**	-0.08	-0.16***	-0.07	0.17***		-0.14**	0.06	0.11*	-0.01	-0.08	0.14**	-0.08
block	-0.01	0.18***	-0.14**	0.13**	0.51***	0.04	-0.21***	-0.14**		0.02	-0.31***	-0.01	0.15***	-0.2***	0.23***
lev	0.07	0.16***	0.27***	-0.13**	-0.1*	-0.04	0.04	0.08	0.01		-0.15***	0.04	-0.07	0.09	0.01
log_mv	0.06	-0.36***	-0.13**	0.2***	-0.39***	-0.14**	0.17***	0.1*	-0.37***	-0.04		0	-0.05	0.13**	-0.17***
duality	-0.03	-0.04	0.08	0.12**	-0.07	-0.09	0.06	-0.01	-0.02	0.07	0		0.31***	0.12**	-0.02
log_ceotenure	-0.07	0.04	-0.18***	0.17***	0.37***	-0.03	-0.18***	-0.08	0.16***	-0.06	-0.06	0.3***		-0.26***	0.12**
outside_pct	0.01	-0.03	0.23***	-0.13**	-0.47***	-0.05	0.27***	0.14**	-0.24***	0.11**	0.14**	0.13**	-0.25***		-0.49***
grey_pct	0.04	0.12**	-0.12**	0.12**	0.29***	-0.03	-0.13**	-0.07	0.23***	0.04	-0.15***	-0.01	0.11**	-0.47***	

Panel C: UF Fir	Panel C: UF Firms (n = 202)														
	LLP	vol	bm	ret	inpct	optplan	retplan	othplan	block	lev	log.mv	duality	log_ceo tenure	outside_ pct	grey_pct
LLP		0.12*	-0.08	-0.01	0.01	-0.13*	0.1	-0.01	-0.13*	0	0.21***	-0.11	-0.14**	-0.12*	0.19***
vol	0.15**		0.31***	-0.18**	0.13*	-0.07	0.03	0.02	0.36***	-0.03	-0.06	-0.03	-0.03	-0.16**	0.05
bm	-0.11	0.02		-0.47***	-0.22***	-0.05	0.01	-0.01	0.08	0.22***	-0.05	0	-0.16**	0.15**	-0.07
ret	-0.03	-0.1	-0.36***		0.26***	0.06	-0.08	-0.03	-0.05	-0.24***	-0.09	0.05	0.12*	0.01	-0.04
inpct	0.04	0.19***	-0.39***	0.24***		-0.02	-0.07	-0.12*	0.45***	-0.26***	-0.3***	0.08	0.21***	-0.25***	0.1
optplan	-0.13*	-0.11	-0.09	0.09	0.02		-0.03	-0.02	0.07	-0.06	-0.05	-0.18***	-0.02	0	0.09
retplan	0.1	0.1	0.07	-0.08	-0.06	-0.03		0.18**	-0.08	0.05	0.31***	-0.13*	-0.13*	-0.1	0.07
othplan	-0.01	0.08	0.03	-0.03	-0.1	-0.02	0.18**		-0.08	0.04	0.25***	0.06	0.06	-0.01	0.07
block	-0.1	0.2***	-0.07	0.07	0.52***	0.1	-0.1	-0.09		-0.21***	-0.2***	0.07	0.02	-0.16**	0.01
lev	0.03	-0.01	0.33***	-0.33***	-0.58***	-0.04	0.1	0.05	-0.27***		0.36***	-0.02	-0.07	-0.07	0.05
log_mv	0.2***	0.04	0.03	-0.11	-0.48***	-0.05	0.33***	0.23***	-0.26***	0.44***		0.04	-0.04	-0.19***	0.05
duality	-0.11	-0.04	-0.01	0.07	0.06	-0.18***	-0.13*	0.06	0.04	-0.07	0.02		0.36***	0.04	0.02
log_ceotenure	-0.14**	0.03	-0.19***	0.09	0.23***	-0.03	-0.13*	0.06	0.07	-0.09	-0.06	0.35***		-0.21***	0.05
outside_pct	-0.14*	-0.21***	0.17**	0.08	-0.17**	-0.03	-0.11	0	-0.07	-0.1	-0.19***	0.01	-0.18**		-0.53***
grey pct	0.17**	0.06	-0.13*	-0.05	0.2***	0.1	0.09	0.1	0.1	0.02	0.06	0.03	0.07	-0.54***	

Table 11: Logistic Regressions of Firms' Decision to Adopt an LLP

This table presents the results of logistic regressions of shareholders' decision to adopt an LLP. The dependent variable is a binary indicator of whether a firm had adopted an LLP as of 1990. The independent variables take the values as of the fiscal year ending immediately before July 1, 1986, the enactment date of the first LLP-permitting state statute. The left, middle and right panels presents results based on all firms, non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) firms and utilities/financial (UF) firms, respectively. Marginal effects are measured at the sample means of the independent variables. The correct classification rates are based on a cutoff probability of 0.5. ***, ** and * indicate significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels in a two-tailed χ^2 test, respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		All I	=irms (506 Firms				NUF	Firms	(304 Firr	ns)			UF	Firms	(202 Firms)		
		Marginal			Marginal			Marginal			Marginal			Marginal			Marginal	
	Coeff.	Effect	χ2	Coeff.	Effect	χ2	Coeff.	Effect	χ2	Coeff.	Effect	χ2	Coeff.	Effect	χ2	Coeff.	Effect	χ2
Intercept	-7.933**		5.90	-8.422***		7.48	-6.275		1.94	-6.512		2.05	-15.093***		7.62	-17.292***		7.69
Business Uncertainty	,																	
voi	5.199***	0.182	8.95	5.137***	0.188	9.19	5.399**	0.171	3.99	5.356**	0.170	3.91	7.788***	0.185	8.28	8.315***	0.169	8.46
Growth Opportunity																		
bm	-0.392	-0.066	0.85	-0.073	-0.012	0.03	-0.025	-0.004	0.00	-0.011	-0.002	0.00	-1.232*	-0.253	2.95	-0.919	-0.169	1.23
Firm Performance																		
ret	0.215	0.030	0.08	0.191	0.028	0.07	0.817	0.088	0.71	0.781	0.085	0.65	-1.569	-0.336	1.38	-1.164	-0.226	0.67
Alternative Incentives	and Com	pensation	s															
inpct	2.039	0.155	2.34	1.806	0.152	1.83	0.797	0.086	0.26	0.681	0.077	0.18	4.077	0.181	2.23	4.160	0.166	2.04
allplan	0.015	0.002	0.00	-0.006	-0.001	0.00	0.145	0.020	0.27	0.163	0.022	0.33	-0.557	-0.099	1.28	-0.686	-0.119	1.85
Biockholder																		
block	-1.975*	-0.435	3.29	-2.041*	-0.453	3.61	-0.204	-0.031	0.02	-0.244	-0.037	0.03	-5.829***	-0.802	9.32	-6.189***	-0.821	9.24
Debt-holder																		
lev	0.910	0.101	0.51	-0.156	-0.025	0.03	0.925	0.096	0.35	0.924	0.095	0.35	-0.031	-0.005	0.00	-0.905	-0.166	0.14
<u>Firm Size</u>																		
log_mv	0.434***	0.056	9.42	0.429***	0.057	10.28	0.313*	0.040	2.76	0.324*	0.041	2. 9 3	0.855***	0.097	10.68	0.915***	0.094	11.08
CEO and Board Entre	nchment																	
duality	-0.334	-0.055	0.84	-0.211	-0.035	0.35	-0.212	-0.032	0.24	-0.188	-0.028	0.18	-0.763	-0.142	1.14	-0.685	-0.119	0.91
log_ceotenure	-0.251	-0.041	2.00	-0.321*	-0.054	3.29	-0.085	-0.012	0.13	-0.093	-0.014	0.16	-0.556*	-0.098	3.61	-0.645**	-0.111	4.16
outside_pct				0.232	0.033	0.08				-0.145	-0.022	0.02				0.520	0.061	0.10
grey_pct				3.051**	0.178	3.95				0.803	0.087	0.21				8.827**	0.169	6.41
Industry Control																		
dummy_uf				0.140	0.021	0.21												
Industry dummy	yes			no			yes			yes			yes			yes		
Pseudo Adjusted R ²		0.117			0.102			0.086			0.088			0.243		(.294	
Correct Classification		0.789			0.800			0.816			0.809		1	0.767			.787	
# of observations		506			506	_		304			304			202			202	

Table 12: Board Characteristics around the Adoption of LLP

This table compares the time-series board characteristics of LLP adopters for five consecutive years starting from three years preceding the adoption to the year immediately following the adoption. Panels A, B and C report results for all adopters, non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) adopters and utilities/financial (UF) adopters, respectively. For each variable, means (and t statistics) are reported in the upper row and medians (and Wilcoxon Z) in the lower row. (1) refers to comparison between the current year and the year immediately before. (2) refers to comparison between the current year and base year -3. ***, **, * indicate significance at the 1%, 5%, 10% levels in a paired t-test (or Wilcoxon signed rank test), respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions. **Panel A: All adopters**

	Year -3	Year	-2	Year -1			Year 0					Year + 1					
	Mean	Mean	t-stat	Mean	t-	stat		Mean		t-s	tat		Mean		t-s	tat	
	Median	Median W	Vilcoxon	Median	Wil	coxon		Median	١	Nilc	oxon		Median		Wilc	oxon	
		(1) & (2)		(1)	(2)			(1)		(2)			(1))	(2))
board	13.72	13.70 -0	0.24	13.67	-0.42	-0.49		13.36	-3.47	***	-2.99	***	13.28	-1.27		-3.21	***
	13.00	13.00 -1	1.05	13.00	-0.36	-1.45		13.00	-2.79	***	-2.90	***	13.00	-1.54		-3.25	***
outside	8.13	8.07 -0	0.90	8.12	0.76	-0.06		7.95	-2.26	**	-1.65		7.94	-0.20		-1.53	
	8.00	7.50 -0	0.80	8.00	0.96	-0.19		8.00	-1.34		-1.08		8.00	-0.31		-0.91	
grey	1.13	1.17 1	1.75 *	1.19	0.87	1.92 *	1	1.20	0.25		1.87	*	1.25	2.19	**	2.66	***
	1.00	1.00 1	1.57	1.00	0.41	1.76 *		1.00	0.14		1.69	*	1.00	2.09	**	2.34	**
outgrey	9.25	9.24 -0	0.20	9.31	1.05	0.71		9.15	-2.21	**	-1.01		9.19	0.66		-0.53	
	9.00	9.00 -0	0.16	9.00	1.64	0.54		9.00	-1.26		-0.23		9.00	0.87		0.39	
inside	4.47	4.46 -0	0.17	4.35	-2.50 **	-1.96 *	'	4.22	-2.83	***	-3.90	***	4.08	-3.69	***	-5.41	***
	4.00	4.00 -1	1.02	4.00	-2.29 **	-2.44 *	*	4.00	-3.22	***	-3.99	***	4.00	-3.84	***	-5.18	***
outside_pct	0.57	0.57 -0	0.70	0.58	1.05	0.28		0.58	1.10		0.91		0.58	1.43		1.59	
	0.59	0.59 -0	0.40	0.60	1.61	0.99		0.60	1.32		1.27		0.60	1.78	*	1.97	**
grey_pct	0.09	0.09 1	1.67 *	0.09	1.56	2.33 *	*	0.09	0.94		2.54	**	0.10	2.37	**	3.33	***
	0.07	0.08 1	1.11	0.08	0.23	1.88 *		0.08	1.13		2.12	**	0.08	2.71	***	2.97	***
outgrey_pct	0.66	0.66 0	0.41	0.67	2.47 **	2.28 *	*	0.67	1.71	*	3.04	***	0.68	3.40	***	4.67	***
	0.67	0.69 0	0.57	0.69	2.57 **	2.27 *	*	0.69	2.12	**	2.86	***	0.70	3.22	***	4.51	***
inside_pct	0.34	0.34 -0	0.46	0.33	-2.42 **	-2.28 *	*	0.33	-1.71	*	-3.04	***	0.32	-3.83	***	-4.99	***
	0.33	0.31 -0	0.64	0.31	-2.57 **	-2.27 *	*	0.31	-2.11	**	-2.86	***	0.30	-3.40	***	-4.63	***
<u>#</u> of firms	400	400		400				400					400				

Table 12 (Continued): Board Characteristics around the Adoption of LLPs

This table compares the time-series board characteristics of LLP adopters for five consecutive years starting from three years preceding the adoption to the year immediately following the adoption. Panels A, B and C report results for all adopters, non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) adopters and utilities/financial (UF) adopters, respectively. For each variable, means (and t statistics) are reported in the upper row and medians (and Wilcoxon Z) in the lower row. (1) refers to comparison between the current year and the year immediately before. (2) refers to comparison between the current year and base year -3. ***, **, * indicate significance at the 1%, 5%, 10% levels in a paired t-test (or Wilcoxon signed rank test), respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

Panel	B: N	UF /	Ado	pters
-------	------	------	-----	-------

	Year -3	Ye	ar -2	Year +1		Year 0			Year + 1			
20 * * C * C * C * C * C * C * C * C * C	Mean	Mean	t-stat	Mean	t	-stat	Mean	t-s	stat	Mean	t-	stat
	Median	Median	Wilcoxon	Median	Wi	lcoxon	Median	Wilc	coxon	Median	Wile	coxon
			(1) & (2)		(1)	(2)		(1)	(2)		(1)	(2)
board	12.49	12.46	-0.38	12.35	-1.40	-1.36	12.20	-1.85 *	-2.52 **	12.09	-1.47	-3.04 ***
	12.00	12.00	-1.04	12.00	-0.99	-1.42	12.00	-1.34	-2.17 **	12.00	-1.48	-2.52 **
outside	6.64	6.67	0.44	6.65	-0.25	0.15	6.66	0.14	0.22	6.68	0.37	0.39
	7.00	7.00	0.15	7.00	0.06	0.47	7.00	0.44	0.49	7.00	0.39	0.56
grey	1.10	1.13	1.13	1.15	0.71	1.27	1.15	0.00	1.14	1.18	0.97	1.48
	1.00	1.00	1.13	1.00	0.37	1.37	1.00	-0.38	1.02	1.00	0.81	1.28
outgrey	7.74	7.79	0.83	7.80	0.06	0.70	7.80	0.14	0.71	7.86	1.04	1.17
	8.00	8.00	0.38	8.00	0.44	0.92	8.00	0.55	1.33	8.00	1.20	1.64
inside	4.75	4.66	-1.75 *	4.55	-2.13 *	* -2.82 ***	4.39	-2.66 ***	-4.40 ***	4.24	-3.30 ***	-5.82 ***
	4.00	4.00	-2.01 **	4.00	-1.82 *	-2.75 ***	4.00	-3.09 ***	-4.63 ***	4.00	-3.38 ***	-5.55 ***
outside_pct	0.52	0.53	0.98	0.53	0.49	1.15	0.54	2.61 ***	2.57 **	0.55	1.53	3.20 ***
	0.55	0.55	0.84	0.56	1.20	1.40	0.57	2.86 ***	2.65 ***	0.57	1.84 *	3.25 ***
grey_pct	0.09	0.10	1.43	0.10	1.41	2.07 **	0.10	-0.06	1.76 *	0.10	1.11	2.04 **
	0.08	0.08	0.68	0.08	0.08	1.59	0.08	-0.33	1.39	0.08	1.02	1.59
outgrey_pct	0.62	0.62	1.95 *	0.63	1.66 *	2.80 ***	0.64	2.75 ***	4.17 ***	0.65	2.99 ***	5.54 ***
	0.64	0.64	1.52	0.67	2.01 *	* 2.58 **	0.67	3.12 ***	3.95 ***	0.67	2.70 ***	5.02 ***
inside_pct	0.38	0.38	-2.01 **	0.37	-1.60	-2.80 ***	0.36	-2.75 ***	-4.17 ***	0.35	-2.99 ***	-5.54 ***
	0.36	0.36	-1.60	0.33	-2.00 *	* -2.58 ***	0.33	-3.11 ***	-3.95 ***	0.33	-2.71 ***	-5.02 ***
<u># of firms</u>	246	246		246			246			246		

Table 12 (Continued): Board Characteristics around the Adoption of LLPs

This table compares the time-series board characteristics of LLP adopters for five consecutive years starting from three years preceding the adoption to the year immediately following the adoption. Panels A, B and C report results for all adopters, non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) adopters and utilities/financial (UF) adopters, respectively. For each variable, means (and t statistics) are reported in the upper row and medians (and Wilcoxon Z) in the lower row. (1) refers to comparison between the current year and the year immediately before. (2) refers to comparison between the current year and base year -3. ***, **, * indicate significance at the 1%, 5%, 10% levels in a paired t-test (or Wilcoxon signed rank test), respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

Panel	C:	UF	Adopters	

	Year -3	Year -2		Year -1	Year 0	Year + 1		
99999900000000000000000000000000000000	Mean	Mean t-stat	Mean	t-stat	Mean t-stat	Mean t-stat		
	Median	Median Wilcox	n Median	Wilcoxon	Median Wilcoxon	Median Wilcoxon		
		(1) & (1	2)	(1) (2)	(1) (2)	(1) (2)		
board	15.68	15.68 0.00	15.77	0.53 0.41	15.23 -2.96 *** -1.84 *	15.17 -0.43 -1.76 *		
	14.00	15.00 -0.39	15.00	0.61 -0.54	14.00 -2.70 *** -1.91 *	15.00 -0.63 -2.06 **		
outside	10.50	10.31 -1.51	10.47	1.10 -0.17	10.01 -2.71 *** -2.11 **	9.95 -0.48 -2.04 **		
	10.00	10.00 -1.42	10.00	1.36 -0.74	9.00 -2.42 ** -2.05 **	10.00 -0.78 -1.85 *		
grey	1.16	1.24 1.36	1.27	0.52 1.44	1.28 0.39 1.48	1.36 2.65 *** 2.26 **		
	1.00	1.00 1.11	1.00	0.20 1.15	1.00 0.61 1.38	1.00 2.53 ** 2.10 **		
outgrey	11.66	11.55 -0.96	11.73	1.23 0.38	11.29 -2.63 *** -1.68 *	11.31 0.15 -1.36		
	11.00	11.00 -0.71	11.00	1.97 ** -0.20	11.00 -2.39 ** -1.72 *	11.00 0.07 -1.11		
inside	4.02	4.14 1.38	4.04	-1.36 0.19	3.94 -1.26 -0.80	3.82 -1.79 * -1.59		
	4.00	4.00 0.84	4.00	-1.38 -0.47	4.00 -1.28 -0.60	3.00 -1.95 * -1.44		
outside_pct	0.65	0.64 -2.30	* 0.65	1.03 -0.86	0.64 -1.38 -1.55	0.64 0.45 -1.08		
	0.67	0.69 -1.72	0.67	1.04 -0.10	0.67 -1.38 -1.26	0.67 0.57 -0.86		
grey_pct	0.08	0.08 0.96	0.08	0.74 1.21	0.09 1.70 * 1.84 *	0.10 3.04 *** 2.75 ***		
	0.07	0.07 0.90	0.07	0.26 1.01	0.07 2.14 ** 1.67 *	0.08 3.11 *** 2.75 ***		
outgrey_pct	0.73	0.72 -2.03	* 0.73	1.88 * 0.02	0.73 -0.58 -0.43	0.74 1.84 * 0.81		
	0.75	0.75 -1.00	0.76	1.60 0.37	0.75 -0.55 -0.42	0.76 1.79 * 0.83		
inside_pct	0.27	0.28 2.03	* 0.27	-1.88 * -0.02	0.27 0.58 0.43	0.26 -2.44 ** -1.19		
	0.25	0.25 1.00	0.24	-1.60 -0.37	0.25 0.55 0.42	0.24 -2.07 ** -1.02		
# of firms	154	154	154		154	154		

Table 13: Time-Series Board Characteristics of Firms Opting Out of LLPs

This table compares the time-series board characteristics over 1984 to 1991 for firms opting out of LLPs. Panel A reports year-by-year comparison and the difference statistics are for the current year and the year immediately before. Panel B reports cumulative changes with 1984 being the benchmark for comparison. For each variable, mean (median) is reported in the upper (lower) row. ***, **, * indicate significance at the 1%, 5%, 10% levels in a paired t-test (or Wilcoxon signed rank test), respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

	1984	84 1985		1986 1987		1988		1989		1990		1991			
	Mean	Mean	Т	Mean	Т	Mean	Т	Mean	Т	Mean	Т	Mean	т	Mean	Т
	Median	Median	Wilcoxon	Median	Wilcoxon	Median	Wilcoxon	Median	Wilcoxon	Median	Wilcoxon	Median	Wilcoxon	Median	Wilcoxon
board	13.46	13.81	2.63 ***	13.53	-1.29	13.36	-1.40	13.36	0.00	13.39	0.24	13.31	-0.56	13.30	-0.09
	13.00	13.00	2.07 **	13.00	-0.89	13.00	-1.18	13.00	-0.71	13.00	-0.02	13.00	-0.22	13.00	0.06
outside	8.15	8.40	1.96 *	8.17	-1.23	8.08	-0.85	8.15	0.64	8.27	1.19	8.42	1.36	8.48	0.60
	7.00	8.00	1.10	8.00	0.12	8.00	-0.92	7.00	0.91	8.00	1.12	8.00	1.42	8.00	1.12
arev	0.88	0.91	0.77	0.93	0.47	0.94	0.19	0.95	0.33	0.94	-0.30	0.97	0.73	0.97	0.00
5,	1.00	1.00	0.59	0.50	0.57	0.00	-0.21	0.00	0.33	0.00	-0.30	0.00	0.33	0.00	0.00
outarev	9.03	9.31	2.32 **	9.10	-1.02	9.02	-0.74	9.10	0.70	9.21	1.05	9.39	1.60	9.45	0.60
0,	8.00	9.00	1.67 *	9.00	0.48	9.00	-0.54	9.00	0.64	8.50	0.88	9.00	1.68 *	9.00	1.12
inside	4.43	4.50	0.82	4.43	-0.80	4.34	-1.26	4.26	-1.02	4.17	-1.10	3.92	-3.36 ***	3.85	-0.98
	4.00	4.00	0.73	4.00	-1.20	4.00	-1.32	4.00	-1.40	4.00	-1.07	4.00	-3.22 ***	4.00	-1.47
outside pct	0.59	0.59	0.54	0.59	-0.04	0.60	0.47	0.60	1.21	0.61	1.36	0.62	2.72 ***	0.63	1.12
	0.64	0.63	0.20	0.63	0.30	0.67	0.77	0.66	1.07	0.67	1.37	0.65	2.76 ***	0.67	1.03
grey pct	0.07	0.07	0.33	0.07	0.48	0.07	0.07	0.07	-0.02	0.07	-0.45	0.07	0.96	0.07	0.76
0 7 -	0.04	0.04	-0.83	0.02	0.89	0.00	0.43	0.00	0.93	0.00	-0.68	0.00	0.91	0.00	-0.15
outgrey pct	0.66	0.66	0.78	0.66	0.21	0.67	0.69	0.67	1.33	0.68	1.18	0.69	3.67 ***	0.70	1.45
0 74	0.70	0.69	0.45	0.69	0.84	0.70	0.31	0.70	1.13	0.70	0.78	0.71	3.50 ***	0.73	1.22
inside pct	0.34	0.34	-0.78	0.34	-0.21	0.33	-0.69	0.33	-1.33	0.32	-1.28	0.31	-3.52 ***	0.30	-1.45
_	0.30	0.31	-0.44	0.31	-0.84	0.30	-0.31	0.30	-1.12	0.30	-0.80	0.29	-3.29 ***	0.27	-1.22

Panel A: Year-by-yea	comparison of board characteristics

Table 13 (Continued): Time-Series Board Characteristics of Firms Opting Out of LLPs

This table compares the time-series board characteristics over 1984 to 1991 for firms opting out of LLPs. Panel A reports year-by-year comparison and the difference statistics are for the current year and the year immediately before. Panel B reports cumulative changes with 1984 being the benchmark for comparison. For each variable, mean (median) is reported in the upper (lower) row. ***, **, * indicate significance at the 1%, 5%, 10% levels in a paired t-test (or Wilcoxon signed rank test), respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

	1984	1985		1986 1987		1988		1	989	1990		1991			
	Mean	Mean	T	Mean	Т	Mean	Т	Mean	T	Mean	Т	Mean	Т	Mean	Т
	Median	Median	Wilcoxon	Median	Wilcoxon	Median	Wilcoxon	Median	Wilcoxon	Median	Wilcoxon	Median	Wilcoxon	<u>Median</u>	Wilcoxon
board	13.46	0.35	2.63 ***	0.07	0.27	-0.10	-0.35	-0.10	-0.32	-0.07	-0.22	-0.15	-0.47	-0.16	-0.52
	13.00	0.00	2.07 **	0.00	0.85	0.00	-0.21	0.00	-0.26	0.00	-0.48	0.00	-0.95	0.00	-0.42
outside	8.15	0.25	1.96 *	0.02	0.09	-0.07	-0.29	0.00	0.00	0.12	0.43	0.27	1.01	0.33	1.18
	7.00	1.00	1.10	1.00	0.88	1.00	0.50	0.00	0.73	1.00	1.24	1.00	1.45	1.00	1.63
grey	0.88	0.03	0.77	0.05	0.96	0.06	0.82	0.07	0.96	0.06	0.80	0.09	1.08	0.09	1.10
	1.00	0.00	0.59	-0.50	0.95	-1.00	0.19	-1.00	0.65	-1.00	0.30	-1.00	0.28	-1.00	0.41
outgrey	9.03	0.28	2.32 **	0.07	0.29	-0.01	-0.04	0.07	0.25	0.18	0.61	0.36	1.28	0.42	1.45
	8.00	1.00	1.67 *	1.00	1.44	1.00	0.83	1.00	1.05	0.50	1.42	1.00	1.87 *	1.00	2.06 **
inside	4.43	0.07	0.82	0.00	0.00	-0.09	-0.61	-0.17	-0.92	-0.26	-1.48	-0.51	-2.79 ***	-0.58	-3.05 ***
	4.00	0.00	0.73	0.00	-0.34	0.00	-1.06	0.00	-1.25	0.00	-1.67 *	0.00	-2.90 ***	0.00	-2.79 ***
outside_pct	0.59	0.00	0.54	0.00	0.39	0.01	0.65	0.01	1.18	0.02	1.79 *	0.03	3.02 ***	0.04	3.23 ***
	0.64	-0.01	0.20	-0.01	0.29	0.03	1.29	0.02	1.04	0.03	1.79 *	0.01	2.58 ***	0.03	2.97 ***
grey pct	0.07	0.00	0.33	0.00	0.69	0.00	0.50	0.00	0.50	0.00	0.30	0.00	0.77	0.01	1.06
	0.04	0.00	-0.83	-0.02	0.36	-0.04	0.35	-0.04	0.55	-0.04	0.23	-0.04	1.07	-0.04	0.97
outgrey_pct	0.66	0.00	0.78	0.01	0.75	0.01	1.00	0.01	1.43	0.02	2.02 **	0.04	3.60 ***	0.04	3.84 ***
• •	0.70	0.00	0.45	0.00	0.72	0.00	0.79	0.00	0.89	0.01	1.60	0.02	3.09 ***	0.03	3.38 ***
inside_pct	0.34	0.00	-0.78	-0.01	-0.75	-0.01	-1.00	-0.01	-1.43	-0.02	-2.07 **	-0.04	-3.60 ***	-0.04	-3.84 ***
	0.30	0.00	-0.44	0.00	-0.72	0.00	-0.79	0.00	-0.89	-0.01	-1.65 *	-0.02	-3.08 ***	-0.03	-3.37 ***

Panel B: Cumulative change	ges of board characteristics	(benchmark year = 1984)

Table 14: Comparison of Takeover Defense Indices, Adopters vs. Non-Adopters

This table compares the takeover defense indices for LLP adopters and non-adopters as of the IRRC survey years 1990, 1993, 1995, 1998 and 2000. Panel A reports the level of takeover defense indices for each IRRC survey year. Panel B reports changes in takeover defense indices from 1990 to the particular survey year. All indices are net of the score for LLP. All indices (change of indices) are net of the score for LLP. ***, ** and * indicate significance at 1%, 5% and 10% levels in a unpaired t-test (or Wilcoxon rank sum test), respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

	Panel A: Takeover	Defense li	ndices		Panel B: Changes in Takeover Defense Indices						
Year	Indices	Adopter	Non-Adopter	T-Stat	Δindices	Adopter	Non-Adopter	T-Stat			
1990	gindex	8.87	8.65	0.77	-						
	-	9.00	9.00	0.47							
	delay_index	2.01	1.88	1.05							
		2.00	2.00	0.94							
	protection_index	1.89	1.42	3.94 ***							
		2.00	2.00	3.74 ***							
	voting_index	0.57	0.67	-1.23							
		0.00	1.00	-1.67 *							
	other_index	1.25	1.17	0.75							
		1.00	1.00	0.96							
	law_index	1.83	2.62	-5.47							
		1.00	3.00	-6.32 ***							
4002	# of tirms	400	106	- 0.04	Aginday	0.00	0.24	0.00			
1992	gindex	9.07	9.00	0.24	Aginuex	0.22	0.31	-0.63			
	dolov indox	9.00	9.00	0.00	Adelay index	0.00	0.00	-0.01			
	delay_index	2.10	2.02	0.02	Zuelay_index	0.00	0.12	-0.60			
	protection index	2.00	2.00	0.59	Aprotection index	0.00	0.00	-0.09			
	protection_index	2.03	2.00	4.74	Aprotection_Index	0.10	0.00	0.00			
	voting index	0.72	0.79	-0.77	Avoting index	0.00	0.00	1.03			
	voung_index	1.00	1.00	-0.97	Avoing_index	0.10	0.10	1.00			
	other index	1.31	1.00	0.36	Aother index	0.06	0.08	-0.58			
		1.00	1.00	0.55	Elouioi_index	0.00	0.00	-0.51			
	law index	1.87	2.76	-5.87 ***	Alaw index	0.05	0.11	-1.70 *			
		1.00	3.00	-6 76 ***		0.00	0.00	-0.93			
	# of firms	391	99	0.1.0	# of firms	391	99				
1995	aindex	9.20	9.11	0.30	Δgindex	0.35	0.49	-1.06			
	9	9.00	9.00	0.02	-5	0.00	0.00	-1.12			
	delay index	2.17	2.06	0.79	∆delay index	0.13	0.19	-0.95			
		2.00	2.00	0.70	2	0.00	0.00	-1.20			
	protection_index	2.15	1.67	4.16 ***	Δprotection_index	0.30	0.29	0.04			
	, –	2.00	2.00	4.11 ***		0.00	0.00	0.40			
	voting_index	0.79	0.85	-0.63	∆voting_index	0.22	0.16	0.91			
		1.00	1.00	-0.73		0.00	0.00	1.05			
	other_index	1.30	1.22	0.64	∆other_index	0.03	0.06	-0.65			
		1.00	1.00	0.87		0.00	0.00	-0.84			
	law_index	1.86	2.73	-5.66 ***	∆law_index	0.04	0.08	-0.97			
		1.00	3.00	-6.52 ***		0.00	0.00	-0.71			
	# of firms	379	95		# of firms	379	95				
1998	gindex	9.28	9.44	-0.52	Δgindex	0.51	0.64	-0.70			
		9.00	10.00	-0.93		0.00	0.00	-0.68			
	delay_index	2.27	2.26	0.06	Adelay_Index	0.19	0.32	-1.52			
	and a strategy in states.	2.00	2.00	0.02	Anyotaction index	0.00	0.00	-1.67			
	protection_index	2.21	1.70	3.04	Aprotection_Index	0.41	0.39	0.24			
	voting index	0.83	2.00	-0.23	Avoting index	0.00	0.00	1.67 *			
	toung_ndex	1.00	1.00	-0.46	Aroung_muck	0.00	0.00	1 78 *			
	other index	1 27	1.28	-0.12	Aother index	0.02	0.07	-0.73			
		1.00	1.00	0.01		0.00	0.00	-0.87			
	law index	1.79	2.65	-5.62 ***	∆law index	0.05	-0.05	1.51			
		1.00	3.00	-6.21 ***		0.00	0.00	1.94 *			
	# of firms	341	88		# of firms	341	88				
2000	gindex	9.41	9.42	-0.03	Δgindex	0.68	0.73	-0.25			
	-	10.00	10.00	-0.49	-	1.00	1.00	-0.63			
	delay_index	2.36	2.21	1.03	∆delay_index	0.27	0.31	-0.41			
		2.00	2.00	1.08		0.00	0.00	-0.88			
	protection_index	2.28	1.85	3.67 ***	∆protection_index	0.50	0.47	0.25			
		2.00	2.00	3.54 ***		0.00	0.00	0.26			
	voting_index	0.86	0.85	0.15	∆voting_index	0.29	0.14	1.99 **			
		1.00	1.00	-0.17		0.00	0.00	1.88 *			
	other_index	1.25	1.31	-0.50	∆other_index	-0.01	0.08	-1.11			
		1.00	1.00	-0.59		0.00	0.00	-1.42			
	law_index	1.83	2.58	-4.66 ***	∆law_index	0.08	-0.05	1.98 **			
		1.00	3.00	-5.28 ***	4.60	0.00	0.00	1.62			
	# of firms	310	78		# of firms	310	78				

Table 15: Summary Statistics and Correlation Matrix of Managerial Compensation Level

This table reports the summary statistics (Panel A) and correlation matrix (Panel B) for the sample firms used in the regressions of managerial compensation level on LLP adoption. In Panel A, summary statistics based on non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) firms and utilities/financial (UF) firms are also reported, respectively. The data spans from 1993 to 2000. Statistics on managerial compensation are based on those of the CEOs only. In Panel B, the upper (lower) triangle reports the Pearson (Spearman Rank) correlation statistics. ***, ** and * indicate significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels, respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

Panel	A:	Summary	Statistics
-------	----	---------	------------

	All Firms		N	IUF Firm	ıs	- I	UF Firms			
Variable	Median	Mean	Stdev	Median	Mean	Stdev	Median	Mean	Stdev	
cashcomp (in \$1000)	1322	1660	1359	1403	1695	1279	1114	1590	1507	
totcomp (in \$1000)	2661	5071	17671	3000	5634	21166	1956	3940	6149	
cashcomp / totcomp	0.53	0.55	0.252	0.49	0.52	0.248	0.62	0.61	0.247	
llp	1.00	0.80	0.397	1.00	0.83	0.376	1.00	0.75	0.431	
roa	0.04	0.05	0.063	0.06	0.07	0.072	0.02	0.03	0.025	
ret	0.15	0.15	0.276	0.14	0.14	0.287	0.17	0.17	0.253	
std_roa	0.02	0.02	0.024	0.02	0.03	0.026	0.00	0.01	0.009	
std_ret	0.22	0.24	0.128	0.21	0.24	0.131	0.22	0.25	0.121	
mv (in \$millions)	4008	10729	24125	4124	12005	27435	3724	8165	15156	
bm	0.44	0.47	0.295	0.37	0.40	0.301	0.59	0.60	0.235	
duality	1.00	0.82	0.388	1.00	0.81	0.392	1.00	0.83	0.380	
pshares_sum	0.00	0.02	0.059	0.00	0.02	0.057	0.00	0.02	0.064	
dir_pct	0.40	0.46	0.235	0.40	0.45	0.233	0.40	0.46	0.238	
intlock_pct	0.00	0.03	0.106	0.00	0.02	0.086	0.00	0.04	0.138	
meetings	8.00	8.00	2.803	7.00	7.70	2.558	8.00	8.60	3.157	

Variable	totcomp _t	llp	roa ₁	ret,	std roa ₁₋₁	std_ret _{t-1}	mv _{t-1}	bm _{t-1}	duality _{t-1}	pshares sum _{t-1}	dir _pct _{t-1}	intlock _pct _{t-1}	meet ings _t
totcomp _t		0.06***	0.06***	0.03*	0.13***	0.04**	0.23***	-0.11***	0	-0.02	-0.01	-0.03	0.07***
llp	0.15***		0.02	0.03	0.01	0.05**	0.07***	0.04**	0	-0.02	0.03*	-0.06***	0.07***
roa _t	0.16***	0		0.14***	0.09***	-0.13***	0.2***	-0.41***	0.02	0.08***	0.11***	-0.02	-0.15***
ret _t	0.17***	0.02	0.11***		-0.02	0.05***	0.02	0.02	0	0.03*	0	-0.01	-0.01
std_roa _{t-1}	0.11***	0.07***	0.26***	-0.04**		0.2***	-0.01	-0.16***	-0.06***	0	-0.1***	-0.04**	0.06***
std_ret t-1	0.08***	0.04**	-0.17***	0.07***	0.11***		-0.08***	0.08***	-0.07***	0.07***	-0.08***	0	0.06***
mv _{t-1}	0.59***	0.1***	0.27***	0.04**	-0.03*	-0.14***		-0.25***	0.02	-0.04**	0.1***	0.01	0.07***
bm _{t-1}	-0.38***	0.01	-0.55***	0.04**	-0.23***	0.06***	-0.48***		-0.05**	0.03*	-0.03*	0.05***	0.12***
duality t-1	0.13***	0	0.03*	0.01	-0.06***	-0.06***	0.14***	-0.04**		-0.08***	0	-0.01	0.02
pshares_sum ⊦1	-0.04*	0	0	0.04**	0	0.16***	-0.25***	-0.06***	-0.04**		0.19***	0.25***	-0.2***
dir_pct _{t-1}	-0.01	0.03*	0.07***	0.01	-0.07***	-0.09***	0.15***	-0.06***	-0.01	0.17***		0.14***	-0.05***
intlock_pct _{I-1}	-0.04**	-0.04**	-0.04**	0	-0.06***	0	0.03	0.04**	-0.01	0.11***	0.03*		-0.05***
meetings t	0.1***	0.07***	-0.18***	0.01	0.04**	0.02	0.1***	0.12***	0.03	-0.32***	-0.04**	-0.02	

Panel C: Industry Distribution

Panel B: Correlation Matrix (All Firms)

	# of		# of
Industry (2-digit SICs)	Firms	Industry (2-digit SICs)	Firms
Petroleum(13,29)	19	Transportation (40-42,44-45,47)	15
Finance/Real Estate (60-69)	95	Utilities (46,48-49)	71
Consumer Durables (25,30,36-37,39,50,55,57)	49	Textiles/Trade (22-23,31,51,53,56,59)	28
Basic Industry (10,12,14,24,26,28,33)	70	Services (43,72-73,75,76,80,81,82,83,87,89)	13
Food/Tobacco (1,20,21,54)	29	Leisure (27,58,70,78-79)	15
Construction (15-17,32,52)	7	Others (2,7,8,9,84,86,88,91-97,99)	3
Capital Goods (34-35,38)	45	Total	459

Table 16: Regressions of Managerial Compensation Level on the Existence of LLPs

This table presents the results for regressions of executive compensation on the existence of LLPs and other firm characteristics, estimated using data from 1993 to 2000. The dependent variable is the natural logarithm of total managerial compensation. The left, middle and right panels present results for all firms, non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) firms and utilities/financial (UF) firms, respectively. The first and second columns in each panel report results based on observations of CEO compensation only and the sum across the top-5 highest-paid executives, respectively. Coefficients on the industry dummies and year dummies are suppressed for expositional convenience. T-statistics are reported in brackets below the coefficient estimates and are based on Huber-White robust standard errors allowing for firm-level clustering. ***, ** and * indicate significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels in a two-tailed t test, respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

		All Firms	s (459 Firms)	NUF Firm	ns (293 Firms)	UF Firms (166 Firms)		
	Predicted Sign	CEO Only	Σ Top Executives	CEO Only	Σ Top Executives	CEO Only	Σ Top Executives	
Intercept	?	6.309***	-0.445	6.486***	-0.012	4.269***	-2.563**	
		[9.745]	[-0.756]	[10.612]	[-0.025]	[3.674]	[-2.236]	
LLP	+/?	0.147**	0.167***	0.087	0.11**	0.243**	0.253**	
		[2.474]	[3.027]	[1.406]	[2.044]	[2.159]	[2.358]	
roat	+	-0.161	-0.615*	-0.019	-0.444	-1.907	-2.248	
		[-0.485]	[-1.829]	[-0.064]	[-1.446]	[-1.423]	[-1.322]	
ret ₁	+	0.387***	0.469***	0.382***	0.474***	0.509***	0.498***	
		[3.634]	[10.346]	[3.053]	[10.347]	[3.179]	[3.587]	
std_roa ₁₋₁	+	0.248	2.466***	-0.15	1.905**	10.069***	13.334***	
		[0.128]	[2.727]	[-0.075]	[2.267]	[3.538]	[4.197]	
std_r et t-1	+	0.714***	0.773***	0.526***	0.68***	1.174***	1.026***	
		[4.252]	[5.368]	[2.621]	[4.233]	[3.485]	[3.493]	
log_mv _{t-1}	+	0.403***	0.425***	0.387***	0.402***	0.448***	0.481***	
		[13.744]	[14.971]	[16.379]	[20.133]	[7.583]	[8.2]	
bm 1-1	-	-0.100	-0.092	-0.023	-0.022	-0.342**	-0.296	
		[-1.254]	[-1.324]	[-0.287]	[-0.379]	[-2.004]	[-1.526]	
duality 1-1	+	0.031	0.075	0.139**	0.139**	-0.178*	-0.039	
		[0.536]	[1.502]	[2.317]	[2.557]	[-1.666]	[-0.442]	
pshares_sum _{t-1}	+/-	-1.675*	-0.978	-1.293**	-0.439	-2.35	-1.881	
		[-1.907]	[-1.24]	[-2.184]	[-0.821]	[-1.149]	[-1.133]	
dir_pct _{t-1}	+/-	-0.142*	-0.132	-0.153	-0.158	-0.123	-0.07	
		[-1.699]	[-1.337]	[-1.58]	[-1.532]	[-0.813]	[-0.347]	
intlock_pct ₁₋₁	+/-	-0.838**	-0.947**	-0.452*	-0.439**	-1.072*	-1.292**	
		[-2.087]	[-2.53]	[-1.711]	[-2.296]	[-1.748]	[-2.387]	
log_meetings t	+/-	0.279***	0.244***	0.346***	0.281***	0.187	0.200*	
		[2.961]	[2.983]	[3.184]	[3.912]	[1.466]	[1.652]	
Year Effect		Included	Included	Included	Included	Included	Included	
Industry Effect		Included	Included	Included	Included	Included	Included	
Adjusted R ²		0.451	0.596	0.39	0.578	0.568	0.617	
# of observations	_	3030	3077	2023	2038	1007	1039	

Table 17: Annual Regressions of Executive Compensation Level on LLPs

This table presents the results for annual regressions of executive compensation on adoption of LLPs and other firm characteristics, estimated for each year among 1993-2000. The left, middle and right panels present results for all firms, non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) firms and utilities/financial (UF) firms, respectively. The first and second columns in each panel report results based on observations of CEO compensation only and the sum across the top-5 highest-paid executives, respectively. Coefficients on those independent variables other than *LLP* are suppressed for expositional convenience. T-statistics are reported in brackets below the coefficient estimates. ***, ** and * indicate significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels in a two-tailed t test, respectively, based on White standard errors adjusting for heteroscedasticity. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

		All	Firms	Unregula	ated Firms	Regula	ted Firms
Year		CEO Only	∑ Executives	CEO Only	∑ Executives	CEO Only	∑ Executives
1993	coeff. on $\Delta m v_t * LLP$	0.093	0.316	-0.244	-0.058	0.34*	0.043
	t-stat	[0.39]	[0.781]	[-0.835]	[-0.117]	[1.867]	[0.111]
	# of firms	286	303	194	202	92 -	101
1994	coeff. on Δmv_t * LLP	0.86***	1.764***	0.82**	1.673***	-0.217	-0.581
	t-stat	[3.29]	[3.648]	[2.398]	[2.687]	[-0.486]	[-0.84]
	# of firms	328	339	231	238	97	101
1995	coeff. on Δmv_t * LLP	0.016	0.073	0.1	0.155	-0.086	-0.136
	t-stat	[0.143]	[0.451]	[0.699]	[0.787]	[-0.667]	[-0.481]
	# of firms	327	334	231	235	96	99
1996	coeff. on Δmv_t * LLP	-0.091	-0.099	-0.167	-0.215	1.077*	0.824
	t-stat	[-0.578]	[-0.542]	[-1.237]	[-0.875]	[1.851]	[1.242]
	# of firms	325	336	227	237	98	99
1997	coeff. on Δmv_t * LLP	0.206*	0.422**	0.19**	0.438**	-0.108	0.407
	t-stat	[1.722]	[2.31]	[2.045]	[2.511]	[-0.149]	[0.551]
	# of firms	317	325	228	232	89	93
1998	coeff. on Δmv_t * LLP	1.696	2.676	2.57	4.049	0.209	0.089
	t-stat	[1.233]	[1.171]	[1.344]	[1.27]	[0.658]	[0.162]
	# of firms	306	316	222	228	84	88
1999	coeff. on Δmv_t * LLP	-0.566	-1.103	0.725	0.859	-1.171**	-1.638**
	t-stat	[-0.473]	[-0.605]	[0.478]	[0.38]	[-2.213]	[-1.998]
	# of firms	300	306	214	218	86	88
2000	coeff. on Δmv_t * LLP	0.001	0.134	-0.054	0.269	-0.3	-0.79
	t-stat	[0.003]	[0.359]	[-0.16]	[0.726]	[-0.521]	[-0.914]
	# of firms	280	289	199	206	81	83

Ln(total a	lirect d	compensati	(on) =	$3_0 + 1$	$\beta_1 * L$	LP +	$\Sigma \beta_k$	* control	l variab	les +	$-\Sigma\beta_n$	* ind	lustry	dumm	ies
-----	---------	----------	------------	--------	-----------	---------------	------	------------------	-----------	----------	-------	------------------	-------	--------	------	-----

Table 18: Regressions of CEO Compensation Level on an Indicator for "LLP Firm" in the Pre-LLP Period

This table presents the results for regressions of CEO compensation on an indicator for whether a firm eventually opted into LLPs (*LLP Adopter*) and other firm characteristics, estimated for 1984-July 1986, a period when LLPs were not allowable. The left, middle and right panels present results for all firms, non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) firms and utilities/financial (UF) firms, respectively. Coefficients on the industry dummies and year dummies are suppressed for expositional convenience. T-statistics are reported in brackets below the coefficient estimates and are based on Huber-White robust standard errors allowing for firm-level clustering. ***, ** and * indicate significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels in a two-tailed t test, respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

Ln(total direct compensation) =	$\beta_0 + \beta_1 * LLP + \Sigma \beta_k * control variables$
	$+\Sigma\beta_m * year \ dummies + \Sigma\beta_n * industry \ dummies$

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Predicted Sign	All Firms	NUF Firms	UF Firms
Intercept	?	8.172***	8.824***	6.052***
		[14.437]	[13.18]	[6.885]
"LLP Firm"	+/?	0.01	-0.02	0.025
		[0.18]	[-0.279]	[0.327]
roa _t	+	-0.402	-0.388	-1.054
		[-0.802]	[-0.737]	[-0.608]
ret _t	+	0.392***	0.382***	0.534**
		[3.713]	[3.392]	[2.479]
std_roa _{t-1}	+	0.737	0.804	6.576**
,		[0.59]	[0.607]	[1.98]
std_ret _{t-1}	+	0.491**	0.207	1.831***
,		[2.292]	[0.865]	[4.707]
log mv _{t-1}	+	0.254***	0.23***	0.301***
		[9.818]	[7.19]	[7.083]
bm _{t-1}	-	-0.053	-0.028	-0.19**
.,		[-0.842]	[-0.466]	[-2.446]
duality t-1	+	0.139***	0.174***	0.085
		[2.754]	[2.956]	[0.824]
ceo_shares_pct _{t-1}	+/-	-2.32***	-2.471***	-2.337*
		[-4.71]	[-4.543]	[-1.852]
inside_pct _{t-1}	+/-	-0.217	-0.347*	-0.201
		[-1.337]	[-1.859]	[-0.633]
log_ meetings _t	+/-	0.046	0.045	0.11
		[0.586]	[0.384]	[1.221]
Year Effect		Included	Included	Included
Industry Effect		Included	Included	Included
Adjusted R ²		0.392	0.246	0.511
# of firms		440	284	156
# of observations		857	593	264

Table 19: Summary Statistics and Correlation Matrix of Managerial Compensation Changes

This table reports the summary statistics (Panel A) and correlation matrix (Panel B) for the sample firms used in the regressions of pay-for-performance sensitivity on LLP adoption. In Panel A, summary statistics for non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) firms and utilities/financial (UF) firms are also reported, respectively. The data spans from 1993 to 2000. Statistics on compensation are based on those of the CEOs only. In Panel B, the upper (lower) triangle reports the Pearson (Spearman Rank) correlation statistics. ***, ** and * indicate significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels, respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions. Panel A: Summary Statistics

Α		All Firms		NUF Firms				ns	
Variable	Median	Mean	Stdev	Median	Mean	Stdev	Median	Mean	Stdev
Δtotcomp (in \$thousands)	286.0	927.3	22993.9	298.2	957.4	26369.3	267.8	854.6	11257.6
∆cashcomp (in \$thousands)	126.1	187.9	808.6	136.3	177.1	746.1	106.3	214.0	942.6
Δmv (in \$millions)	293.0	1824.8	9359.5	257.2	1968.8	10509.5	367.1	1477.2	5685.6
llp	1.000	0.805	0.396	1.000	0.832	0.374	1.000	0.740	0.439
tobing	1.400	1.795	1.159	1.627	2.041	1.280	1.103	1.203	0.363
log_mv	22.156	22.257	1.222	22.175	22.308	1.269	22.104	22.134	1.091
bm	0.419	0.453	0.320	0.363	0.404	0.338	0.561	0.571	0.230
vol	0.017	0.019	0.007	0.018	0.020	0.008	0.015	0.016	0.005
inst_holding1	0.577	0.560	0.156	0.606	0.594	0.143	0.479	0.480	0.156
Panel B: Correlation Matrix (All Firms)									
variable	$\Delta totcomp_t$	$\Delta m v_t$	$\Delta m v_{t-1}$	llp	tobing _{t-1}	log_mv _{t-1}	bm _{t-1}	vol t-1	inst_holding t-1
Δtotcomp _t		-0.01	0.08***	0.01	0.04*	0.04*	-0.02	0.05**	0.01
$\Delta m v_t$	0.2***		0.26***	0.03	0.14***	0.3***	-0.11***	-0.01	-0.03*
Δmv_{t-1}	0.14***	0.13***		0.04**	0.31***	0.43***	-0.17***	0.06***	0
llp	0.03	0.01	0.03		0.05***	0.06***	0.05**	0.08***	0.14***
tobing _{t-1}	0.02	0.05***	0.26***	0.01		0.47***	-0.49***	0.09***	0.05**
log_mv _{t-1}	0.16***	0.25***	0.44***	0.08***	0.46***		-0.43***	-0.06***	0.09***
bm _{t-1}	-0.07***	-0.08***	-0.33***	0	-0.86***	-0.51***		0.03	-0.08***
vol ₁₋₁	0.02	-0.11***	-0.03*	0.11***	0.08***	0.03	-0.13***		0.13***
inst_holding t-1	0.04**	-0.03	0.06***	0.14***	0.13***	0.08***	-0.08***	0.23***	
Panel C: Industry Distributio	n								
Industry (2-digit SICs)			# of Firms		Industry (2-	digit SICs)			# of Firms
Petroleum(13,29)			16	-	Transportat	ion (40-42,44	-45,47)		12
Finance/Real Estate (60-69) 93					Utilities (46,	48-49)			50
Consumer Durables (25,30,36-37,39,50,55,57) 45					Textiles/Tra	de (22-23,31,	51,53,56,59)	26
Basic Industry (10,12,14,24,26,28,33)					Services (43	3,72-73,75,76	,80,81,82,8	3,87,89)	10
Food/Tobacco (1,20,21,54)	28		Leisure (27,	,58,70,78-79)	15				
Construction (15-17,32,52)	7		Others (2,7,	8,9,84,86,88,	91-97,99)		3		
Capital Goods (34-35,38)		41	Total			411			

Table 20: Link between LLPs and Pay-for-Performance Sensitivity of Managerial Compensation

This table presents the pooled regression results on pay-for-performance sensitivity of executive compensation, estimated using data from 1993 to 2000. The left, middle and right panels present results for all firms, non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) firms and utilities/financial (UF) firms, respectively. In each panel, the first and second columns report results based on observations of CEO compensation only and the sum across all the five executives, respectively. Coefficients on the industry and year dummies, as well as their interactions with the change in shareholders' wealth, are suppressed for expositional convenience. T-statistics are reported in brackets below the coefficient estimates and are based on Huber-White robust standard errors allowing for firm-level clustering. ***, ** and * indicate significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels in a two-tailed t test, respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

 Δ total direct compensation_{i,t} = $\gamma_0 + \gamma_1 * \Delta$ (shareholder wealth)_{i,t-1}

+ Δ shareholder wealth_{i,t} * [$\gamma_2 + \gamma_3 * LLP + \Sigma\gamma_k * control variables_{i,t-1}$ + $\Sigma\gamma_m * year dummies_t + \Sigma\gamma_n * industry dummies_t$] + $\Sigma\gamma_y * year dummies_t$ + $\Sigma\gamma_z * industry dummies_t$

	Predicted	All Firms	(411 Firms)	NUF Firm	s (268 Firms)	UF Firms	; (143 Firms)
	Sign	CEO Only	Σ Executives	CEO Only	Σ Executives	CEO Only	Σ Executives
Intercept	?	3440.223	3691.508	3226.221	4135.03	-260.405	-2245.845
		[1.142]	[0.79]	[0.697]	[0.639]	[-0.127]	[-0.587]
$\Delta m v_{t-1}$	+	0.263*	0.449**	0.344	0.552*	0.116	0.408
		[1.812]	[2.02]	[1.586]	[1.657]	[0.53]	[1.123]
$\Delta m v_t$?	-5.671	-6.775	-15.082	-23.29	3.313	10.991**
		[-0.659]	[-0.476]	[-1.01]	[-0.949]	[1.056]	[1.969]
$\Delta mv_t * LLP$	-/?	-0.296	-0.392	-0.013	0.096	-0.018	-0.253
		[-0.963]	[-0.784]	[-0.076]	[0.324]	[-0.051]	[-0.611]
Δmv_t * inst_hold _{t-1}	+	3.603	5.59	6.833	10.802	-0.156	-0.063
		[1.506]	[1.467]	[1.514]	[1.508]	[-0.118]	[-0.031]
$\Delta mv_t * log_mv_{t-1}$	-	0.283	0.354	0.621	0.937	-0.163	-0.442**
		[0.739]	[0.561]	[1.029]	[0.945]	[-1.284]	[-2.035]
Δmv_t * tobing _{t-1}	+/-	-0.059	-0.16	-0.098	-0.238	-0.147	-0.866
		[-0.66]	[-1.039]	[-0.822]	[-1.16]	[-0.248]	[-1.097]
$\Delta m v_t * vol_{t-1}$	+/-	-122.295	-168.1	-171.097	-232.527	55.086*	98.896*
		[-1.299]	[-1.113]	[-1.49]	[-1.273]	[1.664]	[1.658]
$\Delta m v_t$ * Year Dummies		Included	Included	Included	Included	Included	Included
$\Delta m v_t$ * Industry Dummies		Included	Included	Included	Included	Included	Included
Year Dummies		Included	Included	Included	Included	Included	Included
Industry Dummies		Included	Included	Included	Included	Included	Included
Adjusted R ²		0.060	0.067	0.078	0.085	0.133	0.140
# of observations		2469	2548	1746	1796	723	752

Table 21: Link between LLPs and Pay-for-Performance Sensitivity of Managerial Compensation (Annual Regressions)

This table presents the annual regression results of the pay-for-performance sensitivities of executive compensation, estimated for each year among 1993-2000. The left, middle and right sets of panels present results for all firms, non-utilities/non-financial (NUF) firms and utilities/financial (UF) firms, respectively. In each panel, the first and second columns report results based on observations of CEO compensation only and the sum across the top-5 highest-paid executives, respectively. Coefficients on those independent variables other than $\Delta mv_t * LLP$ are suppressed for expositional convenience. T-statistics are reported in brackets below the coefficient estimates and are based on White standard errors adjusting for heteroscedasticity. ***, ** and * indicate significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels in a two-tailed t test, respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

 Δ total direct compensation_{*i*,t} = $\gamma_0 + \gamma_1 * \Delta$ (shareholder wealth)_{*i*,t-1}

 $+\Delta$ shareholder wealth_{i,t} * [$\gamma_2 + \gamma_3 * LLP$]

 $+\Sigma \gamma_k * control variables_{i,t-1}$

 $+\Sigma\gamma_n * industry \ dummies_t] + \Sigma\gamma_z * industry \ dummies_t$

		All	Firms	NU	F Firms	UF	Firms
Year		CEO Only	Σ Executives	CEO Only	Σ Executives	CEO Only	Σ Executives
1993	coeff. on $\Delta m v_t * LLP$	0.093	0.316	-0.244	-0.058	0.34*	0.043
	t-stat	[0.39]	[0.781]	[-0.835]	[-0.117]	[1.867]	[0.111]
	# of firms	286	303	194	202	92	101
1994	coeff. on Δmv_t * LLP	0.86***	1.764***	0.82**	1.673***	-0.217	-0.581
	t-stat	[3.29]	[3.648]	[2.398]	[2.687]	[-0.486]	[-0.84]
	# of firms	328	339	231	238	97	101
1995	coeff. on $\Delta m v_t * LLP$	0.016	0.073	0.1	0.155	-0.086	-0.136
	t-stat	[0.143]	[0.451]	[0.699]	[0.787]	[-0.667]	[-0.481]
	# of firms	327	334	231	235	96	99
1996	coeff. on $\Delta mv_t * LLP$	-0.091	-0.099	-0.167	-0.215	1.077*	0.824
	t-stat	[-0.578]	[-0.542]	[-1.237]	[-0.875]	[1.851]	[1.242]
	# of firms	325	336	227	237	98	99
1997	coeff. on Δmv_t * LLP	0.206*	0.422**	0.19**	0.438**	-0.108	0.407
	t-stat	[1.722]	[2.31]	[2.045]	[2.511]	[-0.149]	[0.551]
	# of firms	317	325	228	232	89	93
1998	coeff. on $\Delta m v_t * LLP$	1.696	2.676	2.57	4.049	0.209	0.089
	t-stat	[1.233]	[1.171]	[1.344]	[1.27]	[0.658]	[0.162]
	# of firms	306	316	222	228	84	88
1999	coeff. on Δmv_t * LLP	-0.566	-1.103	0.725	0.859	-1.171**	-1.638**
	t-stat	[-0.473]	[-0.605]	[0.478]	[0.38]	[-2.213]	[-1.998]
	# of firms	300	306	214	218	86	88
2000	coeff. on Δmv_t * LLP	0.001	0.134	-0.054	0.269	-0.3	-0. 79
	t-stat	[0.003]	[0.359]	[-0.16]	[0.726]	[-0.521]	[-0.914]
	# of firms	280	289	199	206	81	83

Table 22: Summary Statistics and Correlation Matrix of Financial Reporting Characteristics

This table reports the summary statistics (Panel A) and correlation matrix (Panel B) for the sample firms used in the regressions of financial reporting characteristics on LLP adoption. Panels A and B report summary statistics and correlation matrix, respectively. The data spans from 1993 to 2000. In Panel B, the upper (lower) triangle reports the Pearson (Spearman Rank) correlation statistics. ***, ** and * indicate significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels, respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

Panel A: Summary statistics		_								
Variable	Median	Mean	Stdev			Variable	Median	Mean	Stdev	
sample for ImdaccI regression (1803 firm-years)						sample for sresid regression (1909 firm-years)				
mdacc	0.05	0.08	0.13			sresid	0.01	0.01	0.01	
llp	1.00	0.80	0.40			llp	1.00	0.80	0.40	
log_ta_avg	8.29	8.38	1.02			log_ta_avg	8.32	8.44	1.09	
std_ocf	0.03	0.03	0.02			std_ocf	0.02	0.03	0.02	
std_sales	0.08	0.12	0.12			std_sales	0.08	0.12	0.12	
op_cycle	100.7	115.2	62.8			op_cycle	105.2	141.2	211.3	
log_op_cycle	4.61	4.61	0.52			log_op_cycle	4.66	4.69	0.62	
neg_ebxi_prop	0.00	0.09	0.17			neg_ebxi_prop	0.00	0.08	0.17	
bm	0.41	0.43	0.62							
roa	0.06	0.06	0.06							
Panel B: Correlation Matrix										
sample for mdacc regression	mdacc	llp	log_ta_avg	std_ocf	std_sales	log_op_cycle	neg_ebxi_prop	bm	roa	
mdacc		0.06**	-0.07***	0.12***	0.1***	0.08***	0.05*	-0.09***	0.05**	
llp	0.05**		0.1***	0.05**	0	0.03	0.01	0	-0.01	
log_ta_avg	-0.13***	0.1***		-0.23***	-0.19***	-0.07***	-0.06**	-0.03	-0.14***	
std_ocf	0.23***	0.06***	-0.28***		0.34***	0.12***	0.22***	-0.14***	0.06**	
std_sales	0.24***	0.03	-0.22***	0.51***		-0.06**	0.11***	-0.21***	0.03	
log_op_cycle	0.14***	0.04*	-0.09***	0.17***	0.03		-0.03	-0.25***	0.21***	

-0.29***

-0.14***

0.09***

-0.55***

-0.08***

-0.32***

0.3***

0.02

-0.04*

0.19***

0.11***

-0.07***

log_op_cycle neg_ebxi_prop

0.09***

-0.15***

0.09***

sresid

0.1***

-0.15***

0.48***

0.4***

0.15***

0.27***

-0.01

-0.03

-0.01

llp

0.07***

0.11***

0.06**

0.03

0.07***

0

-0.03

0

-0.05**

log_ta_avg

-0.15***

0.11***

-0.3***

-0.25***

-0.01

-0.01

0.3***

-0.09***

0

std ocf

0.46***

0.04*

-0.24***

0.52***

0.13***

0.28***

0.19***

-0.05**

-0.06**

std sales

0.25***

0

-0.21***

0.33***

0

0.18***

-0.01

-0.09***

0.17***

0.04

0.08***

0.11***

0.08***

-0.1***

-0.02

neg_ebxi_prop

sample for sresid regression

bm

roa

sresid

log_ta_avg

std_ocf

std_sales

log_op_cycle

neg_ebxi_prop

llp

Table 23: Link between LLPs and Financial Re	porting	Properties
--	---------	------------

This table presents the results for regressions of financial reporting properties on the existence of LLPs and other firm characteristics, estimated using data from 1993 to 2000. The dependent variables in the left and right panels are *mdacc* and *sresid*, respectively. Except for *roa*, which is contemporaneous with the dependent variables, all other variables are measured at the beginning of a fiscal year. The coefficients on the industry dummies and year dummies are suppressed for expositional convenience. T-statistics are reported in brackets below the coefficient estimates and are based on Huber-White robust standard errors allowing for firm-level clustering. ***, ** and * indicate significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% levels in a two-tailed t test, respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.

	Dependent Variable					
	Predicted Sign	/mda	cc/	sres	sid	
Intercept	?	0.025	-0.002	0.004	0.011**	
		[0.601]	[-0.038]	[1.459]	[2.231]	
LLP	+	0.018***	0.02***	0.001*	0.001*	
		[2.588]	[3.198]	[1.851]	[1.826]	
bm	?	-0.015***	-0.014***			
		[-3.621]	[-3.35]			
roa	+	0.081	0.089			
		[1.314]	[1.474]			
log_ta_avg	-	-0.006*	-0.003	-0.0005	0.001	
		[-1.933]	[-1.227]	[-0.881]	[0.785]	
std_ocf	+	0.402**	0.126	0.145***	0.127***	
		[2.204]	[0.686]	[6.489]	[5.946]	
std_sales	+	0.075***	0.036	0.008**	0.005*	
		[3.025]	[1.342]	[2.471]	[1.751]	
log_op_cycle	+	0.014**	-0.002	0.0002	-0.001	
		[2.228]	[-0.261]	[0.395]	[-1.305]	
neg_ebxi_prop	+	0.022	0.018	0.011***	0.009***	
		[1.152]	[1.048]	[3.253]	[3.01]	
Year Effect		Not Included	Included	Not Included	Included	
Industry Effect		Not Included	Included	Not Included	Included	
Adjusted R ²		0.031	0.061	0.262	0.292	
# of firms		333	333	363	363	
# of observations		1803	1803	1909	1909	

Appendix B

Figures

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Figure 1: D&O Insurance Premium Index and Coverage Capacity, US Firms

This figure presents the trend in the D&O Insurance Premium Index and Coverage Capacity for US firms. The source of the data is Tillinghast-Towers Perrin survey on Director & Officer liability (Wyatt Company's survey before Tillinghast acquired Watson Wyatt's Risk & Insurance Services Practice). D&O premium index and coverage capacity data start in 1974 and 1984, respectively.







Figure 3: Prevalence of LLP Adoption among US Firms

This figure presents the prevalence of LLP adoption among US firms covered by IRRC's surveys on corporate takeover defenses. Panel A shows the total number of firms and the percentage of firms with LLPs in each IRRC survey. Panel B report similar results based on 649 firms that show up in each of the seven surveys conducted by IRRC from 1990 to 2004.







Figure 4: Board Characteristics around the Adoption of LLPs

This figure plots the time-series of average board characteristics of LLP adopters for the five consecutive years starting from three years preceding the adoption to one year immediately following the adoption. Panels A, B and C report results for all firms, NUF firms and UF firms, respectively. A solid data point on the trend line indicates a significant change from previous year to current year at the 1%, 5% or 10% levels in a paired t-test. See Table 1 for variable definitions.



Figure 5: Board Characteristics around the Adoption of LLPs - Firms Opting into LLPs before 1988

This figure plots the time-series of average board characteristics of firm opting into LLPs before 1988 for the five consecutive years starting from two years preceding the adoption to two years immediately following the adoption. Panels A-C (D-F) report the average number of directors (number of directors as a percentage of board size) for all firms, NUF firms and UF firms, respectively. A solid data point on the trend line indicates a significant change from previous year to current year at the 1%, 5% or 10% levels in a paired t-test. See Table 1 for variable definitions.



Figure 5 (Continued): Board Characteristics around the Adoption of LLPs – Firms Adopting LLPs before 1988

This figure plots the time-series of average board characteristics of firm opting into LLPs before 1988 for the five consecutive years starting from two years preceding the adoption to two years immediately following the adoption. Panels A-C (D-F) report the average number of directors (number of directors as a percentage of board size) for all firms, NUF firms and UF firms, respectively. A solid data point on the trend line indicates a significant change from previous year to current year at the 1%, 5% or 10% levels in a paired t-test. See Table 1 for variable definitions.



Figure 6: Prevalence of Incentive Plans for Outside Directors around the Adoption of LLP

This figure plots the prevalence of incentive plans for outside directors for the five consecutive years starting from three years preceding the adoption to the year immediately following the adoption. Panels A, B and C report results for all firms, NUF firms and UF firms, respectively. See Table 1 for variable definitions.



Figure 7: Prevalence of Incentive Plans for Outside Directors in Firms Opting Out of LLPs

This figure plots the time-series of average board characteristics for non-adopter firms for 1984-1991. Panels A and B reports board composition and incentive plans for outside directors, respectively. In panel A, a solid data point on the trend line indicates a significant change from previous year to current year at the 1%, 5% or 10% levels in a paired t-test. See Table 1 for variable definitions.


Appendix C

Board proposal of adoption of an LLP

The following abridged proxy statement of Enron Corp. (for the 1987 proxy season) contains a proposal of adopting an LLP as well as reasons suggested by the board as to why an LLP is necessary. The title page routinely summarizes the purposes of the coming shareholder meeting, among which adoption of an LLP is brought to shareholders' attention. The two pages that follow outline the background of such a proposal and detailed procedural changes resulting from an adoption. As indicated by the "Background" section of the proxy statement, Enron's board was able to secure officer and director liability insurance coverage but experienced extraordinary increases in the cost of maintaining such insurance. Hence their main reason to adopt an LLP is the resulted cost savings of providing enough protection for board of directors in light of the insurance crisis.



ivotice is herely given that the annual meeting of stockholders of Enron Corp. ("Enron") will be held in the Ile de France Ballroom of the Doubletree Hotel at Allen Center, 400 Dallas St., Houston,

- Texus, at 10:00 a.m. Houston time on Thursday, April 30, 1987, for the following purposes: 1 To elect fifteen directors of Enron to hold office until the next annual meeting of stochholders
 - and until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified. 2. To approve the amendment to Enron's Restated Certificate of Incorporation to limit the
 - liability of directors to Euron or its stockholders and to provide for indemnification of directors and officers in accordance with recent amendments to the Delaware General Corporation: Law.
 - 3. To ratify the Board of Director Appointment of Arthur Andersen & Co., independent certified public accountants, as Enron a auditors for the year ording December 31, 1987.
 - 4. To transact such other business as may properly be brought before the meeting or any adjournment thereof.

Holders of record of Enron Common Stock and \$10.50 Cumulative Second Preferred Convertible Stock at the close of business on March 3, 1987, will be entitled to notice of and to vote at the meeting or any adjournment thereof.

Stockholders who do not expect to attend the meeting are requested to sign and return the enclosed proxy, for which a postage-paid, return envelope is enclosed. The proxy must be signed and returned in order to be counted

By Order of the Board of Directors, PEGGY B. MENCHACA Corporate Secretary Houston, Texas March 26, 198 mation Services ·1 -

134

Gatheress, Maryano

Enron received investment advisory services from Duncan, Cooke & Company, a firm of which Mr. Duncan is a partner and director. Enron paid \$325.000 for such services in 1986, which fees Enron believes to be reasonable for the services rendered. Mr. Duncan has advised Enron that he received no compensation from this transaction.

AMENDMENT TO ENROW'S RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION

The Board of Directors has unanimously approved and recommends to the stockholders that they consider and approve the proposed amendment to Enron's Restated Certificate of Incorporation that would (i) with certain exceptions, eliminate the personal liability of a director to Enron or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, and (ii) clarify and define the rights of certain individuals, including Enron's officers and directors, to be indemnified by Enron. If the proposed amendment is approved, the Restated Certificate of Incorporation would be amended by deleting Paragraph (c) of Article XII (currently relating to indemnification of officers, directors, employees and agents) and by adding a new Article XVI. The text of both the deleted paragraph as well as the new article is set forth in Exhibit A hereto. All stockholders should read Exhibit A as well as the following descriptive summary of the proposed amendment.

Background. Directors and officers of a corporation rely on indemnity from, and insurance produced by, the corporation they serve at a Snancial backstop in the event of litigation or unforeseen liability. The Delaware legislature has recognized that adequate insurance and indemnity provisions are often conditions of an individual's willingness to serve as a director of a Delaware corporation. The Delaware General Corporation Law has for their directors and officers. However, recent changes in the undemnity and produce insurance for their directors and officers. However, recent changes in the market for directors and officers liability insurance have resulted in the unavailability for directors and officers of many corporations of any meaningful liability insurance coverage. Insurance carriers have in certain case declined to renew existing directors and officers liability policies, or have increased premiums to such an extent that the cost of obtaining such insurance becomes prohibitive. Increased costs, along with high deductibles and low limits of liability, have undermined meaningful directors and officers liability insurance coverage. According to published sources, the mability of corporations to provide meaningful director and officer liability insurance has had a damaging effect on the ability of public corporations to recruit and retain corporate officers and directors.

Recognizing the potential threat to Delaware corporations caused by the recent changes in the market for liability insurance for directors and officers, in June of this year the Delaware legislature enacted amendments of the Delaware General Corporation Law designed to permit Delaware corporations to limit director liability under certain circumstances and clarifying the scope of indemnification authorized by the statute. Accordingly, the Delaware legislature revised the Delaware General Corporations to limit of eliminate personal hability of directors under certain circumstances by means of an emendment to the certificate of incorporation approved by stockholders, and (ii) to charity the ability of corporations to provide substitute protection, in the form of indemnity.

Although Enron has been able to secure officer and director liability insurance coverage, it has experienced extraordinary increases in the cost of maintaining such insurance. Further, since the periods for which most carriers will insure have been reduced from multi-year to one year contracts. Enron is exposed to yearly renegotiation of premiums and coverage as well as potential cancellation in

12

the future. The proposed amendment, which is consistent with the recent amendment to the Delaware General Corporation Law, is designed to assure that Euron's directors and officers do not lose the protection they have held in the past if insurance coverage continues to decrease or becomes unavailable. Additionally, although Enron has not directly experienced the problem of not being able to recruit and retain officers and directors because of unavailability of meaningful insurance coverage. Enron's Board of Directors believes that Enron should take every possible step to ensure that it will continue to be able to attract individuals of the highest quality and ability to serve as its officers and directors.

Director Liability Paragraph 1 of the proposed amendment to the Restated Certificate of Incorporation eliminates personal liability of a director for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty, including monetary damages arising from a director's grossly negligent conduct in performance of his duties. However, it expressly does not provide for the elimination or limitation of the liability of a director for any (i) breach of the director's duty of loyalty to Enron or its stock'toklers, (ii) acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or knowing violation of the low, (iii) payment of unlawful dividends or approval of unlawful stock repurchases or redemptions as more fully set forth in Section 174 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, or (iv) transactions from which the director derived an improper personal benefit. Liability of a director arising out of acts or omissions occurring before the edoption of the amendment to the Certificate of Incorporation will not be limited. Therefore, liability of a Director of Enron arising if there were any currently pending or threatened litigation against Enron would not be limited by approval of the proposed currentment.

While Paragraph 1 of the proposed amendment would eliminate one source of monetary recovery available to Enron and its stockholders for a director's breach of his fiduciary duty, the Board of directors believes that it may encourage directors to make decisions which they believe to be in the best interest of Enron without the threat of personal liability for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty. The Board of Directors also believes that the proposed amendment will not reduce the account-bility of the directors to the stockholders. Furthermore, although Paragraph 1 of the proposed amendment provides directors with protection from awards of monetary damages for breaches of the duty of care, it does not eliminate a director's daty of care. Accordingly, Paragraph 1 of the proposed amendment would have no effect on the availability of care. In addition, Paragraph 1 would apply only to claims against a director arising out of his role as a director or to his reaponsibilities under any other law, such as federal securities laws.

The Board of Directors also believes that Paragraph 1 of the proposed amendment may involve cost savings to Enron since the proposed amendment would eliminate personal liability for monetary damages for brench of fiduciary duty thus eliminating the necessity for indemnification order tack circumstances. While Enron currently carries adequate director and officer liability insurance it is difficult to ascertain whether or not Euron will be afforded additional cost savings in its maintaine premiums if the proposed amendment is adopted. Even if it is adopted, Enron will continue to maintain such coverage at levels it believes to be adequate.

Indemnification and Insurance Paragraph 2 of the proposed amendment would replace Paragraph (c) of Article XII of Enron's current Restated Certificate of Incorporation which provides that do sctors, officers and other individuals shall be indeantified by Enron to the full extent permitted by law. Under the Delaware General Corporation Law, directors and officers as well as other employees and individuals may be indemnified agoinst expenses (including attorness) fors), judgments, fines and

١ÿ

Appendix D

Shareholder proposal of restricting the protection of LLPs

The following abridged proxy statement of Verizon Communications Inc. for its 2005 proxy season contains a shareholder proposal to restrict the protection from existing LLPs in the corporate charter.

Notice of Annual Meeting of Shareholders of Verizon Communications Inc. (May 5, 2005)

•••

Item 7 on Proxy Card:

Sheet Metal Workers National Pension Fund, Edward F. Carlough Plaza, 601 N. Fairfax Street, Suite 500, Alexandria, Virginia 22314, owner of 85,600 shares of the Companys common stock, proposes the following:

RESOLVED:

That the shareholders of Verizon Communications, Inc. (Company) urge the Board

of Directors to initiate the process necessary to amend our Companys Certificate of Incorporation so that the Company directors will not be exempted from personal liability for monetary damages for grossly negligent conduct in the performance of their fiduciary duties.

SUPPORTING STATEMENT:

The fiduciary duties of directors of companies incorporated in Delaware, such as ours, can be summarized as duties of loyalty and care. The duty of care requires that directors inform themselves, prior to making a business decision, of all material information reasonably available to them, and once informed, they must act with requisite care in the discharge of their duties. A board of directors fulfillment of its duty of care is judged by a gross negligence standard, which means that a violation of the duty of care requires a finding of conduct that constitutes gross negligence.

In 1986, the state of Delaware amended the Delaware General Corporation Law to permit Delaware corporations to include in their certificate of incorporation a provision eliminating or limiting the personal liability of a director to the corporation or its shareholders for monetary damages for breach of the duty of care as a director, subject to certain limitations. Our Company has such a provision in its certificate of incorporation. It serves to protect our Companys directors, individually and collectively, from personal liability for monetary damages for violation of their duty of care resulting from gross negligence.

The director liability change urged by the proposal would simply add an exception to the limitations on director personal liability for monetary damages, and expose directors to potential monetary liability for grossly negligent conduct. Directors who dedicate adequate time and are diligent in performing their board responsibilities will meet the demands of their duty of care. Directors that are found to be grossly negligent in the conduct of their duties as corporate stewards will be subject to potential personal liability for monetary damages caused by their actions. This heightened standard will encourage directors to demand the support and information necessary to enable them to meet the important responsibilities of their office.

We recognize that our Company must be able to attract quality directors. We believe that making directors potentially liable for monetary damages for gross negligence strikes the appropriate balance between the need to attract quality directors and the need to promote director accountability. A reasonable limitation on a directors level of exposure to personal monetary damages may be in order to strike this balance. Further, we believe that such a change would increase director accountability to shareowners who elect them, improve the corporate decision-making processes, and consequently improve long-term corporate value.

We urge your support for this important governance reform.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS' POSITION:

The Board of Directors firmly believes that in order to attract and retain qualified candidates, the Company must provide Board members with appropriate protections from liability consistent with the protections provided by other corporations with whom the Company competes for qualified directors. The frequency of litigation against corporate directors, the considerable expense involved in defending lawsuits (regardless of the substantive merits) and the inherent uncertainties with respect to the outcome of any litigation all combine to make the question of personal liability a very real concern for corporate directors. The Board of Directors believes that the Companys shareholders are better served by directors who are free to reasonably exercise their best business judgment.

The Companys Restated Certificate of Incorporation puts certain limits on a directors liability to the Company or its shareholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty. The Companys shareholders first adopted a provision limiting directors personal liability in 1987. The Board expressed its belief that the provision would help ensure the Companys ability to recruit and retain competent directors, and the provision was approved by an affirmative vote of 93 percent of the votes cast. In 1996, the Companys shareholders approved the current provisions. However, directors remain liable for any breach of the duty of loyalty to the Company or its shareholders, for any act not in good faith or involving intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of the law and for any transaction from which the director derives an improper personal benefit.

The Board of Directors believes that implementation of the proponents proposal would inappropriately reduce the protections afforded by the Companys Restated Certificate of Incorporation and make Directors easier targets for non-meritorious lawsuits. Under the proposed amendment, potential plaintiffs would simply have to assert a claim of gross negligence in order to embroil a Board member in a costly court battle. Determining what does or does not constitute gross negligence involves legal and factual questions that do not lend themselves to simple definition. The uncertain results of litigation subject directors to considerable risks. Increased legal action would not only distract the directors subject to such claims, but would likely result in substantial additional costs to the Company.

For the foregoing reasons, the Board believes that changing the present director liability standards is not in the best interests of the Company or its shareholders.

The Board of Directors recommends a vote AGAINST this proposal.

•••

Bibliography

- Aboody, David, and Ron Kasznik, 2000, CEO Stock Option Awards and the Timing of Corporate Voluntary Disclosures, *Journal of Accounting and Economics* 29, 73–100.
- Aggarwal, Rajesh K., and Andrew A. Samwick, 1999, The Other Side of the Trade-off: the Impact of Risk on Executive Compensation, *Journal of Political Economy* 107, 65–105.
- Alexander, Janet Cooper, 1991, Do the Merits Matter? A Study of Settlements in Securities Class Actions, *Stanford Law Review* 43, 497–598.
- Antle, Rick, and Barry Nalebuff, 1991, Conservatism and Auditor-Client Negotiations, *Journal of Accounting Research* 29, 31–54.
- Ashbaugh, Hollis, Daniel W. Collins, and Ryan LaFond, 2004, The Effects of Corporate Governance on Firms' Credit Ratings, JAE Conference 2004 Paper.
- Baber, William W., Surya N. Janakiraman, and Sok-Kyon Kang, 1996, Investment opportunities and the structure of executive compensation, *Journal of Accounting and Economics* 21, 297–318.
- Bailey, Dan, 2004, D&O Liability in Post-Enron Era, Tillinghast Executive D&O Seminar: D&O Liability What's Wrong With This Picture?
- Baker, George P., and Brian J. Hall, 1998, CEO Incentives and Firm Size, NBER Working Paper. http://www.nber.org/papers/W6868.
- Beasley, Mark S., 1996, An Empirical Analysis of the Relation Between the Board of Director Composition and Financial Statement Fraud, *The Accounting Review* 71, 443– 465.
- Beaver, William H., and Stephen G. Ryan, 2000, Biases and Lags in Book Value and Their Effects on the Ability of the Book-to-Market Ratio to Predict Book Return on Equity, *Journal of Accounting Research* 38, 127–148.
- Bebchuk, Lucian, and Jesse Fried, 2003, Executive Compensation as an Agency Problem, *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 17, 71–92.
- Bebchuk, Lucian, Jesse Fried, and David. I. Walker, 2002, Managerial Power and Rent Extraction in the Design of Executive Compensation, University of Chicago Law Review 69, 887–951.

- Bebchuk, Lucian A., and Jesse M. Fried, 2004, *Pay without Performance: The Unfulfilled Promise of Executive Compensation*. (Harvard University Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts).
- Begley, Joy, and Gerald A. Feltham, 1999, An Empirical Analysis Examination of the Relationship between Debt Contracts and Management Incentives, *Journal of Accounting* and Economics 27, 229–259.
- Bhagat, Sanjai, James A. Brickley, and Jeffrey L. Coles, 1987, Managerial Indemnification and Liability Insurance: The Effect on Shareholder Wealth, *Journal of Risk and Insurance* 54, 721–736.
- Black, Bernard, Brian Cheffins, and Michael Klausner, 2003, Outside Director Liability, SSRN Working Paper. http://ssrn.com/abstract=382422.
- Borokhovich, Kenneth A., Robert Parrino, and Teresa Trapani, 1996, Outside Directors and CEO Selection, *Journal of Financial and Quantitative Studies* 31, 337–355.
- Boyer, Martin, 2003, Directors' and Officers' Insurance and Shareholders' Protection, Working Paper, University of Montreal.
- Bradley, Michael, and Cindy Schipani, 1989, The Relevance of the Duty of Care Standard in Corporate Governance, *Iowa Law Review* 75, 1–74.
- Brickley, James A., Jeffrey L. Coles, and Rory L. Terry, 1994, Outside Directors and the Adoption of Poison Pills, *Journal of Financial Economics* 35, 371–390.
- Brook, Yaron, and Ramesh K. S. Rao, 1994, Shareholder Wealth Effects of Directors' Liability Limitation Provisions, *Journal of Financial and Quantitative Studies* 29, 481– 497.
- Brown, Lawrence D., and Marcus L. Caylor, 2004, Corporate Governance and Firm Performance, SSRN Working Paper. http://ssrn.com/abstract=586423.
- Brown, Stephen, Stephen A. Hillegeist, and Kin Lo, 2005, Management Forecasts and Litigation Risk, SSRN Working Paper. http://ssrn.com/abstract=709161.
- Campbell, John Y., 1996, Understanding Risk and Return, *Journal of Political Economy* 104, 298–345.
- Cao, Zhiyan, and Ganapathi Narayanamoorthy, 2005, Accounting and Litigation Risk, Working Paper, Yale University, http://ssrn.com/abstract=853024.
- Coles, Jeffrey L., and Chun-Keung Hoi, 2003, New Evidence on the Market for Directors: Board Memebership and Pennsylvania Senate Bill 1310, *Journal of Finance* 58, 197– 230.

- Comment, Robert, and G. William Schwert, 1995, Poinson or Placebo? Evidence on the Deterrence and Wealth Effects of Modern Antitakeover Measures, *Journal of Financial Economics* 39, 3–43.
- Core, John, and Wayne Guay, 2002, The Other Side of the Trade-off: the Impact of Risk on Executive Compensation: A Revised Comment, SSRN Working Paper. http://ssrn.com/abstract=292955.
- Core, John E., 2000, The Directors' and Officers' Insurance Premium: An Outside Assessment of the Quality of Corporate Governance, *Journal of Law, Economics, and Organization* 16, 449–477.
- Core, John E., Robert W. Holthausen, and David F. Larcker, 1999, Corporate Governance, Chief Executive Officer Compensation, and Firm Performance, *Journal of Financial Economics* 51, 371–406.
- Cotter, James F., Anil Shivdasani, and Marc Zenner, 1997, Do Independent Directors Enhance Target Shareholder Wealth During Tender Offers?, *Journal of Financial Economics* 43, 195–218.
- Davis, Bryan E., Justin R. Howard, Teri Lynn McMahon, Sidney J. Nurkin, Nils H. Okeson, and Michael P. Reed, 2003, Delaware Court of Chancery Addresses "Good Faith" Duties of Boards of Directors, Alston & Bird LLP, Corporate Board Member Magazine (Online).
- Dechow, Patricia M., and Ilia D. Dichev, 2002, The Quality of Accruals and Earnings: The Role of Accrual Estimation Errors, *The Accounting Review* 77, 35–60.
- Dechow, Patricia M., Richard G. Sloan, and Amy P. Sweeney, 1995, Detecting Earnings Management, *The Accounting Review* 70, 193–225.
- Dechow, Patricia M., Richard. G. Sloan, and Amy P. Sweeney, 1996, Causes and Consequences of Earnings Manipulation: An Analysis of Firms Subject to Enforcement Actions by the SEC, *Contemporary Accounting Research* 13, 1–36.
- Demsetz, Harold, and Kenneth Lehn, 1985, The Structure of Corporate Ownership: Causes and Consequences, *Journal of Political Economy* 93, 1155–1177.
- Fama, Eugene F., and Michael C. Jensen, 1983, Separation of Ownership and Control, *Journal of Law and Economics* 26, 301–325.
- Fischel, Daniel R., and Michael Bradley, 1986, The Role of Liability Rules and the Derivative Suit in Corporation Law: a Theoretical and Empirical Analysis, *Cornell Law Review* 71, 261–297.
- Francis, Jennifer, Ryan LaFond, Per Olsson, and Katherine Schipper, 2005, The Market Pricing of Earnings Quality, *Journal of Accounting and Economics* 39, 295–327.

- Garen, John E., 1994, Executive Compensation and Principal-Agent, *Journal of Political Economy* 102, 1175–1199.
- Gaver, Jennifer J., and Kenneth M. Gaver, 1993, Additional Evidence on the Association between the Investment Opportunity and Corporate Financing, Dividend, and Compensation Plolicies, *Journal of Accounting and Economics* 16, 125–160.
- Gaver, Jennifer J., Kenneth M. Gaver, and Jeffrey R. Austin, 1995, Additional Evidence on Bonus Plans and Income Management, *Journal of Accounting and Economics* 19, 3–28.
- Gerety, Mason, and Kenneth Lehn, 1997, The Causes and Consequences of Accounting Fraud, *Managerial and Decision Economics* 18, 587–599.
- Gillan, Stuart L., Jay C. Hartzell, and Laura T. Starks, 2004, Explaining Corporate Governance: Boards, Bylaws, and Charter Provisions, SSRN Working Paper. http://ssrn.com/abstract=442740.
- Gillan, Stuart L., and Laura T. Starks, 2000, Corporate Governance Proposals and Shareholder Activism: the Role of Institutional Investors?, *Journal of Financial Economics* 57, 275–305.
- Gompers, Paul, Joy Ishii, and Andrew Metrick, 2003, Corporate Governance and Equity Prices, *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 118, 107–155.
- Gordon, Lilli A., and John Pound, 1993, Information, Ownership Structure, and Shareholder Voting: Evidence from Shareholder-Sponsored Corporate Governance Proposals, *Journal of Finance* 48, 679–718.
- Grundfest, Joseph A., and Michael A. Perino, 1997, Ten Things We Know and Ten Things We Don't Know about the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, Testimony before the Subcommittee on Securities of the Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, United States Senate, on July 24, 1997. http://securities.stanford.edu/research/articles/19970723sen1.html.
- Guay, Wayne R., S. P. Kothari, , and Ross L. Watts, 1996, A Market-Based Evaluation of Discretionary Accrual Models, *Journal of Accounting Research* 24, 83–105.
- Gutiérrez, María, 2000, A Contractual Approach to the Regulation of Corporate Directors' Fiduciary Duties, SSRN Working Paper. http://ssrn.com/abstract=257593.
- Gutiérrez, María, 2003, An Economic Analysis of Corporate Directors' Fiduciary Duties, *RAND Journal of Economics* 34, 516–535.
- Hall, Brian J., and Jeffrey B. Liebman, 1998, Are CEOs Really Paid Like Bureaucrats?, *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 113, 653–691.

- Hanks, James J., 1988, Evaluating Recent State Legislation on Director and Officer Liability Limitation and Indemnification, *Business Lawyer* 43, 1207–1254.
- Hanlon, Michelle, Shivaram Rajgopal, and Terry Shevlin, 2003, Are Executive Stock Options Associated with Future Earnings?, *Journal of Accounting and Economics* 36, 3– 43.
- Harford, Jarrad, 2003, Takeover Bids and Target Directors' Incentives: the Impact of a Bid on Directors' Wealth and Board Seats, *Journal of Financial Economics* 69, 51–83.
- Hartzell, Jay C., and Laura T. Starks, 2003, Institutional Investors and Executive Compensation, *Journal of Finance* 58, 2351–2374.
- Healy, Paul M., 1985, The Effect of Bonus Schemes on Accounting Decisions, *Journal of Accounting and Economics* 7, 85–107.
- Hermalin, Benjamin E., and Michael S. Weisbach, 1991, The Effects of Board Composition and Direct Incentives on Firm Performance, *Financial Management* 20, 101–112.
- Hermalin, Benjamin E., and Michael S. Weisbach, 2003, Boards of Directors as an Endogenously Determined Institution: a Survey of the Economic Literature, FRBNY Economic Policy Review 9, 7–26.
- Holmström, Bengt, 1979, Moral Hazard and Observability, *Bell Journal of Economics* 10, 74–91.
- Holmström, Bengt, 1982, Moral Hazard in Teams, Bell Journal of Economics 13, 324-340.
- Holthausen, Robert W., David F. Larcker, and Richard G. Sloan, 1995, Annual Bonus Schemes and the Manipulation of Earnings, *Journal of Accounting and Economics* 19, 29–74.
- Ingersoll, Jose W., and John J. Paschetto, 2000, Judicial Interpretation of Corporate Charter Provisions Limiting Director Liability under 8 Del. C. §102(b)(7), *PLI Course Handbook: New Strategies in Contests for Corporate Control.*
- Janjigian, Vahan, and Paul J. Bolster, 1990, The Elimination of Director Liability and Stockholder Returns: An Empirical Investigation, *Journal of Financial Research* 13, 53–60.
- Jensen, Michael C., and William H. Meckling, 1976, Theory of the Firm: Managerial Behavior, Agency Costs and Ownership Structure, *Journal of Financial Economics* 3, 305–360.
- Jensen, Michael C., and Kevin J. Murphy, 1990, Performance Pay and Top-Management Incentives, *Journal of Political Economy* 98, 225–264.

- Jin, Li, 2002, CEO Compensation, Diversification, and Incentives, *Journal of Financial Economics* 66, 29–63.
- Jones, Thomas M., 1980, An Empirical Examination of the Incidence of Shareholder Derivative and Class Action Lawsuits, *Boston University Law Review* 60, 306–330.
- Kang, Jun-Koo, and Anil Shivdasani, 1995, Firm Performance, Corporate Governance, and Top Executive Turnover in Japan, *Journal of Financial Economics* 38, 29–58.
- Kaplan, Marilyn R., and J. Richard Harrison, 1993, Defusing the Director Liability Crisis: The Strategic Management of Legal Threats, *Organization Science* 4, 412–432.
- Kaplan, Steven N., and Bernadette A. Minton, 1994, Appointments of Outsiders to Japanese Boards: Determinants and Implications for Managers, *Journal of Financial Economics* 36, 225–258.
- Karpoff, Jonathan M., Paul H. Malatesta, and Ralph A. Walkling, 1996, Corporate Governance and Shareholder Initiatives: Empirical Evidence, *Journal of Financial Economics* 42, 365–395.
- Kole, Stacey R., 1997, The Complexity of Compensation Contracts, *Journal of Financial Economics* 43, 79–104.
- Kothari, S. P., Andrew J. Leone, and Charles E. Wasley, 2005, Performance Matched Discretionary Accrual Measures, *Journal of Accounting and Economics* 39, 163–197.
- Lacey, Nelson J., 1988, Recent Evidence on the Liability Crisis, *Journal of Risk and Insurance* 55, 499–508.
- Larcker, David F., Scott A. Richardson, Andrew Seary, and A. Irem Tuna, 2005, Back Door Links Between Directors and Executive Compensation, SSRN Working Paper. http://ssrn.com/abstract=671063.
- Larcker, David F., Scott A. Richardson, and Irem Tuna, 2004, How Important is Corporate Governance?, SSRN Working Paper. http://ssrn.com/abstract=595821.
- Loomis, Tamara, 2000, Securities Reform: What Went Wrong?, New York Law Journal (Online), 10-26-2000.
- Mallette, Paul, and Raymond L. Hogler, 1995, Board Composition, Stock Ownership and the Exemption of Directors from Liability, *Journal of Management* 21, 861–878.
- McNichols, Maureen F., 2000, Research Design Issues in Earnings Management Studies, Journal of Accounting and Public Policy 19, 313–345.
- Mehran, Hamid, 1995, Executive Compensation Structure, Ownership, and Firm Performance, *Journal of Financial Economics* 38, 163–184.

- Moodie, Gordon, 2004, Forty Years of Charter Competition: A Race to Protect Directors From Liability?, Harvard Law School Working Paper.
- Myers, Stewart C., 1977, Determinants of Corporate Borrowing, *Journal of Financial Economics* 5, 147–175.
- Netter, Jeffrey, and Annette Poulsen, 1989, State Corporation Laws and Shareholders: The Recent Experience, *Financial Management* 18, 29–40.
- Png, I.P.L., 1987, Litigation, Liability, and Incentives for Care, Journal of Public Economics 34, 61–85.
- Prendergast, Canice, 1999, The Provision of Incentives in Firms, *Journal of Economic Literature* 37, 7–63.
- Romano, Roberta, 1989, What Went Wrong with Directors' and Officers' Liability Insurance, *Delaware Journal of Corporate Law* 14, 1–33.
- Romano, Roberta, 1990, Corporate Governance in the Aftermath of the Insurance Crisis, *Emory Law Journal* 39, 1155–1189.
- Romano, Roberta, 1991, The Shareholder Suit: Litigation without Foundation?, *Journal* of Law, Economics, and Organization 7, 55–87.
- Romano, Roberta, 1993, Comment on Easterbrook and Fischel, "Contract and Fiduciary Duty", *Journal of Law and Economics* 36, 447–451.
- Romano, Roberta, 1996, Corporate Law and Corporate Governance, *Industrial and Corporate Changes* 5, 277–340.
- Romano, Roberta, 2001, Less is More: Making Institutional Investor Activism a Valuable Mechanism of Corporate Governance, *Yale Journal on Regulation* 18, 174–251.
- Romano, Roberta, 2003, Does Confidential Proxy Voting Matter?, *Journal of Legal Studies* 32, 465–509.
- Sarath, Bharat, 1991, Uncertain Litigation and Liability Insurance, RAND Journal of Economics 22, 218–231.
- Shah, Anish, and Shyam Sunder, 1999, Directors' Incentives and Corporate Performance, Working Paper, Yale School of Management.
- Shavell, Steven, 1982, On Liability and Insurance, *Bell Journal of Economics* 13, 120–132.
- Shaw, Bill, 1989, Statutory Limits on Director Liability, Business Horizons 32, 43-50.
- Shleifer, Andrei, and Robert Vishny, 1997, A Survey of Corporate Governance, *Journal* of Finance 52, 737–784.

- Simon, Marilyn J., 1981, Imperfect Information, Costly Litigation, and Product Quality, *Bell Journal of Economics* 12, 171–184.
- Skinner, Douglas J., 1993, The Investment Opportunity Set and Accounting Procedure Choice, *Journal of Accounting and Economics* 16, 407–445.
- Smith, Clifford C., and Ross L. Watts, 1992, The Investment Opportunity Set and Corporate Financing, Dividend, and Compensation Policies, *Journal of Financial Economics* 32, 263–292.
- Srinivasan, Suraj, 2005, Consequences of Financial Reporting Failure for Outside Directors: Evidence from Accounting Restatements and Audit Committee Members, *Journal* of Accounting Research 43, 291–334.
- Thomas, Jacob, and Xiao-jun Zhang, 2000, Identifying Unexpected Accruals: a Comparison of Current Approaches, *Journal of Accounting and Public Policy* 19, 347–376.
- Watts, Ross L., 2003a, Conservatism in Accounting Part I: Explanations and Implications, *Accounting Horizons* 17, 207–221.
- Watts, Ross L., 2003b, Conservatism in Accounting Part II: Evidence and Research Opportunities, *Accounting Horizons* 17, 287–301.
- Weisbach, Michael S., 1988, Outside Directors and CEO Turnover, *Journal of Financial Economics* 20, 431–460.
- Williamson, Oliver, 1985, *The Economic Institutions of Capitalism*. (The Free Press, New York).
- Winter, Ralph, 1991, The Liability Insurance, *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 5, 115–136.
- Yermack, David, 1996, Higher Market Valuation of Companies with a Small Board of Directors, *Journal of Financial Economics* 40, 185–211.
- Yermark, David, 2004, Remuneration, Retention, and Reputation Incentives for Outside Directors, *Journal of Finance* 59, 2281–2308.